

http://portaildoc.univ-lyon1.fr

Creative commons : Paternité - Pas d'Utilisation Commerciale -Pas de Modification 2.0 France (CC BY-NC-ND 2.0)



http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/2.0/fr



UNIVERSITE CLAUDE BERNARD - LYON 1 FACULTE DE PHARMACIE INSTITUT DES SCIENCES PHARMACEUTIQUES ET BIOLOGIQUES

THESE n°20

pour le DIPLOME D'ETAT DE DOCTEUR EN PHARMACIE

présentée et soutenue publiquement le 26 Février 2021 par

Mme PRADAL Pauline

Née le 17 MAI 1995

À ANNECY

PERORAL DELIVERY OF THERAPEUTIC PROTEINS: FORMULATION IN THE FORM OF INTESTINAL MICROPATCHES

JURY

Présidente du jury : Mme Stéphanie BRIANÇON, Professeur Directeur de thèse : Mr Gerrit BORCHARD, Professeur Tutrice pédagogique : Mme Sandrine BOURGEOIS, Maître de conférences Membre du jury : Mme Giovanna LOLLO, Maître de conférences

UNIVERSITE CLAUDE BERNARD LYON 1

SCIENCES ET TECHNOLOGIES UFR Fédération Sciences (Chimie, Mathématiques, Directeur : M. Bruno ANDRIOLETTI Physique) **UFR Biosciences** Directrice : Mme Kathrin GIESELER Directeur : M. Behzad SHARIAT Département composante Informatique Département composante Génie Electrique et des Directrice : Mme Rosaria FERRIGNO procédés (GEP) Directeur : M. Marc BUFFAT Département composante Mécanique UFR Sciences et Techniques des Activités Directeur : M. Yannick VANPOULLE Physiques et Sportives (STAPS) Polytech Lyon Directeur : M. Emmanuel PERRIN I.U.T. LYON 1 Directeur : M. Christophe VITON Institut des Sciences Financières et d'Assurance Directeur : M. Nicolas LEBOISNE 1

Frédéric FLEURY Hamda BEN HADID Didier REVEL Jean François MORNEX Philippe CHEVALIER

Présidence du Conseil Académique

• Président de l'Université

- Vice-Président du Conseil d'Administration
- Vice-Président de la Commission Recherche
- Vice-Président de la Formation et de la Vie Universitaire

Composantes de l'Université Claude Bernard Lyon 1

SANTE

UFR de Médecine Lyon Est	Directeur : Gilles RODE
UFR de Médecine Lyon Sud Charles Mérieux	Directrice : Carole BURILLON
Institut des Sciences Pharmaceutiques et Biologiques	Directrice : Christine VINCIGUERRA
UFR d'Odontologie	Directrice : Dominique SEUX
Institut des Sciences et Techniques de Réadaptation (ISTR)	Directeur : Xavier PERROT
Département de formation et centre de recherche en Biologie Humaine	Directrice : Anne-Marie SCHOTT

UNIVERSITE CLAUBE BERNARD LYON 1 ISPB-Faculté de Pharmacie LYON

LISTE DES DEPARTEMENTS PEDAGOGIQUES

DEPARTEMENT PEDAGOGIQUE DE SCIENCES PHYSICO-CHIMIQUE ET PHARMACIE GALENIQUE

• CHIMIE ANALYTIQUE, GENERALE, PHYSIQUE ET MINERALE

Monsieur Raphaël TERREUX (PR) Madame Julie-Anne CHEMELLE (MCU) Madame Anne DENUZIERE (MCU) Monsieur Lars-Petter JORDHEIM (MCU-HDR) Madame Christelle MACHON (MCU-PH) Monsieur Waël ZEINYEH (MCU)

• PHARMACIE GALENIQUE -COSMETOLOGIE

Madame Marie-Alexandrine BOLZINGER (PR) Madame Stéphanie BRIANCON (PR) Monsieur Fabrice PIROT (PU-PH) Monsieur Eyad AL MOUAZEN (MCU) Madame Sandrine BOURGEOIS (MCU) Madame Danielle CAMPIOL ARRUDA (MCU) Madame Ghania HAMDI-DEGOBERT (MCU-HDR) Monsieur Plamen KIRILOV (MCU) Madame Giovanna LOLLO (MCU) Madame Jacqueline RESENDE DE AZEVEDO (MCU) Monsieur Damien SALMON (MCU-PH) Madame Eloïse THOMAS (MCU)

• **BIOPHYSIQUE**

Monsieur Cyril PAILLER-MATTEI (PR) Madame Laurence HEINRICH (MCU) Monsieur David KRYZA (MCU-PH-HDR) Madame Sophie LANCELOT (MCU-PH) Madame Elise LEVIGOUREUX (AHU)

DEPARTEMENT PEDAGOGIQUE PHARMACEUTIQUE DE SANTE PUBLIQUE

- DROIT DE LA SANTE
 Madame Valérie SIRANYAN (PR)
 - Madame Maud CINTRAT (MCU)

• ECONOMIE DE LA SANTE

Madame Nora FERDJAOUI MOUMJID (MCU-HDR) Monsieur Hans-Martin SPÄTH (MCU-HDR)

- INFORMATION ET DOCUMENTATION Monsieur Pascal BADOR (MCU-HDR)
- INGENIERIE APPLIQUEE A LA SANTE ET DISPOSITIFS MEDICAUX Monsieur Xavier ARMOIRY (PU-PH) Madame Claire GAILLARD (MCU)

• QUALITOLOGIE – MANAGEMENT DE LA QUALITE

Madame Alexandra CLAYER-MONTEMBAULT (MCU) Monsieur Vincent GROS (MCU-enseignant contractuel temps partiel) Madame Audrey JANOLY-DUMENIL (MCU-PH) Madame Pascale PREYNAT (MCU-enseignant contractuel temps partiel)

• MATHEMATIQUES – STATISTIQUES

Madame Claire BARDEL-DANJEAN (MCU-PH-HDR) Madame Marie-Aimée DRONNE (MCU) Madame Marie-Paule GUSTIN (MCU-HDR) Madame Delphine HOEGY (AHU)

DEPARTEMENT PEDAGOGIQUE SCIENCES DU MEDICAMENT

• CHIMIE ORGANIQUE

Monsieur Pascal NEBOIS (PR) Madame Nadia WALCHSHOFER (PR) Monsieur Zouhair BOUAZIZ (MCU-HDR) Madame Christelle MARMINON (MCU) Madame Sylvie RADIX (MCU-HDR) Monsieur Luc ROCHEBLAVE (MCU-HDR)

CHIMIE THERAPEUTIQUE

Monsieur Marc LEBORGNE (PR) Monsieur Thierry LOMBERGET (PR) Monsieur Laurent ETTOUATI (MCU-HDR) Monsieur François HALLE (MCU) Madame Marie-Emmanuelle MILLION (MCU)

• BOTANIQUE ET PHARMACOGNOSIE

Madame Marie-Geneviève DIJOUX-FRANCA (PR) Madame Anne-Emmanuelle HAY DE BETTIGNIES (MCU) Madame Isabelle KERZAON (MCU) Monsieur Serge MICHALET (MCU)

• PHARMACIE CLINIQUE, PHARMACOCINETIQUE ET EVALUATION DU MEDICAMENT

Madame Roselyne BOULIEU (PU-PH) Madame Christelle CHAUDRAY-MOUCHOUX (PU-PH) Madame Catherine RIOUFOL (PU-PH) Madame Magali BOLON-LARGER (MCU-PH) Madame Céline PRUNET-SPANO (MCU) Madame Florence RANCHON (MCU-PH) Monsieur Teddy NOVAIS (AHU)

DEPARTEMENT PEDAGOGIQUE DE PHARMACOLOGIE, PHYSIOLOGIE ET TOXICOLOGIE

• TOXICOLOGIE

Monsieur Jérôme GUITTON (PU-PH) Madame Léa PAYEN (PU-PH) Monsieur Bruno FOUILLET (MCU)

• PHYSIOLOGIE

Monsieur Christian BARRES (PR) Madame Kiao Ling LIU (MCU) Monsieur Ming LO (MCU-HDR)

• PHARMACOLOGIE

Monsieur Sylvain GOUTELLE (PU-PH) Monsieur Michel TOD (PU-PH) Monsieur Luc ZIMMER (PU-PH) Monsieur Roger BESANCON (MCU) Monsieur Laurent BOURGUIGNON (MCU-PH) Madame Evelyne CHANUT (MCU) Monsieur Nicola KUCZEWSKI (MCU) Madame Dominique MARCEL CHATELAIN (MCU-HDR)

• COMMUNICATION

Monsieur Ronald GUILLOUX (MCU)

ENSEIGNANTS CONTRACTUELS TEMPS PARTIEL

Madame Anne INIGO PILLET (MCU-enseignant contractuel temps partiel) Madame Pauline LOUBERT (MCU-enseignant contractuel temps partiel)

DEPARTEMENT PEDAGOGIQUE DES SCIENCES BIOMEDICALES A

• IMMUNOLOGIE

Monsieur Guillaume MONNERET (PU-PH) Monsieur Sébastien VIEL (MCU-PH) Madame Morgane GOSSEZ (AHU)

HEMATOLOGIE ET CYTOLOGIE

Madame Christine VINCIGUERRA (PU-PH) Madame Sarah HUET (MCU-PH) Monsieur Yohann JOURDY (MCU-PH)

• MICROBIOLOGIE ET MYCOLOGIE FONDAMENTALE ET APPLIQUEE AUX BIOTECHNOLOGIES INDUSTRIELLES

Monsieur Frédéric LAURENT (PU-PH) Madame Florence MORFIN (PU-PH) Madame Veronica RODRIGUEZ-NAVA (PR) Monsieur Didier BLAHA (MCU-HDR) Madame Ghislaine DESCOURS (MCU-PH) Madame Anne DOLEANS JORDHEIM (MCU-PH-HDR) Madame Emilie FROBERT (MCU-PH) Monsieur Jérôme JOSSE (MCU)

• PARASITOLOGIE, MYCOLOGIE MEDICALE

Monsieur Philippe LAWTON (PR) Madame Nathalie ALLIOLI (MCU) Madame Samira AZZOUZ-MAACHE (MCU-HDR) Madame Camille LOURS (AHU) Madame Amy DERICQUEBOURG (AHU)

DEPARTEMENT PEDAGOGIQUE DES SCIENCES BIOMEDICALES B

• BIOCHIMIE - BIOLOGIE MOLECULAIRE - BIOTECHNOLOGIE

Madame Pascale COHEN (PR) Madame Caroline MOYRET-LALLE (PR) Madame Emilie BLOND (MCU-PH) Monsieur Karim CHIKH (MCU-PH) Madame Carole FERRARO-PEYRET (MCU-PH-HDR) Monsieur Anthony FOURIER (MCU-PH) Monsieur Boyan GRIGOROV (MCU) Monsieur Hubert LINCET (MCU-HDR) Monsieur Olivier MEURETTE (MCU-HDR) Madame Angélique MULARONI (MCU) Madame Stéphanie SENTIS (MCU) Monsieur David GONCALVES (AHU) Monsieur Alexandre JANIN (AHU) Madame Nadjet LESBIR (ATER)

BIOLOGIE CELLULAIRE Madame Bénédicte COUPAT-GOUTALAND (MCU) Monsieur Michel PELANDAKIS (MCU-HDR)

INSTITUT DE PHARMACIE INDUSTRIELLE DE LYON

Madame Marie-Alexandrine BOLZINGER (PR) Monsieur Philippe LAWTON (PR) Madame Sandrine BOURGEOIS (MCU) Madame Marie-Emmanuelle MILLION (MCU) Madame Alexandra MONTEMBAULT (MCU) Madame Angélique MULARONI (MCU) Madame Marie-Françoise KLUCKER (MCU-enseignant contractuel temps partiel) Madame Valérie VOIRON (MCU-enseignant contractuel temps partiel)

PR : Professeur

PU-PH : Professeur des Universités, Praticien Hospitalier

MCU : Maître de Conférences des Universités

MCU-PH : Maître de Conférences des Universités, Praticien Hospitalier

HDR : Habilitation à Diriger des Recherches

AHU : Assistant Hospitalier Universitaire

Remerciements

À Monsieur le Professeur Gerrit Borchard, tout d'abord pour m'avoir accueilli au sein de son de votre département de Biopharmacie, mais aussi pour votre expertise, vos conseils et votre disponibilité tout au long de ce travail. Merci de m'avoir guidée et d'avoir accepté de diriger cette thèse.

À *Madame le Professeur Stéphanie BRIANÇON*, de m'avoir fait l'honneur d'accepter de présider mon jury de thèse et d'évaluer ce travail.

À *Madame le Docteur Sandrine BOURGEOIS*, pour avoir accepté de faire partie de mon jury de thèse et de juger ce travail.

À *Madame le Docteur Giovanna LOLLO*, pour avoir accepté de faire partie de mon jury de thèse et de juger ce travail.

À l'ensemble des membres de mon jury de thèse, veuillez trouver dans ce travail l'expression de mes remerciements et de ma reconnaissance.

Remerciements

À ma Maman,

Toi qui m'as toujours apporté un soutien sans faille et qui a toujours cru en moi, même quand je ne savais pas où j'allais. Merci pour ton éducation, toi qui nous a inculqué les notions de travail, de persévérance et de réussite. Merci de m'avoir permis de faire des études, toi qui m'as poussé et reboosté tout au long de ces années, et qui m'a conseillé dans les moments de doute qui ont accompagné la (trop) longue rédaction de cette thèse.

Merci pour ta confiance, ton amour, et ta présence (souvent au téléphone le soir vers 20h...) dans les bons & les mauvais moments. Pour tous les sacrifices que tu as fait pour nous, j'en mesure aujourd'hui l'étendue. Je conclurais en citant un de tes livres, «*La vie est une succession de défis qui ne demandent qu'à être relevés* », alors il me tarde de découvrir les prochains à tes côtés ! J'espère te rendre fière, Je t'aime.

À mes frères et sœurs Julie, Sylvain et Fanny. Merci de toujours m'épauler, moi la petite dernière. Savoir que l'on peut toujours compter les uns sur les autres me réconforte beaucoup. Merci particulièrement à Julie pour m'avoir ouvert les portes de la pharmacie & de la galénique et à Fanny pour ton soutien au quotidien et tes rires douteux... À tous, même si on ne se le dit jamais, je vous aime.

À mes nièces Célia, Lyna, Alicia et à mon neveu Axel, et à ceux qui je l'espère suivront. Merci pour votre insouciance et tout le bonheur que de si petits être peuvent me procurer. Vous voir grandir rempli mon petit cœur de joie et d'amour. Qui sait, peut-être que l'un d'entre vous suivra nos pas en pharmacie ... ?

À mes amis de toujours Thibault, Martin, Justin, Maëlys, Pierre et le petit dernier Jonathan... Mention spéciale pour Maëlys et Martin avec qui j'ai partagé mes longues études de santé à Lyon. À vous tous qui avez été sur mes murs, sur mon frigo et toujours dans mon cœur. Malgré la distance et les années, nous sommes toujours là les uns pour les autres. On dit que les amis sont la famille qu'on choisit, et je crois qu'avec vous j'ai fait le bon choix. Pour tous les moments que nous avons partagés, depuis les bancs du collège à nos vies d'adulte, les week-ends, les vacances, les mojitos et les burgers ; pour tout cela et ce qui suivra je vous dis merci. Le temps passe et les amis restent, j'espère vous avoir à mes côtés jusqu'à la maison de retraite.

À mes amies de pharma : Clémence, Héléna, Alexiane et Marine. C'est avec vous que j'ai vécu les meilleurs moments et probablement aussi les plus difficiles de nos études. Mais je ne garde que les souvenirs les plus joyeux : les journées entières passées à la BU à ficher et rigoler, les pauses café/beignet, les tupp sur les marches, les calls de correction d'annales les veilles de partiels, les vacances sous le soleil portugais ou agdois. Bref du quotidien et des expériences qui sans vous auraient été bien fades ! À Héléna avec qui j'ai vécu tant d'expériences : New-York, Paris et Genève, what's next baby ? Plus spécialement encore pour Clémence, pour tous

les moments que nous avons partagés ensemble, les TP en binôme, les gouters dans mon tout petit appart, notre brève colloc et les milliers de screenshots de ta tête stockés dans la mémoire de mon téléphone... Merci d'être toujours là pour moi et sois-sûre que c'est réciproque. À toutes, merci d'avoir été là pour moi et il me tarde de découvrir nos prochaines aventures !

À mes amis du Master 2 Pharmacotechnie-Biopharmacie de Chatenay-Malabry : Anne-Flore, Maxime, Jérôme et Mélanie. Dire qu'il n'aura fallu que quelques minutes le jour de la rentrée pour identifier les gens cools de cette promo... Merci d'avoir mis beaucoup de rires (et de commérages) dans ma courte expérience parisienne, sans oublier Venise, Bologne et nos retrouvailles à la maison. Le Covid passé, faudra penser à se retrouver dans une nouvelle ville ! ;)

À **Catherine Desorme**, pour le soutien sans faille dont vous avez fait preuve à mon égard depuis le premier jour où j'ai commencé à travailler dans votre pharmacie. Merci pour cette super opportunité, merci de m'avoir accompagnée dans mes débuts d'officine et de m'avoir tant appris. Merci aussi pour l'autonomie, les responsabilités mais surtout la confiance que vous avez placé en moi. Pas de grande robe aujourd'hui mais des rêves pleins la tête, et la satisfaction d'avoir autant appris sur les bancs de la fac que derrière le comptoir de la pharmacie. Je réalise aussi la chance que j'ai eu car je sais maintenant qu'il est rare de tomber sur une équipe si bienveillante, gentille et drôle. Alors merci aussi à **Mathilde** (ta sagesse et ta voie douce m'inspirent depuis le jour où j'ai déposé mon CV à la pharma), à **Rebecca, Margaux et Laurette**. À toutes, vous êtes la meilleure équipe qui soit et vous avez rempli mes samedis & mes vacances universitaires de bonne humeur, d'humour, de savoir, de bienveillance et aussi de gâteaux. Merci pour tout, je vous souhaite le meilleur.

À **Joël Brunner** pour m'avoir encadré au quotidien pendant mes 6 mois de stage au labo. Merci infiniment pour ta disponibilité, ta gentillesse, ta pédagogie, et ta patience. Merci aussi pour ta réactivité pour mes corrections toujours en dernière minute, et surtout pour tes blagues nulles.

À **Marija**, Allegra et Cintia pour votre bonne humeur, nos fous rires et nos conversations sans fin (mais en musique) au bureau. Merci pour votre présence et vos conseils. À nos carpool karaokés à travers la Suisse, can't wait for more roadtrips and many adventures with you les chaudières.

Merci plus globalement à toute **l'équipe du laboratoire FABIO-FATEC**, des doctorants aux professeurs sans oublier les techniciens, pour leur accueil, leur savoir et leur gentillesse tout au long de cette expérience plus qu'enrichissante.

À tous ceux qui, de près ou de loin, ont partagé des moments de ma vie et l'ont impacté de manière positive, merci. Vous avez tous contribué à faire de moi celle que je suis, là où j'en suis aujourd'hui. J'espère vous avoir encore près de moi pendant très longtemps.

CONTENTS

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	2
LIST OF FIGURES	3
LIST OF TABLES	5
INTRODUCTION	6
THEORICAL PART: PERORAL PROTEIN DRUG DELIVERY	9
I- Therapeutic proteins	9
1. History	9
2. Therapeutic interest	9
3. Characteristics and administration	20
II- Oral administration of drugs	22
1. Oral drug delivery	22
2. Physiology of the digestive system	23
3. Barriers to absorption	25
III- Mechanisms of absorption enhancement	27
1. Chemical modifications of drugs	27
2. Reduction of metabolism	29
3. Development of interesting galenic forms	29
4. Permeability enhancers	33
IV- Examples of applications	36
1. Therapeutic protein: insulin	36
2. Permeability enhancer: 5-LR2 & proves of efficacy	36
V- Conclusion	10
THEORICAL PART: ORAL DRUG DELIVERY SYSTEMS	1 1
I- Ideal characteristics of drug delivery systems for the oral route	41

II-	Focus on intestinal micropatches: concept44
III-	Proves of efficacy
IV-	Areas of improvement for existing micropatches
EXPE	RIMENTAL PART: FORMULATION OF INTESTINAL MICROPATCHES56
I-	Formulation of the first layer: Impact on mucoadhesion56
1.	Concept, theories, and factors affecting mucoadhesion
2.	Choice of mucoadhesive polymers
3.	Mucoadhesion studies
4.	Rheology studies72
5.	Bioadhesion study75
6.	Conclusion on experiments77
II-	Formulation of the matrix and backing layers: impact on release77
1.	Matrix of the second layer77
2.	Backing layer
3.	Controlled release: dissolution profile
III-	Discussion
CONC	LUSION94
REFEF	ENCES
SERM	ENT DES PHARMACIENS106

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

- API: Active Pharmaceutical Ingredient
- ANOVA: Analysis of Variance
- ATR-FTIR: Attenuated Total Reflection Fourier Transformation InfraRed
- BA: Bioavailability
- BCS: Biopharmaceutics Classification System
- BSA: Bovine Serum Albumin
- Caco-2: Human epithelial colorectal adenocarcinoma cells
- CAGR: Compound Annual Growth rate
- C-CPE: C-terminal fragment of Clostridium perfringens enterotoxin
- CD: cyclodextrins
- CM-TMC: O-carboxymethyl N,N,N-TriMethylChitosan
- CMC: Critical Micelle Concentration
- DLS: Dynamic Light Scattering
- DSC: Differential Scanning Calorimetry
- DMEM: Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium
- FDA: Food and Drug Administration
- GI: Gastrointestinal
- GRAS: Generally Recognized As Safe
- HBSS: Hank's Balanced Salt Solution
- HNEC: Human Nasal Epithelial Cells
- HPLC-UV: High-Performance Liquid Chromatography UltraViolet
- HPMC: HydroxyPropylMethylCellulose
- LMW: Low Molecular Weight
- MLC-pS¹⁹: Myosin Light Chain at position S¹⁹
- MP: Microparticles
- MW: Molecular Weight
- MMW: Medium Molecular Weight
- NBE: New Biological Entity
- NCE: New Chemical Entity
- NME: New Molecular Entity
- NP: Nanoparticles
- PBS: Phosphate Buffered Saline
- PE(s): Permeability (or Permeation) Enhancer(s)
- PEC: PolyElectrolyte Complexes
- P-gp: P-glycoprotein
- pI: Isoelectric point
- PPS: dimethyl Palmitoyl ammonium Propane Sulfate
- (N-)TMC: N,N,N-TriMethylChitosan
- R&D: Research & Development
- S-CMC: Sodium CarboxyMethylCellulose
- SCG: Sodium Glycolate
- SMEDDS: Self MicroEmulsifying Drug Delivery System
- TEER: TransEpithelial Electric Resistance
- TJ(s): Tight Junction(s)
- U(H)PLC: Ultra (High) Performant Liquid Chromatography
- WST-1: Water Soluble Tetrazolium (salts) 1

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: Total R&D pipeline size by year between 2001 and 2019	16
Figure 2: Number of New Chemical and Biological Entities approved by the US FDA, 1993	3-
2018	16
Figure 3: Overall trend in R&D efficiency (inflation-adjusted)	17
Figure 4: Hierarchy from peptide to protein structure	20
Figure 5: Structure of the digestive system	23
Figure 6: Physiological barriers to oral protein and peptide delivery	26
Figure 7: Representations of particulate delivery systems	31
Figure 8: Concept of cyclodextrins	32
Figure 9: Mechanisms of action of Permeability Enhancers (PEs) on intestinal epithelium	34
Figure 10: Impact of the peptide composition on its efficacy on Caco-2 cells	37
Figure 11: Determination of CMC of L-5R2 peptide	38
Figure 12: Efficacy of the peptide on Caco-2 cells permeabilization and on TEER	38
Figure 13: Evaluation of L-5R2 toxicity in Caco-2 cell line at various concentrations	39
Figure 14: Prove of non-interaction between the L-5R2 peptide and insulin by DLS	39
Figure 15: (A) Transport mechanism of biodrugs through the intestinal epithelium membrar	ne
and summary of various options for enhancing biomolecules permeability through epithelium	ns,
(B) Permeability enhancers, (C) enzyme inhibitors, (D) prodrug derivatization	40
Figure 16: Classification of drug release profiles	43
Figure 17: Schematic representation of the intestinal micropatches	45
Figure 18: Schematic representation of the drug delivery system	45
Figure 19: Examples of capsules containing gastrointestinal mucoadhesive micropatches	45
Figure 20: In vivo becoming of capsules containing micropatches	47
Figure 21: Examples of micropatches manufacturing processes	47
Figure 22: Molecule release profiles from mucoadhesive devices	50
Figure 23: Efficacy of oral insulin formulations in lowering blood glucose levels in nondiabe	tic
rats and diabetic rats	50
Figure 24: Insulin release from the patches, measured in vitro	52

Figure 25: Relative blood glucose levels after intestinal administration of insulin formula	ations
	53
Figure 26: Impact of various dosage forms on induced hypoglycemia and serum insulin	
concentration	53
Figure 27: A two-stage model describing the mucoadhesion phenomenon	
Figure 28: Structural formula of pectin	61
Figure 29: Structural formula of cellulose and sodium carboxymethylcellulose	
Figure 30: Structural formula of poly(acrylic acid), also called carbomer	63
Figure 31: Structural formula of polymethacrylates	64
Figure 32: Structural formula of chitosan	65
Figure 33: Structural formula of N,N,N-trimethyl chitosan (TMC)	66
Figure 34: Structural formula of N,N,N-trimethyl-O-carboxymethyl chitosan (TM-CMC)	66
Figure 35: Texture analyser TA.XT and mucoadhesion rig during test	69
Figure 36: Visual aspects of polymeric matrices after a 3-ton compression	71
Figure 37: Graphic representations of mucoadhesion tests results	72
Figure 38: Shear strain or shear viscosity vs shear rate plots of mucin dispersed in polym	eric
solutions (pH 6.8)	74
Figure 39: Results of the bioadhesion study: highlight of the rheological synergism betwee	een
polymers and mucin	76
Figure 40: 15mm-bilayered tablets	
Figure 41: Backing layers after a 8-hour tablet dissolution assay	81
Figure 42: Tablet during the dissolution test	83
Figure 43: Spectra of absorption of indigo carmine dye	
Figure 44: Calibration curve of indigo carmine (λ=608nm)	
Figure 45: Indigo carmine release profiles	
Figure 46: Fitting curves of indigo carmine release profiles	

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Advantages and disadvantages of the oral route	22
Table 2: Major properties of the oral route for the delivery of macromolecule drugs	24
Table 3: Pharmacokinetics parameters of EPO following small intestinal administration of EPO)
formulations	49
Table 4: Composition of polymeric matrices for mucoadhesion tests	68
Table 5: Composition of gel formulations for rheology studies	73
Table 6: Composition of micropatches second layer for sustained-release	80

INTRODUCTION

Innovation in the pharmaceutical industry is facing troubles: even though drug discovery activities are increasing, yet the outcome, i.e. number of new drugs on the market, is on decline.

The drug research and development pipeline keeps rising for decades and number of therapeutic molecules in development has never been so high (1), as illustrated in figure 1 below.



Figure 1: Total R&D pipeline size by year between 2001 and 2019 (1) Pipeline considers all drugs in development, from preclinical stage, through various stages of clinical testing, regulatory approval, and launch. Launched drugs are also counted only if still in development for additional indications or markets.

However in 2018, only 59 new pharmaceuticals were approved by the US Food and Drug administration (FDA) out of more than 16 000 compounds in development (2,3). For the last two decades, the number of FDA-approved drugs has very slightly increased, mainly due to the development of New Biological Entities (NBE), as the number of New Chemical Entities (NCE) has remained steadily constant, as detailed in figure 2.



Figure 2: Number of New Chemical and Biological Entities approved by the US FDA, 1993-2018 (3)

At the same time, R&D costs have hugely increased. The data in figure 3 show that the number of new FDA-approved drugs per billion US dollars of R&D spending in the drug industry has halved approximately every 9 years since 1950 (4).



Figure 3: Overall trend in R&D efficiency (inflation-adjusted)(4)

This actual trendline, defined by Eroom's law (4), shows that New Molecular Entities (NME) output is essentially linear, and likely to remain so, while their costs of development are skyrocketing. Investment in R&D has dramatically increased during this period, up to \$50 billion per year at present and for years to come, as plans show that worldwide R&D spending by pharmaceutical & biotech companies will keep growing from 178.9\$bn in 2018 to 213\$bn in 2024 (5). Despite all these massive investments, yet the number of new drugs annually approved is no greater now than it was 60 years ago (6). This increase in cost per approved molecule highlights the importance given to R&D but nonetheless its overall efficiency decline.

To counter this, the pharmaceutical industry requires alternative approaches to increase R&D productivity and one of the solutions seems to be therapeutic biomolecules. Over the past couple of decades, a clear move occurred in the laboratories from small chemical drugs towards biotech-centered strategies demonstrating potential to address many chronic diseases. Whereas biotech accounted for just 15% of the R&D pipeline back in 1995, by 2019 it has reached 39.7%, now meaning that out of every ten drugs under development 4 are biotech-derived. The proportion rose again in 2019, up from 37.9% in 2018, implying that this trend is not over yet (1). This evolution is even visible on the market: in 2018, 17 out of the 59 FDA-approved drugs were biotech products, setting a new record, and clearly surpassing the 12 approved in 2015 and 2017. As for market shares, biomolecules were worth \$93 billion in 2010, valued at \$140 million in 2016, and are forecast to reach \$217 million by 2023, representing a compound annual growth rate of 6.5% from 2017 to 2023 (7).

All these figures confirm the increasing importance of biomolecules as drugs, which in the last five years (2014–2018) account for more than 25% of all drugs approved (59 out of 213). The potential for such therapies is still huge: biomolecules constitute a major type of active substances, for which the market potential is limitless. This augurs a promising future for innovative therapeutic proteins in the coming years (8).

However, to achieve the highest efficacy possible in patients, therapeutic proteins and peptides are currently administered by injection and this constitutes a real problem especially for compounds that are used chronically and require frequent dose administrations. As there is a clear need for non-injection alternatives (9) and ideally for oral administration, a main approach is to enhance the absorption of drugs that have already proven their efficacy through various methods: modification of the drug itself, of the environment or yet improving the system administered orally. Amongst those, focus is put on the use of absorption (or permeability) enhancers. Decline in the pharmaceutical R&D efficiency highlights the need to adopt new models of innovation and the concept of permeability enhancers could give a second lease of life to marketed biological drugs whose efficacy has already been proven. Their development has been on the rise for the last couple of decades and application in turning actual marketed injectable drugs into orally delivered systems would be a major revolution for pharmaceutics. Sticking to life cycle management, pharmaceutical companies consider this strategy to open up the field of innovative drug delivery systems with modified release dosage forms, for new routes of administration, with a better global efficacy, and allowing to maximize R&D investments.

The aim of this work is to tackle the development of a technology promoting the delivery of effective therapeutic biomolecules in the body *via* the convenient and patient-friendly oral route, in order to lift constraints of the actual injectable route of administration.

In a first part, this work particularly focused on the challenges of the oral route and on gastrointestinal absorption enhancement, which if successful, could have the greatest impact on drug therapy. In the second part, light will be shed on drug delivery systems specially designed for the oral route, and in particular on intestinal micropatches that constitute a rising strategy. Finally, the last and experimental part of this thesis will deal with the formulation and evaluation of intestinal micropatches.

THEORICAL PART: PERORAL PROTEIN DRUG DELIVERY

I- Therapeutic proteins

1. History

Emergence of protein therapy over the past few decades has been a major revolution in medicine and pharmaceutics, and covers peptides, proteins and macromolecule drugs such as DNA or RNA for example. Starting in the early 1920's with insulin and then in 1982 with the FDA approval of the first recombinant insulin, injection was back then the easiest way to deliver a precise dosage of drug but causes repeated pain and risks of infections. Ever since, research was conducted to find a way to administrate biomolecules *via* different routes besides parenteral one and many options were tested to achieve efficient drug delivery by the oral route. Even though this objective is not attained yet, over 200 different protein-based drugs have already been marketed worldwide and much more are under preclinical investigation or in clinical trials. So far, protein-based drugs have provided serious options for addressing new therapeutic challenges in multiple pathologies: diabetes, oncology, cardiovascular diseases, allergies, gastrointestinal dysfunctions, hematology, immunity diseases, infectious diseases, hormonal diseases, metabolic disorders, obesity, vaccines and so on (8,10–12).

Considering that protein therapy was discovered less than a century ago and constituted a niche for the following decades, it now constitutes a therapeutic class on its own, considered as the most rapidly expanding class of new therapeutics (13). Recent significant progress in manufacturing confirms that biomolecules have a huge potential for years to come to turn into highly effective protein drug candidates, with a more and more important place on the worldwide drug marketplace.

2. Therapeutic interest

A peptide is usually defined as a succession of amino acids linked by amide bonds and turns into a protein once this chain folds into its three-dimensional configuration, as illustrated in the following figure 4. Under the framework "therapeutic proteins" are considered peptides, proteins and macromolecules (such as antibodies, enzymes, interferons, hormones ...(14)) that offer several advantages compared to traditional drugs. These biomolecules are complex structures, acting *via* specific mechanisms of action, whose main characteristics include high activity, high selectivity/affinity, high specificity, high potency to target complex functions, low

toxicity and minimal nonspecific and drug-drug interactions (15).



Figure 4: Hierarchy from peptide to protein structure (16)

Most therapeutic peptides act as receptor agonists (17) and in combination with the previous properties (in particular high specificity), low quantities are sufficient to activate the targeted receptors. This leads to reduction of both, toxicity risks and production costs. Furthermore, because of the short half-life of proteins, only few of those molecules would accumulate in tissues and their degradation products being amino acids, they would be metabolized as endogenous products thus reducing again the risk of toxicity usually existent with chemical drugs (8). Peptides even present some more advantages compared to proteins. Due to their smaller size, they are able to penetrate further into tissues, are less able to activate the immune system, are more effective and come with lower manufacturing costs. From an industrial point of view, the potential of therapeutic proteins is even growing as new technologies now allow manufacturing through transgenic, recombinant or synthetic methods such as solid phase protein synthesis (18).

The objective of the development of therapeutic proteins is to combine the right peptide with matching delivery technique so that the drug maintains its stability and activity once inside the body and up to its site of action (18). This would result in more effective medicines, with fewer off-target side effects and reduced toxicity, so those high value-added drugs would keep providing effective and innovative solutions for unmet medical needs.

3. Characteristics and administration

According to BCS classification, biomolecules such as proteins, peptides, DNA, etc., are considered class III compounds, meaning highly soluble yet poorly permeable and this is a major impediment for their absorption (19).

Bioavailability of biomolecules, no matter which route of administration is considered, depends

on one hand on their physicochemical properties such as high molecular weight, pH stability, hydro/lipophilicity, conformational structure, instability (enzyme- & pH-sensitivity), and on the other hand on metabolic properties such as immunogenicity and enzymatic degradation. They also present biochemical and structural complexities compared to low molecular weight pharmaceuticals (20). Consequently, administration of these therapeutic biomolecules must take into account all these characteristics to guarantee an optimum safety and efficacy for patients.

Since the beginning of biotherapies, the most common route for administration has always been parenteral injection via intravenous route, offering the advantage of 100% bioavailability while protecting both the structure and the activity of the proteins. However, this invasive drug administration does not permit specific targeting, and most of therapeutic proteins have short half-lives in serum (usually <30 min) because of rapid clearance effected by the mononuclear phagocytic system (MPS), combined with hepatic and renal clearance (21). Consequently, multiple injections a day or administration of higher doses are necessary for the drugs to be effective, with possibilities of toxicity issues, side effects and patient compliance concerns. Besides intravenous injection, other parenteral routes of administration such as subcutaneous and intramuscular were developed, but still are not solving the remaining issues of pain at the injection, infection risks, no self-injection, and expensive related costs.

Even though administration of therapeutic peptides/proteins is mainly limited to parenteral approach, several studies are ongoing to develop less constraining methods of administration. Several strategies have been evaluated amongst which oral drug delivery is on the rise. The development of oral administration for biomolecules as a non-invasive therapeutic method has emerged as an attractive alternative considering long-term dosing, potential for solid formulations, safety, convenience, less pain and fewer burdens of medical costs (22).

Hence, development of viable biopharmaceutical products for oral delivery should consider the physicochemical, biochemical, and physiological characteristics of both proteins and route of administration at the same time. Main objectives are to overcome absorption barriers, maintain therapeutic drug levels while limiting side effects to provide a better quality of life for patients. This challenge may be achieved *via* the development of efficient drug delivery systems specially designed for oral administration of therapeutic proteins.

II- Oral administration of drugs

1. Oral drug delivery

The peroral route, also called oral administration or PO (*per os*), is the most common route of administration. It is the favorite and most convenient route for drug administration according to patients (23,24), because this attractive approach has advantages that often outweigh its disadvantages, as shown in Table 1.

Table 1: Advantages a	and disadvantages	of the	oral	route
-----------------------	-------------------	--------	------	-------

ADVANTAGES	DISADVANTAGES
 ADVANTAGES Ease of administration (self) Convenient, patient-friendly Safe Non-invasive, painless (needle-free delivery) Accurate dosing Cost-effective Various galenic forms (feasibility for solid formulations) Convenient for repeated and prolonged use Possible protection against physiologic mechanisms (controlled / modified / sustained release,) No need for sterilization 	 DISADVANTAGES Slow absorption and onset of action, not usable for emergency Unpredictable absorption Pre-systemic degradation (acidic and enzymatic environment) Hepatic first-past effect Interactions (cytochromes P450, food,) Not suitable for all patients (uncooperative, vomiting, problems of deglutition, malabsorption syndrome, too young or too old patients) Not suitable for irritant or unpalatable drugs
- Intensified immune response	

The oral pathway as a route of drug administration is of great interest. It can be used for local treatment but is mainly intended for systemic absorption, resulting from drug absorption through the intestine's large surface area and rich blood supply, which provide a quick access to systemic circulation. Moreover, another advantage is the possibility to control the release of the drug in order to improve its absorption, permeability and overall efficacy.

The main objective of any dosage form is to deliver an optimum amount of active pharmaceutical ingredient to the proper site in the body and to reach a desired drug concentration to ensure therapeutic efficacy. More specially for oral delivery systems, they should ideally be easy to use, painless to the patient, cost-effective, non-toxic, non-irritating to the mucus membrane, and safe for prolonged administration (25–27). Currently, oral drug delivery systems include a large variety of pharmaceutical dosage forms such as tablets, capsules, powders, solutions, suspensions, or gels. Challenges in oral drug delivery now lie in the development of more innovative dosage forms, combining functional excipients with new technologies, in order to overcome the physiological barriers, to protect both structure and activity of the drugs up to the action site, and finally to induce efficient drug absorption across the intestinal epithelium.

2. Physiology of the digestive system



Figure 5: Structure of the digestive system (28)

As illustrated in figure 5, drug administration is made by the mouth and then the system goes into the digestive tract through the esophagus, followed by the stomach, small intestine and eventually the colon if not absorbed before.

	Physiological properties
Oral cavity	- Neutral pH (+)
	- Surface area: 200 cm ² (-)
	- High permeability (+)
	- Amylase and lipase (-)
	- Salivary wash limiting buccal and sublingual administration (-)
Stomach	- Acidic pH (-)
	- Surface area: $1 \text{ m}^2(\pm)$
	- Mucus thickness: $274\pm41 \ \mu m \ (+)$
	- Low permeability (-)
	- Protease (-)
Small intestine	- pH 6-7,4 (+)
	- Surface area (microvilli): 200-250 m ² (+)
	- Mucus thickness: $170\pm38 \ \mu m$ on duodenum, $123\pm4 \ \mu m$ on
	jejunum, 480±47 μm on ileum
	- High permeability (+)
	- High enzyme activity (-)
	- Tight junctions gap: 7-9 Å (ileum), 3-4 Å (jejunum)
	- Specialized immune system: Peyer's patches (+)
Colon	- pH 5,5-6,7 (+)
	- Surface area: 2-4 m^2 (+)
	- Mucus thickness: 830±110 μm (-)
	- Low permeability (±)
	- Low enzyme activity (+)
	- Tight junctions gap: 8-9 Å
(+): usually in favor	of stability or absorption of macromolecule drugs
(±): whether in favor	or not in favor of stability/absorption of macromolecule drugs,
depends on individua	al cases
(-): usually not in fav	or of stability or absorption of macromolecule drugs

Table 2: Major properties of the oral route for the delivery of macromolecule drugs (23,29–31)

3. Barriers to absorption

Oral delivery faces challenges as drugs encounter barriers during their journey in the digestive tract, as detailed in figure 6. Major barriers are (15,29–31):

- Biochemical barrier: Inside the digestive tract, biomolecules are submitted to extreme variations of pH from gastric acidic environment (pH 1,2 to 3) to intestinal alkaline environment (pH 6,5 to 8). These extreme pH variations might cause pH-induced oxidation, deamidation or even hydrolytic degradation of drugs. In addition, presence of bile salts and various enzymes considerably affects the integrity and efficacy of orally administered drugs. For example, main proteolytic enzymes are pepsin, trypsin, chymotrypsin, elastase, and peptidases at the brush border specifically degrading proteins and peptides, consequently leading to major loss of protein activities.
- Mucus barrier: Mucus consists of a hydrogel composed of more than 90-98% of water, 0,5 -5% mucins, 1% inorganic salts, 0,5-1% proteins and mucopolysaccharides. The main structural component is mucin, a high molecular weight glycoprotein produced by Goblet cells of the epithelium that is negatively charged. Auto-association of these molecules by means of non-covalent interactions forms the gel matrix. Mucus forms a dynamic semipermeable barrier, whose role is to lubricate the underlying epithelium and protect it from damages by foreign or noxious substances (32). Parameters such as mucus viscosity, porosity, turnover frequency, and pH also affect its activity. Also, mucus is the place where a range of interactions between physiological barrier and proteins take place, with various kinds of interactions: van der Waals, electrostatic, hydrogen bonds, ... possibly resulting in drug structural changes and unfavorable absorption of proteins. As such, mucus can restrict drugs access to the epithelial surface and slows down drugs diffusion.
- Epithelial/cellular barrier: Mainly constituted of enterocytes, the intestinal epithelium surface is composed of phospholipidic bilayer membranes and cholesterol. Lipophilic molecules can access the blood circulation by transcellular passage (passive diffusion), but the majority of proteins being hydrophilic molecules with high molecular weight, intestinal cells constitute a main barrier. For those ones, paracellular delivery is an easier way to access systemic circulation.

Combination of those three barriers might affect the access of drugs to the systemic circulation, reduce their bioavailability and their overall efficacy.



Figure 6: Physiological barriers to oral protein and peptide delivery (33)

In the end and as said previously, absorption is also limited by the proper physicochemical properties of the drugs. Especially for the macromolecules, high molecular weight, hydro/lipophilicity ratio and poor aqueous solubility, pH stability, differential surface charge &

fragile structure of the proteins are limiting factors of absorption (31,34).

To conclude, the GI tract has formidable physiological and chemical barriers that pose several challenges: oral delivery is hampered by the harsh environment and it might be restricted by pre-systemic degradation of drugs and their poor permeability across the intestinal epithelium. All these factors make an efficient administration of therapeutic proteins very limited in peroral approach, to some extent that unmodified or unprotected drugs usually display oral bioavailability that do not exceed 0,5-2%, failing to induce clinical response. Furthermore, low bioavailability has been associated with larger inter- and intra-subject variability in systemic exposure (20,21,35–37). Hence, overcoming those challenges is crucial to create effective oral proteic drug delivery systems. Yet, significant progresses have been made with each of these obstacles, as will be seen in the next part. By improving drug bioavailability, drugs action and side effects would be more closely controlled, reduction of doses to the minimum by oral route would reduce the waste of drugs that are not systemically exposed and would reduce costs *in fine* (9). At the present time, the potential of this emerging field is promising.

III- Mechanisms of absorption enhancement

Absorption enhancement is the technology aimed at enabling non-injection delivery of poorly membrane-permeable compounds (9). As barriers to absorption have now been defined, various strategies have been considered to overcome those limitations and to improve absorption of therapeutic peptides and proteins by the oral route.

Main key approaches to maximize oral absorption of biomolecules and their bioavailability consider either a change in the drug itself, modulations of the environment or a change in the formulation. Respective examples are chemical modification of proteins, use of enzyme inhibitors & permeability enhancers, use of mucoadhesive polymers and are developed right after (15,20).

1. Chemical modifications of drugs (15,38)

One idea to improve permeability and absorption is to chemically modify the structure of peptides and proteins. Derivatizations are usually used to optimize, to some extent, their therapeutic activities and to limit their presystemic metabolism *via* enhanced enzymatic stability, enhanced intestinal permeability and reduced immunogenicity.

For example, possible chemical modifications may include (20,39):

- PEGylation or covalent attachment of polyethylene glycol and PEG-derivatives. Addition of these moieties to a therapeutic agent ensure an overall enhancement of stability bylimiting enzymatic degradation while improving solubility, increasing half-life and therapeutic utility of molecules. This technique has already been extensively discussed in the literature (38,40).
- Hyperglycosylation or covalent attachment of glycolic acid. Addition of these carbohydrates to therapeutic proteins serves to reduce interactions with clearance mechanisms and antigen presenting cells (APCs) in an effort to prolong circulation and to reduce immunogenicity (38).
- Lipidization or conjugation of medium chain fatty acids. Addition of these hydrophobic moieties improves their lipophilicity, metabolic stability, membrane permeability, bioavailability and implies changes in PK / PD profiles. Lipidization leads to dilatation of tight junctions and increase cell membrane penetration, with possible cytotoxicity (41,42).
- Palmitoylation or covalent attachment of palmitoyl group. It has been used on insulin not only to enhance its transport across the mucosal membrane of the large intestine but also to improve stability against enzymatic degradation in intestines (41).
- Substitution of amino acids. Analogue formation can concern a simple substitution of existing amino acids in favor of a new one or substitution of L/D enantiomers of the same amino acid. Application of this chemical modification turned vasopressin into desmopressin, which is twice more active at 1/75 fraction of dose (15).
- Transporters or covalent conjugation of carrier molecules to proteins. Presence of a transport-carrier molecule (or a compound that utilizes transporters for active drug absorption) enables recognition of these newly designed substrates by a specific endogenous membrane transporter or a receptor (9).
- Prodrug derivatization. Last but not least, this technique consists in the addition of protective groups (esters for example) or in the formation of new structures (via bioreversible cyclization for example) to turn active therapeutic molecules into pharmacologically inactive entities, that would need enzymatic or non-enzymatic metabolization crossing barriers to be active again. Those prodrugs structures are designed to improve solubility, stability, permeability, absorption and targeting capacities, but usually enhance cytotoxicity (20,43).

2. Reduction of metabolism

Drug absorption can be improved by reducing the physiological metabolism. For example, P-gp is an efflux membrane transporter responsible for limiting drug cellular uptake and for jeopardizing the success of drug delivery. Strategies to inhibit this transporter would improve enhance drug absorption and bioavailability (44).

Another example is enzyme degradation. As seen previously, many physiological mechanisms act on macromolecules to divide them into smaller molecules more easily absorbed. In fact, proteins or peptides are often cleaved into amino acids and sugars by various endo and exopeptidases at different levels of the digestive tract. At the contrary, reduction of this active metabolism would protect biomolecules until deeper barriers of the organism and possibly up to blood circulation. In order to reduce the metabolism, main approach consists in the addition of enzyme inhibitors in the formulation (9,45). Those molecules, pharmacologically inactive and consequently considered as excipients, are mainly protease inhibitors such as serine protease inhibitor (serpin), soybean trypsin inhibitor or aprotinin, this latter being widely used in oral protein delivery. They typically bind the enzymes in a reversible or irreversible way and complexation between an enzyme and its inhibitor let biomolecules free from cleavage and metabolism. As enzyme inhibitors alters the physiology of GI tract by reducing enzymatic degradation of proteins and thereby enhancing their bioavailability, co-administration of enzyme inhibitors with biomolecules facilitate their intestinal absorption. In particular, many studies revealed the interest of trypsin and chymotrypsin inhibitors such as apoprotein for the oral delivery of insulin (15,46).

Concerning drawbacks, first one is the variability of the enzyme presence, quantity and activity, which may greatly impact dosing and efficiency of this approach, leading to non-predictable inter-subject variability between patients. Second, non-site-specific activity of those compounds would alter the physiological metabolic pattern of the GI, affecting more globally food digestion and nutrients absorption. Third, being themselves sensitive to enzymatic degradation, inhibitors are often co-administered excessively in large amounts inducing possible toxicity. Finally, long-term consummation may cause enzyme deficiencies with metabolic issues leading to aforementioned problems concerning intestinal absorption and toxicity (15).

3. Development of interesting galenic forms

Development of a galenic form is a mandatory step in drug development and formulations are another means to help overcome the limitations of protein delivery that are not solved by the previous options. They can be used to protect the drug's structure and activity or to target more precisely the specific site of action.

Here are some examples of recent drug formulation systems that are studied for oral protein delivery (15,20,29,38,45–47):

- Particulate carriers: Those oral delivery systems, shown in figure 7, consist in the encapsulation of proteins in microparticulate and nanoparticulate systems (e.g., liposomes, micelles, polymeric microspheres, polymeric nanoparticles) in the form of spherical carriers. They are protecting fragile molecules from the harsh environment of the GI tract (chemical and enzymatic unfavorable medium).
 - Micelles are colloidal carriers (5-100 nm) composed of amphiphilic molecules forming a hydrophobic core, that help to improve the aqueous solubility of hydrophobic therapeutic drugs. Their small size facilitates spontaneous penetration through tissues with enhancement of permeation efficiency and retention time in tissues. Latest generation, known as SMEDDS (self-microemulsifying DDS), is a combined formulation with microemulsions that seems promising to increase the oral absorption of poorly water-soluble drugs (48).
 - Liposomes are lipid-based vesicles (20nm-10µm), composed of phospholipids and/or derivatives, with an aqueous inner core presenting the ability to encapsulate both hydrophilic and hydrophobic drugs, respectively, in the core or in the bilayer of the structure. Focus is now oriented on their derivatives called archaeosomes, made of archaeobacterial membrane showing better stability results.
 - Nanoparticles (10-1000nm) constitute the most promising approach for protein oral delivery. Made of various polymers (PLGA, PMMA, chitosan...), they can be classified into two types: nanospheres and nanocapsules. Nanospheres are matrix systems where the drug is dispersed, while nanocapsules are vesicles in which the drug is encapsulated in polymeric membrane. Though, it remains a challenge because of low loading capacity, stability issues through time, and because of the necessity to improve the controlled release profile.
 - Microparticles (1-1000µm) are comparable to nanoparticles with only difference in size. They are also composed of polymers, are easily degraded in the intestinal epithelium, and generally provide a better stability for labile compounds. Indeed, microencapsulation showed better results for numerous peptides, while nanoencapsulation is more complex owing to complexity and incompatibility during process with the physicochemical conditions required for peptide stability. NPs seem

more suitable for controlled delivery of biomolecules while MPs seem more suitable for immediate release.

The efficacy of those particulate-based delivery strategies depends on parameters such as composition, encapsulation efficiency, rate of drug release, stability, size, or yet surface charge. Lot of work is now oriented on release of these nano/microparticulate systems in order to control them and limit a burst effect. Those systems can also be functionalized at their surface to improve their efficacy. For example, fixation of targeting moieties (such as antibodies) can ensure a site-specific delivery of proteins and peptidic molecules thereby reducing toxicity, and groups (such as PEG) may limit opsonization and metabolism. Functionalization constitutes a major strategy to preserve the integrity of the carriers and the activity of contained bioactive molecules until the blood circulation.



Figure 7: Representations of particulate delivery systems (49–51)

- Hydrogels (15,52): Composed of biodegradable, biocompatible and highly absorbent hydrophilic polymers, whose physical or chemical 3D networks constitute a gelled matrix in water that can capture therapeutic molecules. Chemical modifications of polymers allow tunability of gel properties (neutral or ionic nature, degree of water absorption, capacity for stimuli- responsive hydrogels). Either preformed or *in situ* forming gels, those systems can be sensitive to variations in surrounding stimuli such as temperature, ionic strength variation or pH alteration, turning them into physiological-responsive hydrogels. Main parameters to be considered are porosity and correlated mesh size (which is the distance between cross-links in the hydrogel network), that all together define the diffusion pattern of a therapeutic protein. Major interest for hydrogels relies on their potential for high encapsulation efficiency and controllable release. Actual development of this system focuses on optimization of porosity suitable for large biomolecules and even cells into hydrogels by forming microporous hydrogels.

- Mucoadhesive systems (33,38,53): Constituted of natural, semi-natural or synthetic polymers, those systems are made to bind and adhere to biological substrates such as mucosal membranes. Mucoadhesive polymeric drug systems present great qualities that enhance oral bioavailability of therapeutic proteins or peptides such as:
 - o prolongation of the residence time of the system at the target site
 - presence of concentrated formulation at the target site increasing the drug concentration gradient
 - o reduction of clearance of drug molecules at the absorption site
 - reduction of frequency of administration
 - o controlled release
 - encapsulation of peptide and protein drugs within polymeric systems that ensure a protection towards enzymatic degradation.

Main polymers considered for this approach are chitosan, PLGA or alginates, and chemical modifications can affect their swelling behaviors as they are depending on environmental conditions (ionic strength, electric charge, temperature, pH...). Greatest interest is now focused on thiolated polymers that present the advantage of a covalent bonding with the cysteine of mucus glycoprotein for stronger mucoadhesive properties.

- Cyclodextrins (54): Those cyclic molecules made of oligosaccharides constitute a cone shaped structure with a hydrophobic inner cavity and hydrophilic outer surfaces, making them able to interact with large biomolecules to form non-covalent inclusion complexes.



Figure 8: Concept of cyclodextrins - (a) monomeric structure, (b) global representation of CD, (c) structures of α , β , γ -cyclodextrins (54)

CD can be used as chemical- and enzymatic-protective carriers and are able to interact with biological membranes while inhibiting the P-gp efflux pump therefore improving drug absorption (15,30). However, complexity of CD-use relies on assuring the drug release.

- Colon-targeted delivery (38,55): As absorption in the GI tract is far from being uniform and as many molecules present absorption site specificity, colonic delivery appears to be an interesting approach for some proteins. To access this part of the GI tract, existing systems consist of particulate systems, pressure-induced systems, or yet pH- / time- / microbiotadependent delivery systems. Advantages are prolonged transit time, lower proteolytic activity and a more basic pH than in upper part of the tract. However, variability in transit times, possible disease conditions and consideration of the microbiota leading to possible formation of biofilms barriers on the orally administered device really impact its efficacy.
- Oral delivery devices: Recently, new devices were developed for oral delivery of biomolecules such as a very innovative system of ingestible self-orienting vehicles (56) with the ability to release insulin directly in the gastric mucosa *via* drug-made needles. Other developments concern devices such as two-pulse spherical delivery systems (57), intestinal microneedles (58), Janus device (59), microfluidics and microdevices (60) or intestinal patches (61,62) that showed good results regarding drug release. They will be developed in the second and third parts of this report.

4. Permeability enhancers (15,63,64)

Permeability or permeation enhancers (PE) are defined as functional excipients capable of modulating and improving permeability, absorption and bioavailability of pharmacologically active biomolecules that are poorly absorbed if not directly injected in the systemic circulation (9). Studied since the 1990s, these substances could enhance absorption through epithelia of different routes: oral, buccal, nasal, ocular, vaginal, rectal and may permit reformulation of some injectable macromolecules to favor non-injection alternatives.

PEs are commonly classified according to their mechanism of action, which can be either transcellular, paracellular or a combination of both, as visible on figure 9. On one hand, transcellular PEs alter the epithelial permeability by a physical perturbation of the plasma membrane which increases the membrane fluidity and leads to an enhanced transcellular permeation. Most of them are surfactants or chelating agents. On the other hand, paracellular

PEs are tight junctions (TJ) selective compounds. Tight junctions are complex protein networks, localized between adjacent or endothelial cells at the apical pole, which regulate the passage of ions or molecules through the paracellular space. Physiologically, TJ sizes are location-dependent: for the GI tract, TJs are about 7-9 Å in the jejunum, 3-4 Å for ileum and 8-9 Å in the colon. They are composed of various transmembrane proteins such as claudins, occludin, junctional adhesion molecules and proteins of cytoplasmic scaffolding linked to cytoskeletal proteins (actin and microtubules) such as ZO-1, cingulin, or afadin (65,66).



Figure 9: Mechanisms of action of Permeability Enhancers (PEs) on intestinal epithelium (63)

Going back to paracellular PEs, they are able to target various proteins composing the TJs and to modify their functional properties, including keeping the TJs open. The disruption of the structural integrity of the intestinal barrier leads to an increase in paracellular permeability, of which drug delivery could take advantage. Representatives of those TJ modulators are for example bacterial toxins and EDTA.

Peptides and protein drugs being hydrophilic in nature with large molecular weight, their absorption through epithelium is severely limited for both transcellular and paracellular routes. Under physiological conditions, movement of water and low-molecular weight solutes are regulated through the distension and constriction of the TJs of GI epithelialmembranes, which
modify the paracellular porosity. Since TJs are opened and closed in response to physiological stimuli, this mechanism might afford a relatively safe and reversible means of permeation enhancement that, if combined with PEs, could potentially be extended to bigger compounds such as biotherapeutic molecules (9). Thereby, PEs constitute a technology that could allow therapeutic agents to permeate across biological membranes (such as the intestinal barrier) to access the systemic circulation and reach their site of action to exert their pharmacological actions without any chemical modification. As a matter of fact, PEs should be administered in combination with drugs within a specific formulation able to control their release. Ideally, PEs should be discharged prior to macromolecules from a two-pulse delivery system in order to establish a more favorable environment and improve mucosal permeation for the drugs.

One of the main concerns with PEs is an arguably direct correlation between potency and toxicity. Permeation enhancers should be safe and non-toxic, pharmacologically and chemically inert, non-irritant, and non-allergenic. However, because of their mechanism of action - by alteration of the epithelium or by alteration of cell membrane permeability and integrity – they can consequently cause disruptions in transmembrane ionic gradients, disfunctions in cellular activities, entry of impurities / toxins / allergens into cells and blood circulation. Moreover, the nature of a PE and its mechanism of action will determine whether the permeabilization is transient and whether tissues can regenerate in affected areas in case of cytotoxicity. Those are critical factors for an eventual long-term utilization as the most common drawback of PEs is that they may damage or even dissolve the biomembranes, leading to various gastrointestinal toxicity issues: local inflammation, ulceration, diminution of immunoprotective function of the intestinal epithelium in preventing pathogen entry (9). For example, amongst all the PEs developed during past decades (surfactants, cell-penetrating peptides (CPP), silicates, chelating agents bile salts, fatty acids...), many happened to be cytotoxic (67). Surfactants were shown to disrupt and partition the lipid packages composing cell membranes thus destroying their integrity, while other PEs can even extract important proteins from the cellular membranes. Chelating agents form complexes with calcium ions that break TJs in order to facilitate paracellular transport. As for CPP, they usually transport their cargo into the cytoplasm via perturbation of the lipid bilayer of the cell membrane or by endocytosis (68).

Various PEs have been investigated for the enhancement of protein and peptide absorption through the intestinal membrane. Although PEs are an effective and attractive approach to increase oral bioavailability of these biomolecules, safety and toxicity of these adjuvants needs to be assessed.

IV- Examples of applications

1. Therapeutic protein: insulin

Insulin is the most important regulatory hormone in the control of glucose homeostasis. It constitutes a very interesting biomolecule to represent peptide and protein drugs that could benefit from the development of non-injectable delivery systems and more particularly from oral alternatives. It is one of the main drugs on the market, with multiple daily administrations by the parenteral route for millions of diabetic patients requiring insulin therapy. Hence, development of an oral insulin-delivery system could really improve patient compliance to treatment. However, ever since the discovery of insulin, scientists started their quest for non-injection dosage form but did not succeed completely up to date (21,25,69,70).

From a pharmacological point of view, oral delivery would also be interesting as it would more closely simulate endogenous insulin than the subcutaneous administrated one. Insulin is normally secreted by the pancreas and accesses insulin receptors in the liver through the portal vein, avoiding the hepatic first-pass effect. Orally delivered insulin would mimic the pulsatile secretion pattern and also be delivered to the liver through portal circulation (69–72). The physiological metabolism of the protein would reduce the known side effects of parenteral administration: hyperinsulinemia, hypoglycemia, and troubles with weight control (9,71).

2. Permeability enhancer: 5-LR2 & proves of efficacy (73)

Protein kinase C (PKC) is a subfamily of serine/threonine kinases, implicated in several cellular functions and its isoforms are classified as conventional (α , β 1, β 2, γ), novel (δ , ε , η , μ , θ), and atypical (ζ , ι/λ). Peptidic inhibitors of protein kinase C isotype zeta (ζ) have been developed and already described as being effective against a wide spectrum of tumors, hyperproliferative disorders such as psoriasis and viral infections such as HIV (74). From a cellular point of view, they can also be used as permeability enhancers because PKC ζ inhibitors induce a transient redistribution of transmembrane proteins (occludin and ZO-1 for example) inside the intracellular compartment and a transient opening of the tight junctions. This property could be advantageously used to induce transient tissue permeabilization, and in particular to enhance penetration of large therapeutic molecules (antibodies, anti-opioid macromolecules, cancer treatment, induction of immune response for mucosal vaccination). When it comes to epithelial cells, PKC ζ inhibitors could be used to improve transmucosal delivery of high molecular weight drugs, peptides and protein drugs such as insulin. e.g., This property can be assessed through measures of Papp (apparent permeability) and TEER

(Trans-Epithelial Electric Resistance) that reflect the barrier integrity of cell monolayers *via* tightness of the intercellular junctions.

The permeability enhancer of interest here is L-5R2 which is a PKC ζ inhibitor, chemical analog of the pseudosubstrate, composed of 5 amino acids conjugated to amyristoyl acid, for a total molecular weight of 954 Da (73). As for the nomenclature, L- corresponds to the L enantiomer, 5 for the number of amino acids, and R2 stands for arginine in position 2. Its structure was optimized from a 13 amino acids structure and reduced to five, with various *in silico* and *in vitro* studies to determine which ones were crucial for the permeability enhancing activity (choice between L-5R2 and L-5K2). Peptide L was preferred to its enantiomer D as it showed a better activity on both cell models Caco-2 and Mucilair[®], respectively standing for intestinal and respiratory epithelia (see Figure 9 – A, B and C).



Figure 10: Impact of the peptide composition on its efficacy on Caco-2 cells A and B: Permeability of insulin and naloxone co-administered with peptides, C: Impact of peptides on TEER.

L-5R2 and D-5R2 correspond respectively to peptides L or D, R2 and K2 correspond respectively to amino acids Arginine or Lysin in position 2 Due to its amphiphilic composition, the peptide is supposed to arrange itself into a supramolecular structure known as micelles. It was shown that the peptide has a critic micelle concentration (CMC) of around 35μ M, as shown in figure 11 below.



Figure 11: Determination of CMC based on the evolution of fluorescence versus L-5R2 concentration

Experiments showed that efficacy of the L-5R2 peptide is concentration-dependent, starting around $20\mu M$ (Fig. 12 below).



Figure 12: Efficacy of the peptide on Caco-2 cells permeabilization (A) and TEER (B and C) versus L-5R2 concentration

As for toxicity, a WST-1 assay revealed the absence of acute toxicity of the peptide in Caco-2 cellline, within a large range of concentration from $10 \,\mu\text{M}$ to $30 \,\text{mM}$ (Fig. 13 below), and the reversibility of TJ opening (Fig. 12C).



Figure 13: Evaluation of L-5R2 toxicity in Caco-2 cell line at various concentrations

Experiments showed that L-5R2 significantly reduces TEER and enhances paracellular Caco-2 permeability starting at a concentration of 20μ M. However, with a CMC around 35μ M, this implies that the peptide can act either as a single structure or as a micelle structure, without any direct interaction with the co-administered drug as shown in DLS (Fig. 14).



Figure 14: Proof of non-interaction between the L-5R2 peptide (single and micelles) and insulin by dynamic light scattering (DLS - Nanosizer®)

Even though specific mechanisms of action are still to be defined, L-5R2 optimum activity *in vitro* was measured for a concentration of 50 μ M with a 7-hour duration (Fig. 10C), improving paracellular transport for macromolecules up to 150 kDa (Fig 10A and 10B), including insulin. Still more promising, initial *in vivo* results showed that nasal co-administration of L-5R2 with insulin resulted in a significant reduction in blood sugar level in mouse at 50 μ M.

V- Conclusion

To conclude on this part, many strategies were studied to effectively address application of peptide and protein therapeutics by the oral route (Fig. 15). Overcoming biological barriers constitute the main challenge but technologies previously described succeeded in improving oral bioavailability of drugs.



Figure 15: (A) Transport mechanism of biodrugs through the intestinal epithelium membrane and summary of various options for enhancing biomolecules permeability through epitheliums, (B) Permeability enhancers, (C) enzyme inhibitors, (D) prodrug derivatization (23)

Although those strategies are necessary steps for the development of oral delivery systems and present interesting capacities when used individually, they are still limited to ensure a sufficient bioavailability on their own. However, combinations of those concepts could result in synergistic effects that would constitute a compelling approach to develop the next generation of protein therapeutics.

As an example, focus will be put in the second part of this work on the development of intestinal micropatches that would combine the use of PEs and enzyme inhibitors within an innovative oral delivery system with sustained release, to successfully deliver peptide and protein therapeutics through the oral route.

THEORICAL PART: ORAL DRUG DELIVERY SYSTEMS

I- Ideal characteristics of drug delivery systems for the oral route

An ideal drug delivery system should be capable of:

- targeting the site of absorption,
- maintaining the integrity and stability of the carried drug molecules until there,
- releasing drugs at the target absorption site and maintaining position long enough for the system to deliver its whole drug load
- delivering a measurable and reproducible amount of drug to the target site
- and eventually promoting permeation to achieve systemic drug uptake.

DDS can be characterized by their flux of drug absorption, which in the case of passive transport are controlled by three main parameters: A the area of absorption, C_0 the drug concentration at the exchange surface (barrier) and P_{app} the apparent permeability of the intestinal tissue to the therapeutic drug (75). Consequently, the flux of drug absorption F can be defined by equation 1:

$$F = \frac{dQ}{dt} = A \ge C_0 \ge P_{app} \qquad \qquad \text{Eqn (1)}$$

Designing an efficient drug delivery system that facilitates oral administration of therapeutic proteins has then many parameters to consider to be optimum, amongst which:

- Combination of smart excipients: The strategy of employing enzyme inhibitors to protect the DDS contents from various enzymatic actions, combined with permeability enhancers that promote absorption, is a popular approach for oral protein drug delivery. Those latter reduce the mucosal barrier function and thereby directly enhance P_{app} from Eqn (1). Combination of these strategies were shown to improve drug uptake and prevent enzymatic breakdown of loaded therapeutic proteins (61).
- Co-localization: Co-localization of drug(s), PEs and enzyme inhibitors inside a unique solid DDS is a main asset to improve absorption. It ensures a synchronous release of those molecules and controlling the release of PE(s) and/or enzyme inhibitors prior to the release of biomolecules might enhance the effectiveness of these drugs by establishing a more favorable environment (15). Co-localization also ensures a synchronous release of these molecules within the same period of time, same environment and same volume of gastro-intestinal fluids. This would reduce the loss of drug molecules in the surrounding medium

(76) and would favor the set-up of a diffusion gradient that forces molecules to act on orto permeate through the intestinal barrier. Thereby, a small quantity of PE(s) delivered at the right localization will lead to greater enhancement of drug absorption than if dissolved in a larger volume of fluids (63).

- Size: Size of solid DDS is a critical parameter as it influences at the same time the quantity of API loadable and its release. For solid dosage forms, the bigger, the higher drug load is reachable but the smaller, the better for release and absorption. Multi-particular systems are characterized by the fact that the administered dosage form is constituted of several units with a size from 150µm to 2-3 mm of diameter, each one of them containing a small dose of API. Administration of several solid sub-units compared to a bigger one with an equal surface area, would deliver a higher quantity of drug as size reduction improves drug release. In fact, size of DDS influences the flux of drug absorption on two aspects: on one hand multi-units would be delivered over a bigger intestinal surface, directly improving the area of absorption A from Eqn(1), and on the other hand, reduction of size would concentrate drug molecules in a smaller surface so C₀ would also be enhanced too according to Eqn (1). Multi-units also offer flexibility in formulation and limit risks of therapeutics burst effect and of local irritation in the GI tract thanks to wider surfaces of dispersion and larger exchange surface areas. Finally, multiplicity of units composing the dosage form provide biopharmaceutical advantages compared to single dosages like various release profiles and more predictable transit times through the GI tract that reduces inter- and intra-batch variability.
- Composition & protection: Considering a frequent administration of oral DDS, choice of biocompatible and biodegradable excipients is recommended. At the same time, they should be able to overcome barriers and provide protection from harsh environmental conditions that may inactivate incorporated therapeutics. In particular for the oral route, ideal systems should be able to maintain themselves inside the gastrointestinal tract despite the transitory constraints (food / beverage passage, peristalsis) and this is why the choice of specific mucoadhesive polymers is crucial (15).
- Process: Ease of production with adequate industrial equipment is required. Tablets are classic galenic forms and plenty of mini-tablets already exist on the market. Multiplicity of units constitutes an advantage as it is industrially possible to commercialize a wide range of precise dosages from one unique tablet unit.

- Kinetics & release: Depending on the pathology, therapeutic proteins delivery should ideally match a specific drug-release profile. Either as controlled-release formulations (for drug delivery at predetermined rate, following zero-order kinetics) or sustained-release formulations (continuous release of drug over a prolonged period of time, following first-order kinetics), those DDS are designed to achieve therapeutic effects by releasing drug over an extended period of time after administration of a single dose, so plasma concentrations are maintained within therapeutic range as illustrated in figure 16. Among other advantages, there are reduced minimized side effects, reduced frequency of administration, fluctuations in steady-state drug level, increased safety margin & reduced toxicity, or reduction of costs.



Figure 16: Classification of drug release profiles. Drug concentration in plasma versus time profile. MSC: maximum safe concentration, MEC: minimum effective concentration (77,78)

Oral delivery is considered to be the most convenient administration route due to its specific advantages, but it faces substantial challenges that need to be addressed. This is even more true in the context of biopharmaceuticals delivery. Formulation technology is the key to the effectiveness of an absorption-enhancing approach and initial data suggest that inclusion of PEs in oral formulations can safely assist absorption of selected potent peptides with a large therapeutic index (63). Work now relies on designing an optimum drug delivery system, adaptable for lots of therapeutic proteins and later on extending it to proteins with narrow therapeutic index.

II- Focus on intestinal micropatches: concept

Intestinal micropatches are multi-layered solid dosage-forms, with a size from 500 μ m to 5 mm diameter, adhering to the intestinal mucosa by bioadhesion when orally administered. Initially inspired by transdermal patch technology, those millimeter-sized mucoadhesive devices aim to overcome the disadvantages of traditional oral delivery of protein drugs. The concept is based on a drug release depot, improving the bioavailability of the drug by providing a unidirectional diffusion regime towards the intestinal tissue after the attachment of the micropatches to the inner walls of the intestinal tract.

Intestinal micropatches are composed of several layers as illustrated in figure 17, each one of them able to perform specific tasks (61,75,79–81):

- First one is a mucoadhesive layer, ideally containing permeability enhancers to promote the access of drugs to the blood vessels of the mucosa. Its role is to have the device adhere to the intestinal wall and is usually composed of mucoadhesive polymers such as poly(acrylic)- acids (Carbopol®), derivatives of cellulose, polycarbophil cysteine, chitosan & derivatives, alginates or pectin.
- Second one is a layer where therapeutic proteins of interest are dispersed into a mixed matrixdiluent phase. It constitutes the drug reservoir and a strategic choice of excipients could help design a controlled delivery. For example, classic choices for diluents are microcrystalline cellulose, lactose, starch, calcium salts ... and for matrix are HPMC, ethylcellulose, ... Bibliography also highlighted the possibility to combine the first and second layer as a unique one (79,82), but this would expose the therapeutic proteins to partial degradation before adhesion of the patches to the mucosa.
- Third and final one is a water-impermeable backing layer. It is a solution that is sprayed over the entire micropatch except on one side (mucoadhesive layer to allow adhesion to the GI tract) and forms a solid layer by solvent evaporation. It has a protective function towards the therapeutic proteins against GI fluids, minimizes the dilution effect and ensures the unidirectional flux through the unsprayed side. This layer is usually composed of inert and water-insoluble excipients such as ethylcellulose or cellulose acetate.



Figure 17: Schematic representation of the intestinal micropatches

Finally, for better protection, intestinal micropatches are then placed, with free protease inhibitors and acidity modifiers, into a gelatin capsule covered with a gastro-resistant film as illustrated in figures 18 and 19. The adjuvants often used are aprotinin and soybean trypsin inhibitors as protease inhibitors and citric acid as for acidity modifiers. The addition of citric acid in a capsule would lower pH in the intestinal medium and favor an acidic environment once the capsule would have disintegrated. The enteric coating is used to protect the capsule from gastric degradation so the patches would only be released in the first parts of intestines (duodenum / jejunum). The enteric coatings usually used are pH-sensitive poly(methyl methacrylate-co-methacrylic acid) copolymer derivates (Eudragit® L100 or S100 or other derivatives) or HPMC phtalate (HP-55).



Figure 18: Schematic representation of the drug delivery system



Figure 19: Examples of capsules containing gastrointestinal mucoadhesive micropatches: (A) insulin-loaded patches stained with sulforhodamine B (83), (B)rhodamine-loaded micropatches (59), (C) film-layered micropatches (75).

If desired, additional protection can be added to the intestinal patches. For example:

- The mucoadhesive bottom layer can also be protected *via* the addition of a pH-sensitive layer that enhances protection of the drug reservoir as it would react only in a specific intestinal segment with a specific pH thereby unmasking the second adhesive layer (61). In this case, the gastro-resistant coating of the capsule is useless.
- Because of their small size, micropatches are submitted to van der Waals forces, which make them susceptible to self-aggregation. This phenomenon can lead to non-attachment of tablets to the mucosa and consequently lead to significant drug loss and reduction of the overall efficacy of the device. As a solution, an additional coating can be used to prevent micropatches from self-aggregation such as Eudragit L-100. It is an anionic copolymer commonly used for its negative charges to electrostatically repulse themselves thereby preventing self-aggregation and ensuring an individual release of micropatches, without disturbing drug release (61,62).

Main parameters of this system to be considered are mucosal adhesion properties, loading capacity, controlled or sustained drug release. Moreover, attention should be paid to the thickness of the micropatches: as they adhere to the intestinal lining, the thinner the better. As a matter of fact, too thick patches could be detached from the lumen wall by food passage after the gastric area or by solid boluses of digested food formed along the GI tract (ileum), thereby decreasing their efficacy. This is why ideal release location of the micropatches is in the upper parts of the intestines (duodenum / jejunum), where they do still need strong bonding with the mucus to avoid being washed away by gastric juice (29).

Concerning the *in vivo* fate of the devices, one capsule is absorbed by the oral route, and successfully goes through the stomach, protected by its gastro-resistant coating. Once pH is high enough in the beginning of the duodenum, the gelatin capsule disintegrates to release on one hand the free protease inhibitors and acidity modifiers, and on the other hand the intestinal micropatches (Fig. 20A, B). Thanks to the more favorable environment, the microdevices can adhere to the duodenal mucosa *via* their mucoadhesive surface (Fig 20 C, D). Water from the mucus and the environment allows local dissolution of the first layer so permeability enhancers can act on tight junctions and open them. Then swelling achieve the second layer, releasing the therapeutic molecules that can directly access the blood circulation via paracellular transport. Nature of the excipients (biocompatible, biodegradable), food & beverage passages and mucus turnover are the main factors explaining the detachment and further disintegration of the patches, except for the water-resistant backing layer that would be eliminated intact in the feces.



Figure 20: In vivo becoming of capsules containing micropatches (82)
(A) Time-lapse photographies of patch release and mucoadhesion on porcine intestines, (B) Schematic representation of the drug delivery system, (C) Adhesion of patches on porcine intestines in vitro,
(D) Close-up look at patch adhesion on rat intestine in vitro – early stage of swelling.

Considering manufacturing of such devices, it might seem a critical point but various strategies are possible (75):

- conventional techniques, usually consisting of classic tablet-manufacturing process and then in size reduction,
- microfabrication techniques, that can include photolithography or micromolding for minitablets like in figure 21A,
- rapid prototyping technology such as 3D-printing visible on figure 21B.



Figure 21: Examples of micropatches manufacturing processes (*A*) *minimolds for tableting (84), (B)3D-printing of minitablets (85)*

At this time, manufacturing processes would need further considerations to find the most suitable processes, adapted to specific geometries of the products, but further developments should get these techniques more accessible and lower high manufacturing costs.

To conclude on the concept, intestinal micropatches have been especially attractive for improving the oral bioavailability of bioactive drugs. They are a combined strategy that includes encapsulation of the drug for its protection, mucoadhesion to increase the contact-time with the mucosal absorbing-barrier & the transit time in the GI tract, the co-localization of their activity

and the co-administration of adjuvants (enzymatic inhibitors to preserve drugs from degradation and permeability enhancers to enhance drug absorption) (75). Association of these strategies in a single device, such as these drug reservoirs, is an innovative approach: it isolates the drug molecules from the environment, forms an important drug concentration gradient in front of the intestinal mucosa, ensures a unidirectional release, avoids dilution effect & loss of proteins into GI fluids and reduces the used amounts of each active molecules and toxicity.

III- Proofs of efficacy

Intestinal micropatches have been tested for oral delivery of various proteins with very low (0-2%) bioavailability such as salmon calcitonin, exenatide, interferon- α , erythropoietin granulocyte-colony-stimulating factor (G-CSF) and insulin (29,33,82).

Comparison between administration of drugs in solution and as solid formulations (micropatches) demonstrated the interest of those latter:

- Micropatches significantly enhanced transport of sulforhodamine by 30% and of phenol red by 45% compared to 10% as solutions across rat intestines during 1-hour *in vitro* experiments (81).
- Experiments across Caco-2 cell lines showed a two-fold enhancement of transport of insulin and exenatide if administered as micropatches instead of protein solutions, without adverse effect on cells integrity (*via* TEER measures). To push forward, *in vivo* experiments were carried out to validate those results while taking into account the impact of mucus (not existent with Caco-2 cells) and both patches of insulin and exenatide increased respectively by 13 and 80-fold the relative bioavailability compared to intrajejunal injections of solutions. Same for salmon calcitonin that increased by 52-fold the relative bioavailability compared to intrajejunal injections in rats (80,86).
- Patches of insulin with dimethyl palmitoyl ammonium propane sulfate (PPS acting as a PE that transiently opens TJs to improve paracellular transport), resulted in a 30% drop from baseline in blood glucose levels in 8 hours in diabetic rats compared to non-significant drop (<0,5%) of insulin -PPS solution (62).
- Takada et al developed gastro-intestinal mucoadhesive patch systems for the oral delivery, filled with gels containing PEs and EPO. Administration of the patches resulted in a 5-fold enhancement of C_{max} and a 6-fold enhancement of bioavailability compared to intrajejunal administration of EPO solution. Adaptation of the patches in favor of G-CSF as therapeutic

drug turned into a 23% bioavailability compared to intravenous injection (measured *via* the increase in total white blood cell count), which represents an important evaluation compared to 0-2% of protein oral bioavailability classically achieved (79,87).

- Finally, regardless of their composition, micropatches globally proved their ability to achieve strong mucoadhesion through various *ex vivo* studies and to withstand shear forces during intestinal peristalsis and water or food movements. In particular, prototypes of Mitragotri and his group usually released their drug load between 3 and 5 hours and adhesion to the intestinal mucosa did not induce any adverse effect: no toxicity observed on histological sections and no effect on membrane integrity by TEER evaluation (62,79,80,86).

Concerning the interest of permeability enhancers in co-administration with micropatches:

- Co-administration of PPS with salmon calcitonin inside intestinal micropatches showed a 56% decrease of plasma calcium levels, compared to no significant reduction with sCT alone (79,88).
- Addition of surfactants as PEs significantly improved EPO absorption through the oral route, with an enhancement of absolute bioavailability from 0.6 to 1.9. Moreover, in this example, switching of dosage form from solution into GI patches enhanced EPO absolute bioavailability from 1.9 to 12.1, completed with a significant difference (p<0.001) on AUC between patches and solution (with and without Labrasol) (87).

Dosage form	Permeability	C _{max} (mIU/ml)	T _{max}	AUC 0-6h	Absolute
	enhancer		(h)	(mIU h/ml)	bioavailability
Solution	/	3.1	1.4	13.9	0.6
Solution	Labrasol®	16.2	0.5	43.8	1.9
	94mg/kg				
GastroIntestinal	Labrasol®	84.1	3.0	271.6	12.1
Patch System	94mg/kg				

Table 3: Pharmacokinetics parameters of EPO (Dose of 100 IU/kg) following small intestinal administration of EPO formulations (87)

Finally, combination of those strategies as intestinal micropatches containing permeability enhancers resulted in interesting results:

- Banerjee et al. (62) designed 500 µm-diameter insulin-PPS micropatches that were encapsulated inside a gastro-resistant capsule with free citric acid. During *in vitro* experiments, microdevices were able to adhere to the intestinal mucosa within 30 minutes and to release their entire content load, regardless of molecular weights: BSA and lysozyme as model proteins for release study, PPS as permeability enhancer and insulin (-FITC grafted for fluorescence measures) as therapeutic molecule. Results reported in figure 22 (A,B,C) confirmed that the specific composition of the micropatches constitute an interesting matrix for the delivery of any molecule, without major entrapment risk and that devices do not need an extra load of molecules to achieve a required delivery threshold.



Figure 22: Protein release profiles from mucoadhesive devices:
(A) BSA and lysozyme, (B) PPS, (C) FITC-insulin. Percent cumulative release of molecules tested in pH 7.4 PBS at 37°C. Error bars correspond to standard deviations (62).

In vivo experiments showed the ability of these micropatches to lower blood glucose levels, and its relative effectiveness compared to standard subcutaneous insulin injection. First in nondiabetic rats (Fig. 23 A), a significant difference is already seen 1 hour after administration of the insulin patches compared to the empty ones, with a 13% drop in blood glucose levels and down to 27% after 8h. As for PPS, co-administration with insulin in the capsule resulted in a significant - but moderate - effect on blood glucose level (90% after 6h, 77% after 8h), but experiments demonstrated that the best efficacy is achieved with micropatches containing insulin and 10% PPS wt/wt, among all the other orally administered formulations : a 18% drop after 1 hour and a decrease to 67% after 8 hours. The devices thereby showed a "long-term" effect compared to subcutaneous injection (drop to 60% by 1h but increased at 81% by 8h).

As for diabetic rats (Fig. 22 B), the groups "no treatment" and "empty patches" demonstrated no significant impact on blood glucose levels at 8 hours. The one with administration of

insulin patches resulted in a significant drop to 86% after 1h and 74% after 8h, while addition of PPS in the capsule did not achieve such an efficient drop (89% at 8h). As expected, the orally administered solution containing insulin and PPS resulted in a non-significant drop (99.8%). Once again, group with insulin + PPS in patches revealed the best efficacy in lowering blood glucose levels, with a 20% drop at 1h decreasing to 69% by 8h, with a sustained effect compared to the insulin injection that resulted in a significant drop down to 76% at 1h, 53% at 2h but ended increasing up to 86% at 8h.

The study concludes that insulin and insulin-PPS devices showed statistically significant difference in blood glucose lowering efficacy compared to all other groups (p<0.5) in both nondiabetic and diabetic rats, with a global 30% drop from baseline (62).



Figure 23: Efficacy of oral insulin formulations in lowering blood glucose levels in nondiabetic rats and diabetic rats (62).

Percent reduction in blood glucose levels with time after administration of various formulations in (A) nondiabetic and (B) diabetic rats. Blood glucose content was analyzed for 8 hours, in comparison to blood glucose levels at baseline (0hr). Animals were fasted prior to and during the 8-hour period of study. Micropatches contained 50 U/kg of insulin for nondiabetic rats and 100 U/kg of insulin for diabetic rats. PPS dosage was 0.6 mg/animal when administered in patches or 5 mg/animal when externally placed in capsules. Oral solution contained 100 U/kg insulin and 5mg PPS, while subcutaneous insulin injections were at the dosage of 1 U/kg. Error bars correspond to standard deviations.

- Finally, another article by Banerjee et al., with the same design of experiments showed that administration of a capsule with micropatches containing insulin and PPS in non-diabetic rats led to a 34% decrease within 3h compared to baseline, and even reached 41% decrease of blood glucose levels in 8 hours after 3 successive oral administrations separated of 30 minutes, thereby confirming that multi-administration could be an interesting pattern for sustainable release (79).

Whitehead et al. (82) developed intestinal micropatches that revealed their efficacy in various aspects (adhesion, drug release, induced response) during both *in vitro* and *in vivo* experiments. First, *in vitro* tests showed that micropatches administered in a capsule were delivered within 10 min and 90% of them adhered to the mucosa on the mucoadhesive side. According to figure 24, more than 99% of the total insulin load was released over a 4-hour period, and only through the mucoadhesive side thereby confirming the unidirectional release.



Figure 24: Insulin release from the patches, measured in vitro (82). Error bars correspond to standard deviations.

Then, *in vivo* experiments showed that intrajejunal administration in non-diabetic rats resulted in hypoglycemia with a maximum of 60% and 75% drops in blood glucose levels, respectively, at 5 and 10U/kg. Tests run with doses from 1 to 10 IU/kg in micropatches revealed a concentration-dependent effect on reduction of blood glucose level, as expected. Results were confirmed with negative controls (patches without insulin, or insulin solution) that did not induce hypoglycemia in rats. Moreover, intestinal patches offered significant hypoglycemia (>50%) at doses in the range of 5 to 10 IU/kg (Fig. 25 A). 10 U/kg patches-induced hypoglycemia was comparable to the one obtained with 1-5 U/kg subcutaneous injections, suggesting a higher insulin uptake from micropatches and meaning that doses only 2 to 10-fold higher for oral administration can induce the same clinical response than parenteral administration (Fig. 25 B).



Figure 25: Relative blood glucose levels after intestinal administration of insulin formulations (82).
(A) Relative blood glucose levels after intestinal administration of insulin micropatches patches at three doses. A total of 10 mg of sodium glycolate (SGC) was additionally co-administered in all experiments as permeability enhancer. Error bars correspond to standard deviations.
(B) Comparison of hypoglycemia induced by various dosage forms: no treatment, oral solution, micropatches and SC injections. Error bars correspond to standard deviations.

Administration of insulin micropatches resulted in a significantly more important and sustained decrease of blood glucose level in contrast to a quick reversible drop observed with subcutaneous administration. Moreover, those experiments also confirmed that the solid form is a crucial parameter, regardless of the composition, and that patch design can constitute a solution by itself as dissolved patches did not induce any significant hypoglycemia (Fig. 26 A). Finally, the evolution of serum insulin concentrations were similar for 10 U/kg oral patches and 1 U/kg subcutaneous injection, suggesting that the insulin uptake through the mucosal barrier does not delay the absorption nor impact the global profile (Fig. 26 B) (82).



Figure 26: Impact of various dosage forms on induced hypoglycemia and serum insulin concentration (82)
(A) Hypoglycemia induced by 10 U/kg insulin under various dosage forms: micropatches, solution and patches dissolved in PBS. All experiments were run without permeability enhancer. Error bars correspond to standard deviations.
(B) Serum insulin concentration after insulin administration under two dosage forms: oral administration of 10 U/kg patches and subcutaneous injection of 1 U/kg. Error bars correspond to standard deviations.

To conclude on this part, the efficacy of intestinal micropatches can be assessed by the achieved bioavailability of therapeutic molecules. Benefits of patches over other dosage forms, in particular solutions, are the very limited dilution effect leading to the reduction of proteolytic degradation, increased permeability and increased local concentration. This latter is thought to be the primary reason for relatively high bioavailability, because even if animal doses are quite moderate, the small size of patches still lead to quite high concentrations (400U/cm²), that is to say up to 20 times higher than in controls. In the case of insulin, in comparison with the typical dose of 1 U/kg for SC injections and in comparison with the most promising techniques of oral delivery currently studied - where classic doses administered to reduce by 50% blood glucose levels are around 75 to 100 U/kg - micropatches showed their ability to drop these concentrations at doses of around 10 U/Kg, suggesting their tremendous potential. Experiments also showed that the efficacy of the system originates more from the engineering design than its composition. Efficacy can also be pushed forward via the use of selected permeability enhancers that work synergistically with the patches, in regard of the significant interest of PPS but not SGC. Finally, safety studies showed the non-toxicity of the devices on intestinal tissues, but this is actually more dependent on the nature of the permeability enhancer if existent in the patch.

IV- Areas of improvement for existing micropatches

Intestinal patch-based devices address all aforementioned issues by releasing drug at a specific intestinal location and unidirectionally, in a controlled fashion, with a role of protection and delivery. However, those systems could still be optimized to achieve better efficacy, to broaden new opportunities for the development of oral protein delivery systems.

First, patch design and geometry can be optimized. Choice of patch diameter is influenced by the amounts of excipients to load and the dose of drug to administer but impacts absorption and concentration gradient per unit. Same for thickness of the patches, as devices might interfere with food or beverage flow with the risk of being dislodged. Ideally, the flatter, the better as it also reduces the distance between proteins and the mucosa, but this is obviously process challenging.

Second, composition of the patches is critical as it impacts on adhesion and dissolution time. More globally, composition impacts on drug release and absorption and consequently defines the kinetic profile of the device. By optimizing the patch composition, the oral drug delivery system can be improved and be controlled over a wide range (82). As for the lower layer, many studies among those quoted before suggested to further investigate the concept of mucoadhesion of the devices and possibly develop stronger mucoadhesive properties with "recentlydiscovered" polymers, in order to improve the residence time in the intestines. As for the second layer containing the therapeutic proteins, formulations should be optimized by choosing tunable materials to exhibit the desired drug-release profile from this matrix (immediate / controlled / sustained release). Possibilities are specific coatings, modifying cross-linking density, gel inclusion or the encapsulation of drugs in multiparticulate systems and their incorporation inside the micropatches. For example, Kalavadia et al. proved the superiority of patches containing FITC-dextran in chitosan nanoparticles over simple FITC-dextran patches (89). Same for Shen et al., who showed that incorporation of drug-loaded microspheres into the patches, instead of direct loading of the drugs, can provide significantly enhanced control over the release behavior of the drug, while Toorisaka et al. made a lipophilic formulation impregnated on the mucoadhesive matrix of bilayered intestinal patches (29). Applied to diabetes and insulin, it should then be possible to design various intestinal patches including delivery of basal insulin doses over long periods of time, delivery of bolus doses over short periods of time and potentially a combination approach that delivers basal as well as boluses by using different types of patches (82). In addition, delivery of two different molecules inside a unique multi-reservoir / multi-layered type of micropatches could be considered in order to design new profiles of blood glucose levels (combination of metformin and insulin for example).

Third, even though initial studies showed no side effects, no histological issues on the intestines and no toxicity of the micropatches, thorough studies of toxicity would be necessary to establish their safety for chronic use.

EXPERIMENTAL PART: FORMULATION OF INTESTINAL MICROPATCHES

I- Formulation of the first layer: Impact on mucoadhesion

1. Concept, theories, and factors affecting mucoadhesion

Mucoadhesion may be defined as a state in which a material binds to a mucosal tissue upon intimate contact and is held together for extended periods of time by interfacial forces (90–93). The phenomenon of bioadhesion can also be described as the process by which a drug delivery device is designed to stick to a biological tissue (in particular mucosa) for an extended period of time.

Mucoadhesion in drug delivery presents a major interest because of the ability of mucoadhesive polymers to adhere to mucins on top of the mucosal epithelium that can prolong residence time at the targeted administration site. This can be asset for both local and systemic treatments. Combined with other induced advantages like reduced clearance rate of drug molecules from the site of absorption, reduced administration frequency, possibility of targeting, and possibility of controlled release, this property helps improving oral bioavailability of drugs, protein and peptide therapeutics.

Mucoadhesion is a complex phenomenon, for which involved mechanisms are not yet totally defined. Yet, the six main generalized theories are (90,91,93–98):

- Wetting theory: mainly applies to liquid mucoadhesive forms. It correlates the surface tension of mucus and of the mucoadhesive formulation into the ability of the liquid to spread over the mucosal surface. The affinity of the liquid to spread spontaneously over one mucosal surface is defined by the contact angle (the lower, the greater the affinity), the surface energies and the work of adhesion that represents the energy required to separate the two phases.
- Electronic (or electrostatic) theory: adhesion as result of electron transfer between mucus and the mucoadhesive polymers (given that they have different electronic characteristics). This results in the formation of an electrical double layer at the interface with electrostatic attraction to maintain contact between the two oppositely charged surfaces.
- Diffusion theory: interpenetration of mucoadhesive molecules inside the mucus gel layer and of mucins into the dosage form. It is a concentration gradient-driven process and is much dependent on the characteristics of the mucoadhesive polymers involved. Depth of

interpenetration depends on the diffusion coefficient and the time of contact and a sufficient depth can lead to a semi-permanent adhesive bond.

- Adsorption theory: adhesion to mucosa due to hydrogen bonds, van der Waals' forces or hydrophobic interaction. Also considers the possibility of chemisorption, which is a strong covalent interaction between polymers and mucins.
- Fracture theory: describes the strength required for the detachment of two surfaces after adhesion is established. It is regarded as being equal to the strength of adhesive bonds.
- Mechanical theory: considers the effect of irregularities on a rough surface and its porosity, both thought to favor the contact area.

However, each of the previous theories can only explain a limited number of interactions that constitute the bioadhesive bond. Mucoadhesion is probably achieved through a combination of several of those mechanisms.

The mucoadhesion process can be divided into sequential phases as visible in figure 27, each of which is associated with a different mechanism. First, the drug dosage form wets and swells (wetting theory), after which noncovalent (physical) bonds are created within the mucus/polymer(s) interface (electronic and adsorption theories). This is the so-called contact stage where an intimate contact occurs between the membrane & the materials. Then, polymers and mucus chains interpenetrate (diffusion theory) and entangle together to form further non-covalent and covalent (chemical) bonds (electronic and adsorption theories). This last step is known as the consolidation stage where various physiochemical interactions occurs to strengthen the adhesion (90,91,97). The relative importance of each mechanism would depend on the nature of the mucus membrane at the site of attachment, the local environment, the mucoadhesive polymers and the type of formulation (91).



Figure 27: A two-stage model describing the mucoadhesion phenomenon (99)

Moreover, the adhesiveness of a bioadhesive polymer to a mucosal surface is influenced by various factors (90,91,93–98) that can be polymer-related properties:

- Molecular weight: Interpenetration of polymeric molecules is favored by low-molecular weight molecules (chains small enough to allow easy interpenetration) whereas entanglements are favored at higher molecular weight (chains large enough). Theoretically, bioadhesive forces increase with the molecular weight of the polymer, and an optimum range was assessed between 10^4 to $4x10^4$ Da (still depending on the type of polymer).
- Solubility: Adhesiveness and time of retention depends on whether the polymer is soluble or insoluble in water.
- Chain flexibility: a critical parameter for polymeric chains to achieve the required interpenetration & entanglement with mucus and is reflected by their hydrodynamic size. Mobility and flexibility of polymers can also be related to their viscosities and diffusion coefficients, as higher flexibility of a polymer causes greater diffusion into the mucus network. Cross-linked polymers show less mobility, reduced desired entanglement with mucus, thus decreased mucoadhesion. This parameter can be improved thanks to chemical modification such as PEGylation, which offers more structural flexibility.
- Hydrogen bonding capacity: Mucoadhesive polymers should present functional groups able to form hydrogen bonds and chain flexibility can improve their hydrogen bonding potential.
- Concentration: Theoretically, when concentration of polymers is too low, the number of penetrating polymer chains per unit volume of mucus is small and interaction between polymer & mucus is unstable. Consequently, more concentrated polymers would result in a longer penetrating chain length and better adhesion. However, each polymer seems to present an optimum concentration for the best mucoadhesion, beyond which mucoadhesion seems to drop significantly.

or environment-related properties:

- pH: can influence the formal charge on the surface of mucus because of the dissociation of functional groups of the amino-acid backbone. It can also influence the charge of certain ionizable bioadhesive polymers and affect their degree of hydration and their global bioadhesive capacity. For example, protonated carboxyl groups allow the formation of hydrogen bonds with negatively charged mucin molecules for a better mucoadhesion than in a pH where carboxyl groups are not ionized.

- Contact time: Initial contact time between the mucoadhesive excipients and mucus layer defines the degree of swelling and of interpenetration of chains. The strength of adhesion usually increases with the duration of initial contact time.
- Swelling: This parameter is related to both bioadhesive polymers and the environment. Swelling depends on polymers concentrations, ionic strength, and on the presence of water as this later causes polymeric chains' expansion and mobility. Optimum swelling (and subsequent mucoadhesion) are obtained with a critical water content (too few and the chains will not have enough flexibility / interpenetration, overhydration and turns out in the formation of a wet slippery mucilage without adhesion).
- Physiological variables: such as mucin properties (viscosity), pathological states and mucus turnover. This latter parameter is very widely estimated, depending on location and method of measurement. Measures between a few hours (50 and 270 min in the intestinal mucosa according to (100)) to a day have been reported. However, experiments showed that residence time of mucoadhesive devices are typically longer than the reported mucin turnover, suggesting that the contact of bioadhesive polymer(s) with mucus may alter its turnover rate (98).

The role and potential of mucoadhesion in drug delivery has been of interest in pharmaceutical technology since the early 1980's and got developed for many polymeric dosage forms in buccal, oral, nasal, ocular and vaginal drug delivery (91). As for intestinal micropatches, most of their potential relies on the efficacy of mucoadhesion. The formulation of an efficient mucoadhesive layer is a critical step to ensure the adhesion of the reservoirs, to prolong their time of residence and time of contact with the intestinal membrane for drug release. *In fine*, mucoadhesion is the key to success and a possible limiting factor for drug absorption.

2. Choice of mucoadhesive polymers

Materials constituting mucoadhesive matrix of intestinal micropatches usually are mucoadhesive polymers. That is to say synthetic or natural hydrophilic macromolecules able to interact with mucosal surfaces. They can be water-soluble or insoluble polymers, and possibly charged to design an optimal polarity with mucus in order to form swellable networks.

Ideal mucoadhesive polymers (and their degradation products) should be non-absorbable, nontoxic, and non-irritant for the GI tract and mucosal tissues in particular. Polymers should form a quick and strong bond with the mucin at the epithelial cell surfaces, and eventually with some site specificity. Most importantly, the polymeric network should allow drug molecules to go through it without hindrance. Finally, as for any excipient, polymers should not decompose during storage or shelf-life of the dosage form and remain economically interesting for a large-scale production (101).

Different classifications exist concerning polymers used in mucoadhesive drug delivery. One of them divides polymers into three broad classes:

- Hydration-mediated adhesion: polymers that become sticky when placed in aqueous media and owe their mucoadhesion to stickiness.
- Bonding-mediated adhesion: polymers that adhere through covalent or noncovalent interactions (mainly electrostatic such as ionic bonds or van der Waals forces, but also hydrogen and hydrophobic bonds).

- Receptor-mediated adhesion: polymers that bind to specific receptor site on the cell surface. Another one is based according to their surface charge: anionic, cationic, non-ionic or amphiphilic. Chemical composition and surface charges influence the mechanisms of action of mucoadhesive polymers: they usually contain hydrogen bond forming groups (hydroxyl -OH, carboxyl -COOH or amine -N- groups) to favor the consolidation stage and to establish strong adhesive bonds with mucosal surfaces.

Based on experiments, better mucoadhesive performance is typically observed for polymers possessing charged groups or non-ionic functional groups over neutral polymers. It was also proven that degree of binding is proportional to the charge density on the polymer surface, that polyanions are better than polycations in terms of binding, that anionic polymers with sulfate groups bind more effectively than those with carboxylic groups and that water-insoluble polymers offer greater flexibility in design than water-soluble polymers (101,102).

Although materials used in previous studies have shown good bioadhesion *in vitro* and *in vivo*, results in humans were disappointing. First, this can be linked to the fact that intestinal micropatches must attach to the surface of the mucus layer, which is itself a continuously eroding surface. Second is that the delivery system must withstand motility of the GI tract, which is highly efficient at transiting ingested food or beverages and usually prevents any form of adhesion on the tract. Consequently, overcoming those obstacles requires to enhance the strength of mucoadhesion of intestinal micropatches, which could be achieved by the addition of stronger mucoadhesive polymers (62,98).

Typical examples of highly binding polymers include carbomers (Carbopol), cellulose derivatives (carboxymethylcellulose (CMC)), chitosan, gelatin, sodium alginate, hyaluronic acid, ... and those planned to be used in the following experiments are developed below:

- Pectin (Fig. 28): It is a natural polymer, originally found as a cell wall structural carbohydrate in many plants and are now extracted from citrus fruits or in apple pomace for commercialization. As for its structure, it is a complex polysaccharide, which consists primarily of D-galacturonic acid monomers in a $\alpha(1-4)$ chain, that can partially be esterified with methoxy groups and sometimes with amine groups. The degree of esterification (DE) and degree of amidation (DA), which are both expressed as a percentage of carboxyl groups (esterified or amidated), allows for the classification of pectins in two groups: high-methoxy (HM, >50%) and low-methoxy (LM, <50%) gelation.

These anionic, hydrophilic and water-soluble polymers present mucoadhesive performances due to interactions between the numerous carboxylic groups of pectins and the functional groups of mucus. However, mucoadhesive properties are largely dependent on pectin characteristics (i.e. DE, molecular weight, global electrical charges) such as decrease of DE implies the increase of the wetting behavior of pectin surfaces, and high net value of electrical charges shows a better mucoadhesion in porcine tissues than low charged ones (103–105). In practice, gelation mechanism for LM pectins is made by an 'egg-box' binding process governed by specific non-covalent ionic interaction between blocks of galacturonic acid residues of the pectin backbone and with divalent ions such as calcium. As for HM pectins, the gelation mechanism relies more on the formation of junction zones in which there are chain associations stabilized by hydrogen bonding and by hydrophobic interaction between functional groups.



Figure 28: Structural formula of pectin (103)

Cellulose & derivatives (Fig. 29): Cellulose is the most abundant naturally occurring biopolymer as present in every plant cell wall. It is a polysaccharide whose structure is composed of a linear chain of $\beta(1-4)D$ -glucose units. Cellulose is insoluble in water and in most common solvents, its poor solubility being primarily attributed to the strong intramolecular and intermolecular hydrogen bonding between the individual chains. As for cellulose derivatives, they are semi-synthetic ether and ester derivatives and the range covers compounds with different physico-chemical characteristics including both charged and uncharged material, soluble and insoluble material, ... Most used ones in the pharmaceutical industry methylcellulose (MC), hydroxypropylcellulose are (HPC), hydroxypropylmethylcellulose (HPMC) and carboxymethylcellulose (CMC). In particular, this carboxymethylcellulose - and more precisely sodium salt of CMC (Na-CMC) - has been explored for its mucoadhesive properties and tested in various mucoadhesive formulations for mucosal delivery. Its mechanism of adhesion involves formation of strong hydrogen bonds between carboxylic acid group of cellulosic polymers and glycoprotein of mucin, and also takes the pH into consideration. For instance, as CMC is an anionic polymer, better absorption is observed when pH<pKa to avoid repulsion with glycoproteins of the mucus. Even though non-biodegradable, CMC is commercialized at different viscosity grades and mucoadhesion potential, depending on their molecular weight, pKa and polymer hydration status (106,107).



Figure 29: Structural formula of (A) cellulose and (B) sodium-carboxymethylcellulose (103,108)

Carbomers (Fig. 30): They are synthetic carboxyvinyl polymers of very high molecular weight, made of cross-linked acrylic acid (also known as PAA, poly(acrylic acid)). They are anionic, hydrophilic, water-swellable but essentially water-insoluble polymers, which makes them suitable for use in controlled drug delivery systems. These polymers mainly express their mucoadhesive properties through four mechanisms: hydrogen bonds and hydrophobic interactions with the functional groups of mucus components, interpenetration & entanglement and finally, electrostatic interactions. In fact, for carbomers, swelling and viscosity increase with pH, as neutralization of environment causes the electrostatic repulsions of negatively charged carboxyl groups and the expansion of polymer chains. Commercially known as Carbopol® and presented as dry fluffy powders, the range of carbomers include various grades depending on their molecular weight, their architecture and the ether molecules used to reticulate acrylic acid. Carbomer resins are being extensively used in the formulation development of controlled drug delivery systems, and in particular for oral and mucosal applications for which the "P" (Pharmaceutical) line is recommended (Carbopol® 934P and 974P as highly cross-linked polymer, Carbopol® 971P as lightly cross-linked polymer). Carbomer formulations proved their efficacy, even at low resin concentration, for controlled release, thickening and finally appeared to be on top of classification of hydrogels for mucoadhesion (103,109,110).



Figure 30: Structural formula of poly(acrylic acid), also called carbomer (103)

 (Poly)methacrylates (Fig. 31): They are fully polymerized copolymers made of dimethylaminoethyl methacrylates, methacrylic acid and methacrylic acid esters in varying ratios. Those synthetic cationic and anionic polymers offer a large range of products, with variation in their content and solution viscosities, widening their potential applications (film-coating agents, enteric coatings, binders for wet granulation, matrix for controlled release).

In the following study and based on literature articles, focus is done on Eudragit® E PO for the formulation of intestinal micropatches as a major component of the mucoadhesive layer

and as a controlled-release agent. It is a linear cationic copolymer based on dimethylaminoethyl methacrylate, butyl methacrylate, and methyl methacrylate with a ratio of 2:1:1. The combination of these repeating units within this polymer ensures its solubility in water only under acidic conditions. As for its mechanism of action, main interactions include ionic interactions, van der Waals forces and hydrogen bonding. Even though these are weak bonds, numerous interaction sites (carboxyl and amino groups in here for hydrogen bonds) lead to strong mucoadhesion. Moreover, the ability of cationic Eudragit E PO to form interpolyelectrolyte complexes with various anionic polymers (such as Na-CMC and Carbopol) was also previously used in the preparation of solid dosage forms for gastrointestinal delivery (103,111–114).



Figure 31: Structural formula of polymethacrylates (103) For Eudragit E PO, $R^1 = R^3 = CH_3$, $R^2 = CH_2CH_2N(CH_3)_2$ and $R^4 = CH_3$, C4H9

Chitosan & derivatives (Fig. 32): It is a linear polysaccharidic polymer, composed of distributed D-glucosamine and N-acetyl-D-glucosamine units. randomly This hemisynthetic molecule is usually chemically produced by deacetylation of chitin derived from the exoskeleton of crustaceans (shells of crabs or shrimps) or from mushrooms. Various chitosan products can be obtained, by variations in molecular weight and degree of deacetylation (DD, percentage of primary amino groups in the polymer backbone). Biocompatible and biodegradable, chitosan is considered one of the most suitable polymers in regards of safety. Its cationic character - even though of relatively low charge density and its functional groups (hydroxyl (-OH) and amine (-NH₂) groups) make it an attractive biopolymer for many mucoadhesive applications. Its main mechanism explaining its gelforming ability involves electrostatic interactions between negatively charged mucin chains and cationic chitosan and is completed with an important contribution of hydrogen bonds and hydrophobic interactions globally resulting in remarkable mucoadhesive properties. Moreover, chitosan also shows antimicrobial property and an important ability to reversibly disrupt intercellular tight junctions, which makes it an absorption enhancer for

transepithelial drug delivery. Due to all those properties and versatility, chitosan is an ideal biomaterial for controlled drug delivery formulations. It has been already much investigated for use in powders, tablets, capsules, films, gels and offers much potential for the future (107,115–123).



Figure 32: Structural formula of chitosan (103)

However, because chitosan is water-insoluble at neutral and basic pH (chitosan's pKa = 6,5), it shows its unique properties only in acidic medium. Its limited solubility is a major obstacle for its applicability, in particular for intestinal micropatches released in the small intestine where pH stands between 6 and 7,4. Another limitation in the use of chitosan for the preparation of sustained release systems arises from its rapid water adsorption capacity and its high swelling degree in aqueous environments, both leading to fast drug release. To improve its properties such as charge density, mucoadhesion, release profile and aqueous solubility, many derivatives of chitosan have been synthesized: carboxymethyl chitosan (CMC), trimethyl chitosan (TMC), thiolated chitosan, chitosan- EDTA, acrylated chitosan ... Two of them are detailed here:

○ TMC (Fig. 33): N,N,N-trimethyl chitosan is a cationic polymer, quaternized methylated derivative of chitosan and soluble over a wider pH range than chitosan (pH 1 to 9). Being a derivative of a cationic polymer enriched with protonated groups (-N⁺(CH₃)₃), TMC presents a much denser positive charge and consequently better mucoadhesive, permeation enhancement and drug delivery properties. The degree of quaternization (DQ) is, once again, an important characteristic to consider. TMC polymers with high DQ present a high number of positive charges available for electrostatic interactions with mucus for mucoadhesion, and available for interactions with cell membrane for absorption enhancement process. Even at low DQ, TMC proved to have superior solubility and basicity compared to chitosan and salts (122,124–129). However, a contrary conclusion was withdrawn from a study due to the steric hindrance. Indeed, addition of methyl groups

may force the polymer to change its conformation with a reduction in polymer-chain flexibility and may also hide the positive charges of the amino groups. Steric effects would then negatively affect the exchanges between the negatively charged sialic groups of the mucus and the positive charge of the TMC polymers and would badly affect interpenetration into the mucus layer with a subsequent lower mucoadhesion (127).



Figure 33: Structural formula of N,N,N-trimethyl chitosan (TMC) (130)

CM-TMC (Fig. 34): TMC can be further derivatized for modulating properties to keep 0 enhancing solubility, antibacterial activity, biocompatibility and most of all, mucoadhesion. Reaction of carboxymethylation on hydroxyl functional groups of TMC allows the formation of O-carboxymethyl-N,N,N-trimethyl-chitosan (CM-TMC), a water-soluble amphiphilic polymer formulated as chloride salt. The amphoteric properties of CM-TMC originate from the presence of both amino (basic) and carboxylic (acidic) groups in important quantities in its chemical structure. Consequently, it has a bigger charge density than the above chitosan and TMC molecules, which have an important impact (positive or negative) on every mechanism. In fact, quaternization and carboxymethylation of chitosan leading to CM-TMC implies the enhancement of hydrophilicity and a major increase of charges available for electrostatic interactions. However, it also implies a massive reduction of free amino & hydroxyl bonds available for the formation of inter / intramolecular hydrogen bonds and an important steric hindrance, illustrated by the fact that an increase in the degree of carboxymethylation reduces the activity of the molecule (128, 131).



Figure 34: Structural formula of N,N,N-trimethyl-O-carboxymethyl chitosan (CM-TMC) (128)

In the following part, experiments were realized to compare formulations of intestinal micropatches using classic polymers and which proved their efficacy in the literature. They are considered as "formulas of reference". To be noticed, all polymers and excipients used in the following formulations have already been widely used in oral pharmaceutical applications and are classified as GRAS (Generally Recognized As Safe) by FDA.

The aim of the experimental part is also to improve their properties while assessing the impact of the integration of chitosan & derivatives molecules inside. In particular, comparison of formulas containing chitosan, TMC or CM-TMC interacting with mucus would be interesting to analyze in regards to their molecular particularities as chitosan is slightly positively charged when solubilized and rather neutral when dispersed, TMC is very positively charged and the amphiphilic CM-TMC presents both positive and negative charges at intestinal pH.

3. Mucoadhesion studies

Materials:

Pectin from apple, citric acid and chitosan low molecular weight (LMW) were purchased from Sigma Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA). Carboxymethylcellulose sodium salt, ethylcellulose, sodium phosphate dibasic dihydrate and sodium dihydrogen phosphate monohydrate were purchased from Fluka Chemie (Buchs, Switzerland). Carbopol 934 was bought from BF Goodrich Chemicals (Cleveland, Ohio), microcrystalline cellulose Avicel[®] from FMC Biopolymer (Philadelphia, PA, USA) and finally Eudragit E PO[®] and Eudragit L100[®] came from Röhm GmbH/ Evonik (Darmstadt, Germany). Finally, pig intestines were fetched from Loëx slaughterhouse (Bernex, Switzerland), with the authorization of the Swiss Veterinary Services (SCAV). As for the equipment, a Stable Micro Systems TA-XT Plus Texture Analyser equipped with 50g load cell and connected to the Exponent Connect software, was used to measure the bioadhesion bond strength and other adhesive properties.

Methods:

Various bases of polymeric matrices were obtained from polymer blends at a specific dry weight ratio, as shown in table 4. Mix A et B were inspired from articles (62) and (82), as references. 15mm-large and about 400 µm-thick tablets of polymers were obtained by compression of 100mg mixtures under a 3-ton pressure using a powered hydraulic bench press (AtlasTM Power Press 8T, Specac Inc., Fort Washington, PA).

MIX	COMPC	WEIGHT RATIOS			
Α	Pectin	S-CMC	Eudragit E PO	/	(1:1:2)
В	Pectin	S-CMC	Carbopol 934	/	(1:1:2)
С	/	S-CMC	/	Chitosan (MMW shell)	(1:1)
D	Pectin	S-CMC	Carbopol 934	Chitosan (MMW shell)	(1:1:1)
Е	Pectin	S-CMC	Eudragit E PO	Chitosan (MMW shell)	(1:1:1:1)
F	Pectin	S-CMC	Carbopol 934	Chitosan (MMW shell)	(1:1:1:1)
G	Pectin	S-CMC	Eudragit E PO	Chitosan (LMW powder)	(1:1:1:1)
Н	Pectin	S-CMC	Carbopol 934	Chitosan (LMW powder)	(1:1:1:1)
Ι	Pectin	S-CMC	Eudragit E PO	N-TMC	(1:1:1:1)
J	Pectin	S-CMC	Carbopol 934	N-TMC	(1:1:1:1)
K	Pectin	S-CMC	Eudragit E PO	CM-TMC	(1:1:1:1)
L	Pectin	S-CMC	Carbopol 934	CM-TMC	(1:1:1:1)

Table 4: Composition of polymeric matrices for mucoadhesion tests

Mucoadhesion of those polymeric matrices was assessed *ex vivo* by tensile testing, measuring the adhesion strength of the tablets on porcine intestinal mucosa as it was reported to have characteristics similar to human intestinal mucosa. It has been widely used in literature as a model membrane in various types of mucoadhesion testing. Jejunum was specially chosen as intestinal micropatches would be encapsulated inside gastro-resistant gelatin capsules to form the final device and some time is needed for them to be disintegrated through duodenum, before micropatches release their drug load inside the jejunum. Mucosa was chosen from freshly sacrificed healthy adult pigs, quickly rinsed with phosphate buffer saline solution (PBS) to remove stomach contents, degraded mucus & mucus degrading enzymes. Tissues were then cut longitudinally to expose the inner mucosa and cut in 3.5x3.5 cm portions before finally being placed in Petri boxes in which a fixed volume of pH 7.4 PBS was pipetted onto the mucosa. Standardization of the hydration prior to testing is a crucial step because samples' state of hydration is a key element affecting its bioadhesiveness. Polymeric tablets were then applied on the irrigated inner mucosa for 15 min, kept together in a heat chamber at 37°C with a shaking movement (80rpm/min) to simulate peristaltic motion.

Set-up parameters were inspired by Tobyn et al. experiments (132–134). Tissues (with tablet on top) were disposed on a device called mucoadhesion test rig, designed as a clamp with the purpose of firmly holding down the samples in order to perform the test successfully. Then, a

10mm-diameter probe descends to stick to the tablet with double-sided tape for a 5min-dwell time applying a downward 2N force to begin the binding process. After attachment, the probe was withdrawn from the mucosal tissue at the constant speed of 0.1mm/s as visible in figure 35 below and the parameters were measured.



Figure 35: Texture analyser TA.XT and mucoadhesion rig during test

It should be noticed that in order to assess mucoadhesion in the closest possible conditions to normal environment, the rig provides the ability to set-up the tissue samples in vessel of temperature regulated gastric fluid (or similar). However, this possibility was not used in these experiments because immersion of tissues and tablets in PBS interfered with the correct binding of the tape with both probe and tablets. As a matter of fact, solid materials (such as tablets) were usually attached to the underside of the upper testing probe using cyanoacrylate adhesive but double-sided tape is now privileged as it is more reliable and reproductible for quantity and contact surface created between samples (135). Because the adhesion test would last less than 5 minutes, decision was taken to realize the detachment test with double-sided tape and without liquid environment.

The following adhesive properties were measured (132,136–140):

- separation distance also called debonding distance and referring to stringiness property, it corresponds to the distance completed by the withdrawing probe at constant speed before the tablet detach from the mucosa
- detachment force sometimes related to mucoadhesive force / adhesiveness / stickiness. It
 is taken as the peak force that is to say the maximum force necessary to overcome the
 attractive forces between the surface of a product and a tissue in contact, thereby
 corresponding to the force needed to remove the tablets from mucosal substrate
- work of adhesion, the area under the force-displacement curve corresponding to the total work during the withdrawal of the probe.
- positive area under curve, which is taken as a measurement of toughness and tackiness (property of being cohesive and sticky).

The higher the values, the stronger the mucoadhesion of the sample.

In a general way concerning (muco)adhesion tests, areas provide a better measure of adhesive capability because they are more sensitive parameters to analyze than peak forces. Whilst peak forces for different products can be similar, the debonding behavior shown by the calculation of parameters from other regions of the curve, such as work of adhesion and debonding distance, can be very different. Knowing that a mucoadhesive device should hold against mucosal linings where food, liquids and peristalsis are able to dislodge it, it must resist very aggressive conditions. And because few real forces in physiological situations are sharp enough to generate momentarily high peak forces, area of work is a much better measure of the adhesive capability to withstand the dislodging forces than peak forces.

Ex vivo studies carried out in triplicates have their data represented as mean \pm standard deviation (SD). Statistical analyses and graphs were obtained using GraphPad Prism 7 (GraphPad Software, LaJolla, CA). Two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) tests were conducted using Tukey's multiple comparisons test. A p-value <0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Results:

Visual aspect and texture of the obtained polymeric matrices were studied and led to the exclusion of formulations C, D, E and F depicted in figure 36 B. Those latter were too fragile to be manipulated and initial tests of micropunching were not successful due to the presence of chitosan pieces from shrimp shell which lead to the heterogeneity of these powder blends. Further mucoadhesion tests on the texture analyzer were run for formulations A, B, G, H, I, J,
K and L which showed good visual aspect, homogeneity and solidity as visible in Figure 36 A.



Figure 36: Visual aspects of polymeric matrices after a 3-ton compression A : homogeneous tablets such as formulations A, B, G, H, I, J, K and L B: heterogeneous and fragile tablets such as formulations C,D, E, F

Results of the mucoadhesion tests, illustrated in figure 37, showed similarity between the referent formulations A and B, with the same composition except that Eudragit E PO[®] was changed for Carbopol 934[®]. Even though separation distance is short (around 1mm), those formulations presented valuable force of detachment and positive area. Concerning formulations I and J containing N-TMC, they showed medium mucoadhesive properties in all adhesive properties measured. Formulations K and L containing CM-TMC presented similar properties to referent formulations A/B, and a slight superiority to formulations I/J. Finally, the only formulation which seems to have a clear improvement in all mucoadhesive properties is G (with Eudragit E PO and chitosan LMW), even if no significant difference got highlighted during statistical analysis. However, the addition of chitosan did not enhance the mucoadhesive properties of the formulation H with Carbopol 934 and shows the lowest values in separation distance and work of adhesion.



Figure 37: Graphic representations of mucoadhesion tests results

4. Rheology studies

Materials:

Same excipients were used for the rheology studies as in the mucoadhesion ones. In addition, type II mucin from porcine was purchased from Sigma Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA). Mechanical properties of gel formulations were determined using a software-controlled rheometer, HAAKE Mars 40 (Thermo Fischer Scientific, Karlsruhe, Germany), equipped with a cone plate (C35, angle of 2°TI) and analyzed via Rheowin Data Manager.

Methods:

To assess the interaction of polymeric matrices with intestinal mucins, rheology studies were initiated considering both viscosity and viscoelastic measurements. Polymeric gels were formulated based on previous formulas (A, B, G, H, I, J, K, and L). They were prepared dispersing the required amounts of polymers in PBS at pH 6.8 as dissolution media. This latter was stated equivalent to Simulated Intestinal Fluid USP (141) due to its equal characteristics concerning pH at mucus surface, ionic strength, buffer capacity and osmolarity. For all

formulations, pH was adjusted to 6.8 with HCl 0,1 and 1M or NaOH 1M and left for stirring overnight in sealed vials to ensure a total hydration of the polymers. Finally, 4% (w/w) of type II mucin was added last minute to mimic the type of interaction that could take place at the intestinal mucosa between polymeric tablets and the mucus and the mix were placed under stirring for 15 minutes prior to analysis. Quantity of mucin added in the formulations was found in the literature (142–144), and precise composition of the gels is given in the following table 5.

-	1							
MIX	QUANTITIES							
Α	1% Pectin	+ 2% SCMC	+1% Eudragit E PO		+4% mucin			
В	1% Pectin	+ 2% SCMC	+1% Carbopol 934		+4% mucin			
G	1% Pectin	+ 2% SCMC	+1% Eudragit E PO	+1% chitosan	+4% mucin			
Н	1% Pectin	+ 2% SCMC	+1% Carbopol 934	+1% chitosan	+4% mucin			
I	1% Pectin	+ 2% SCMC	+1% Eudragit E PO	+1% N-TMC	+4% mucin			
J	1% Pectin	+ 2% SCMC	+1% Carbopol 934	+1% N-TMC	+4% mucin			
K	1% Pectin	+ 2% SCMC	+1% Eudragit E PO	+1% CM-TMC	+4% mucin			
L	1% Pectin	+ 2% SCMC	+1% Carbopol 934	+1% CM-TMC	+4% mucin			

Table 5: Composition of gel formulations for rheology studies

As for the equipment, a cone plate was used as measuring system for a constant shear rate all over the surface of contact, completed with a sample hood to avoid evaporation and dry-out effects. In order to get reproducible initial states, all measurements of 400 μ L of samples were allowed to equilibrate for 1 minute at 37° ± 1°C prior to testing to mimic reaction in intestinal medium. Finally, before recording experiments. samples were sheared for 40s of a 10s⁻¹ shear rate if liquid preparations, 80s of 100s⁻¹ shear rate if viscous preparation.

Stability tests were first realized at 37°C for 10 min to ensure a low variation in viscosity during variation of shear stress. Second, steady shear studies were conducted to determine viscosity. Finally, dynamic oscillatory tests were performed within the linear viscoelasticity range previously determined. Storage modulus (G') and loss modulus (G'') were measured at frequencies ranging between 0.5 and 5Hz, and value obtained at the intermediate value of 1.0Hz have been chosen to compare the results.

Results:

Visual inspection of the samples led to the exclusion of formulations K and L, which presented a biphasic and heterogeneous aspect with presence of particulate material, closer to a solid dispersion than a gel. This was confirmed by the low values of viscosities measured by the rheometer (low curves on the graphs). Formulations I and J also presented an intermediate visual aspect between gel and particulate dispersions but were kept for further experiments.

For all formulations, graphs of figure 38 show that polymeric dispersions see their apparent viscosity decrease while shear rate increases: they are classically called shear-thinning fluids. This is an expected result for polymeric solutions as the decreasing viscosity whilst the shear rate increase is linked to two phenomena: the separation and progressive alignment of the entangled polymeric macromolecules with structuration in layers, and the rupture of polymer clumps, releasing the liquid phase.

Formulation G seems to have the highest viscosity of all the formulations, and this behavior is constant through increasing shear rate, compared to other formulations. The referent formulations A and B showed good rheological properties for a gel, with slightly lower values.



Figure 38 (A): Shear strain versus shear rate plots of mucin dispersed in polymeric solutions (*pH 6.8*)



Figure 38(B): Shear viscosity versus shear rate plots of mucin dispersed in polymeric solutions $(pH \ 6.8)$

5. Bioadhesion study

Materials:

Formulations elaborated for rheology studies were used again in this part and analytical data were measured at the same time on the Datawin software-controlled HAAKE Mars 40 rheometer.

Methods:

From a molecular point of view, bioadhesion could be investigated by the changes in rheological properties that mucoadhesive polymers undergo when they are mixed with mucus. It is related as rheological synergism ($\Delta\eta$, also called $\eta_{bioadhesion}$), the strength of the interaction between polymeric systems and mucin (143–146). Calculation of this synergism was defined by Hassan and Gallo (143) as the following equation 2:

$$\eta_{(\text{mix})} = \eta_{(\text{mucin})} + \eta_{(\text{polymer})} + \eta_{(\text{bioadhesion})}$$
 Eqn (2).

which turns into

$$\Delta \eta = \eta_{(\text{mix})} - (\eta_{(\text{mucin})} + \eta_{(\text{polymer})}).$$

Same equation can be applied to values of storage (G') and loss (G'') modulus to determine viscoelastic interaction parameters. Thereby, synergism is generally measured using rheological interaction parameters (146):

- $\Delta\eta$: the extent to which the viscosity of the polymer-mucin mixture differed from the value expected on the basis of addition of polymer and mucin contributions.
- $\Delta G'$: the difference between the storage (elastic) modulus (G') of the polymers-mucin mixture and that of the polymer solutions alone.
- $\Delta G''$: the difference between the loss (viscous) modulus (G'') of the polymers-mucin mixture and that of the polymer solutions alone.

Results:

It is observed in figure 39 that formulation I developed a very slightly positive variation in viscosity in the presence of mucin, while formulations A and G showed a real increase in the viscoelastic parameters with positive synergism values when in contact with mucin. Once again, formulation G exhibited the most pronounced interaction in comparison. This positive rheological synergism is attributable to physical chain entanglements and to non-covalent bonds between the polymers and mucin chains (hydrogen, van der Waals, ...).

At the contrary, formulations B, H and L presented negative values of synergism. This suggests a lack of rheological interaction, indicating that the mixture viscosity is lower than the viscosity of the polymeric solution alone (mucin contribution being negligible since its viscosity was about 11 mPa.s for a shear rate of 2,5s⁻¹).



Figure 39: Results of the bioadhesion study: highlight of the rheological synergism between polymers and mucin

In conclusion, bioadhesion test revealed that formulations containing Eudragit E PO (A and G) presented positive values of rheological synergism when in contact with mucin while formulations containing Carbopol 934 presented negative synergism (B, H and J).

6. Conclusion on experiments

Experiments conducted on the mucoadhesive layer of intestinal micropatches were conclusive: all mucoadhesive, rheological and bioadhesive tests agree on the superiority of formulation G containing pectin, S-CMC, Eudragit E PO and chitosan LMW powder.

As a matter of fact, significant increase in work of adhesion (mucoadhesion), highest value of viscosity (rheology) and highest value of synergism in bioadhesion were observed specifically for the formulation G in presence of mucin. The interactions between mucin and the mix of polymers were visible at a macroscopic scale when both were put in physical contact (mucoadhesion of tablets) and at a microscopic scale during *in situ* interpenetration of polymers and mucin (rheology and bioadhesion).

The relationship elaborated between rheological and tensile parameters proves that for formulation G, the strengthening of the polymers-mucin interface is linked to the rheological changes, and more precisely mainly physical entanglements, occurring when the polymers are mixed with the glycoprotein (144). Amongst all tested formulations, G is the one developing the most of interactions with mucin from the intestinal membrane, leading to the best mucoadhesion possible for those micropatches.

II- Formulation of the matrix and backing layers: impact on release

1. Matrix of the second layer

Mucoadhesive formulations can, if properly formulated, control the release profile of the incorporated drug(s) (147). In the case of intestinal micropatches, ideal profile would be a sustained release. The second layer being the reservoir of therapeutic proteins, its formulation is a key point to achieve the desired release profile.

Formulation of controlled-release tablets can consist of the creation of an internal matrix, made of selected functional excipients. Those latter are defined as pharmacologically inactive ingredients with function to form a network or obstacles aiming to slow down the release of active molecules towards the media. In most case, those functional excipients being polymers. Three types of matrices exist for sustained release oral forms and they can be classified as hydrophilic, hydrophobic, or inert. The most commonly used are hydrophilic matrices and are based on the ability of a functional polymer to form a hydrated and gelled layer when in contact with aqueous media.

As for the mechanisms of drug release out of these matrices, they are also three: diffusion, osmosis and erosion. Diffusion of water from GI fluids is supposed to favor the dissolution of active molecules inside the matrix before helping their exit into the media. Osmosis happens depending on conditions in the GI tract and on the nature of polymers: penetration of water into the tablets creates an osmotic pressure, itself generated by the soluble components composing the tablets thereby forcing the dissolved active substances to escape from the solid form. Finally, erosion is a mechanical effect much depending on conditions of motility and pH in the GI tract. Proportion of these mechanisms depends on drug's nature: for water-soluble molecules, dissolution is mainly controlled by the diffusion of the substance through the gelled matrix. If molecules present a limited water-solubility, the release is mostly controlled by the matrix erosion (21,148–150). In the particular case of intestinal micropatches, erosion is in fact a restrained phenomenon due to mucoadhesion and the much-limited distance travelled in the GI tract. Moreover, the only surface possibly submitted to erosion would be the backing layer, made out of a water-resistant film. Consequently, drug release mechanisms applying to intestinal micropatches are osmosis and diffusion, fluids only coming directly from the intestinal membranes.

To end up on release mechanisms, attention should be paid concerning burst effect in controlled-release formulations. The burst effect is characterized by a quick release of drugs from the dosage form at the beginning of dissolution due to a latency period before gelation or formation of the matrix network. Even though intestinal absorption is favored by a burst-release effect that creates a high local concentration generating a high flux of absorption (75), this phenomenon should be restricted to insure a sustained-release over a longer period of time.

As for the choice of matrix composition for controlled release dosage forms, the most popular one in literature is hydroxypropylmethylcellulose (HPMC, also called hypromellose). It is a hydrophilic polymer, non-toxic, easily compressible, with good swelling-ability and fast gelforming characteristics to not only control the initial release but also exert sustained release effect through strong viscous gel formation (151). Literature suggests that high-viscosity grades have a better effect on sustained release (103,151). However, Lopes et al. showed that different grades of HPMC did not impact drug release profiles in the case of mini-tablets due to chemical

similarity in between the polymers and due to the small size of tablets leading to non-significant difference in the relaxation of polymeric chains and the swelling capacity (125). Other possibilities for polymeric matrix consist in xanthan gum (presenting the highest swelling index forming a dense matrix with a much developed chain network and leading to a close to zero-order kinetic release profile), carbopol, poly(ethylene) oxide or ethylcellulose (whose main mechanism is diffusion) for example.

As for proportions, many studies showed that drug release has inverse relation with polymer concentration and that a minimum threshold of matrix agent was necessary to achieve a sustained release. It was observed that formulations with polymer contents less than 40% remained ineffective in controlling drug release. Globally, matrix with about 50% polymer (HPMC or ethylcellulose) achieved 45-53% drug released at 4h, 82-85% at 8h and 94-99% in 24h (151,152). However, reduction of the proportion of functional excipient forming matrix improves flow mix (reduction of seizures and sticking) and compressibility. This is why matrix-based formulations need combination of a matrix agent with other materials to achieve an equilibrium between flow properties, ease of process and drug release control. Those excipients -without sustained-release ambition- can be diluents, binding agents, glidants, bulking / control or gelling agents to limit the burst effect.

Materials:

Taking the direct compression (DC) process into consideration, chosen excipients for the following experiments were: HPMC as matrix agent, microcrystalline cellulose and DC lactose as diluent / charge agents (the first one being water-soluble and the second water-insoluble, impact on release profile could present an interest) and a flow mix including talc and Aerosil[®] as glidants and magnesium stearate as lubricant. A hydrophile dye, indigo carmine, was selected in order to simulate drug release profile – this will be developed in the following paragraphs. Precise composition is given in the following table 6, with an extra 7,4mg of dye per tablet.

HPMC Methocel[®] E5 Premium LV came from Colorcon (Kent, UK), ethylcellulose Ethocel[®] NF premium STD 100 from DOW chemical (Michigan, USA), microcrystalline cellulose Avicel[®] type PH-101 was purchased from FMC Biopolymer Europe (Belgium), FlowLac 100 DC lactose from Meggle (USA), Aerosil[®] 200 from Evonik Degussa Operations GmbH (Germany) and Indigo carmine from Sigma-Aldrich chemie GmbH (Germany).

Table 6: Composition of micropatches second layer for sustained release

Formulation	Matrix components					
1	66,5% HPMC	$+ 30\% \mu C$ cellulose		+3,5% flow mix*		
2	66,5% HPMC	+15% μ C cellulose	+ 15% DC lactose	+3,5% flow mix*		
3	66,5% HPMC		+30% DC lactose	+3,5% flow mix*		
4	46,5% HPMC	+25% μ C cellulose	+25% DC lactose	+3,5% flow mix*		

*Flow mix such as 2% talc + 0,5% Aerosil[®] + 1% magnesium stearate

Methods:

Matrix blends were prepared by mixing HPMC, diluents and indigo carmine together, before addition of the flow mix only in the end to avoid segregation. Tablets were elaborated with 75mg of formulation G as mucoadhesive layer (composed of Eudragit E PO, chitosan LMW, pectin and S-CMC), on top of which were added 100 mg of the matrices aforementioned in table 6. 15mm-large tablets of polymers were obtained by compression of those layers under a 4,5-ton pressure for 1 minute, without precompression, using a powered hydraulic bench press (AtlasTM Power Press 8T, Specac Inc., PA, USA).

Results:

15mm-bilayered tablets were obtained without any process issues and showed good visual characteristics as visible in figure 40. White parts correspond to the mucoadhesive layer while blue parts correspond to the second layer supposed to contain therapeutic proteins.



Figure 40: 15mm-bilayered tablets

2. Backing layer

Backing layer has for aim to offer a water-impermeable protection for the active molecules against the intestinal environment and erosion, while designing them a unidirectional release pattern. Based on literature, the gold standard is ethylcellulose. It is an inert, non-toxic and hydrophobic polymer, widely used in sustained release formulations.

Materials:

Ethylcellulose Ethocel[®] NF premium STD 100 from was purchased from DOW chemical (Michigan, USA) and acetone from VWR chemicals.

Methods:

Coating solution was prepared by dissolution of the polymer in heated acetone under magnetic shear to achieve a clear solution of 5% ethylcellulose (w/v). Tablets were coated manually over the second layer surface and the edges with this solution, three times consecutively with allowance to dry in between.

Results:

The manual coating method was not very appropriate. Tablets being small and the solution being very viscous, deposit uniformity could not be assured. Moreover, some tablets presented a bit of coating on their mucoadhesive surface, which could have delayed their dissolution, creating some variability between tablets. Use of a coating spray gun would probably be more efficient and uniform.

Even though Wong et al. proved that the ideal coating is 5 layers concerning enteric coating (153), the 3 applied layers were enough to cover evenly the surface and edges of tablets. Even after an 8-hour dissolution assay that will be described below, backing layers were found intact, without any hole, cracking or erosion as observable in figure 41 below, proving that the backing layer plays its protective role in aqueous media efficiently.



Figure 41: Backing layers after a 8-hour tablet dissolution assay: (A) outer surface, (B) inner surface in contact with the matrix layer.

3. Controlled release: dissolution profile

In order to evaluate the impact of the changes in formulation, tablets were loaded with indigo carmine to simulate therapeutic drugs. It was chosen because of its hydrophilicity (such as insulin).

Materials:

The dissolution tests were performed using two Sotax AT6 dissolution apparatuses (Sotax, Alschwil, Switzerland), equipped with paddles for each of the twelve bowls. Analysis was run thanks to a Synergy plate reader (Bio Tek, Switzerland) loaded with 96-well plates and interpreted with Graphpad Prism 7 (GraphPad Software, LaJolla, CA, USA).

Methods:

For practical reasons, dissolution tests were realized on 15-mm tablets instead of tablets of about 3mm that match the size of intestinal micropatches. As said in the first part of this work, size of tablets has a major influence on release and absorption. Literature showed that tablet dimensions, more precisely the surface area / volume ratio, had an important effect on release profile. In particular for HPMC matrix tablets with equivalent surface, tablets having the different SA/Vol values did not result in similar drug release, tablets with bigger ratio values had faster release profiles (154). However, in this precise case, edges and top surface of the tablets being waterproof coated, drug release is only possible through one surface of exchange. Consequently, at equivalent drug concentration / surface, the release profile would be notably identical to the one obtained with 15-mm tablets, the only difference being timings.

The dissolution tests were performed as follows: each bowl was filled with 900mL of distilled water, allowed to equilibrate at 37°C±1°C and paddle rotation speed was set at 50rpm. Timing started at T0 when 15-mm tablets were added to the media. Samples of 1mL of each bowl were collected at a defined point (in the center, upper third) and placed in Eppendorf[®] vials for future analysis. Samples were immediately replaced by 1mL of warm distilled water to keep sink conditions valid until the end of experiments. For a more precise follow-up in the beginning of the tests than requirements of the European Pharmacopoeia, samples were collected every 30 min for the 6 first hours and every hour for the last 2 hours. Each formulation was tested in triplicate.

As for analysis, the absorption spectrum of indigo carmine was studied to determine the wavelength resulting in the maximum of absorbance of the dye, and the value would be further used to establish the calibration curve.

For the elaboration of a calibration curve, standard solutions were prepared by dilution of a stock solution of indigo carmine with distilled water in a range from 0,5 to 15mg/L to be centered on the expected dose of indigo carmine in the tablets (being 7,4mg/tablet, expected 8,23mg/L). Standard solutions and samples of dissolution tests were submitted in triplicate for measures of absorbance in the UV spectrophotometer at the defined wavelength. Calibration curve was established based on the spectrophotometric determination and expresses the absorbance of standard indigo carmine solutions versus corresponding concentrations of standard solutions. For dissolution tests, average values were calculated for each tablet and reported on the calibration curve to define their concentrations at each sampling time. Average values were calculated for each formulation and represented as release profile graphs.

Results:

Tests resulted in full disintegration of the 12 tablets made out of 4 different formulations, and most of the objective was achieved after 5 hours. Indeed, the only exception to disintegration concerns the water-impermeable backing layers that were found intact after 8 hours of assay in every bowls. As for dissolution, powders from formulation 1 were totally dissolved while bowls of formulations 2,3 and 4 contained few white particles as visible in figure 42, corresponding to DC lactose that is water-insoluble.



Figure 42: Tablet during the dissolution test: powder part is partially disintegrated, backing layer is intact

Spectrum of absorption of indigo carmine, illustrated in figure 43 below, was obtained by UV-spectroscopy. The maximum of absorbance is λ_{max} =608 nm which is accordance with literature (103,155).



Figure 43: Spectra of absorption of indigo carmine dye

 λ =608nm was used as wavelength of excitation to establish the calibration curve represented in the figure 44 below, and used to determine the concentration of indigo carmine in the samples collected during dissolution test. The concentration range of 0,5-15 mg/L was found to result in linear relationship between dye concentration and absorbance. The correlation coefficient R² was determined to be 0,9989 and the curve did not present any outlier.







The following release profiles and fitting curves, respectively represented in figure 45 and 46, were obtained:

Figure 45: Indigo carmine release profiles



Figure 46: Fitting curves of indigo carmine release profiles

Tablets showed a delayed and prolonged release of indigo carmine. At least 1 hour of dissolution was necessary to detect the first significant concentrations of dye, this delay corresponding to the swelling of the polymeric first layer (60 to 90 minutes). After that, slopes of the fitting curves (figure 46) around 60-90 minutes of dissolution suggest a brief burst effect that gets reduced around 120 minutes, once the HPMC is hydrated and the matrix plays its role to reduce the release rate. In the end, tablets achieved complete release after approximatively 5 hours.

Formulations 1, 2 and 3 all contained 66,5% of HPMC as matrix agent and are different in the nature and quantities of diluents. Formulation 1 contained 30% of water water-soluble microcrystalline cellulose, formulation 3 30% of water-insoluble DC lactose and formulation 2 a mix of both. Release profiles confirmed that F1 has the quickest dissolution profile (steepest slope, first to achieve plateau and maximum release) as expected while formulation 3 is staggered over time because of lactose hydrophobia. Formulation 2 was expected to be in the middle of the previous release profiles but surprisingly slows the release of the dye (flattest slopes at both tangential points). Formulation 4 with lowest content in HPMC matrix and highest content of both diluents had an intermediate release profile, which exceeded expectations concerning speed of release. In the end, formulations 1,3 and 4 are rather identical in the shape of their curves, while formulation 2's curve suggests a slower release.

Even though statistical analysis revealed no significant differences between the four formulations ($p>\alpha=0,05$) based on Tukey's multiple comparisons, formulation 2 seems like the best equilibrium to achieve a sustained release.

According to the European Pharmacopoeia's definition of sustained release, 3 points need to be defined: 1st at 20-30% of dissolution to make sure dose dumping is avoided, 2nd at 50% dissolution to define the release profile and 3rd one at minimum 80% release to guarantee a maximum release. Considering all these four formulations equivalent, average timings are 120 minutes (2h) for 1st point at 25% release,180 minutes (3h) for 2nd point at 50% and 240 minutes (4h) for the 3rd point at 80% release.

III- Discussion

Worldwide, there is a serious health concern about chronic pathologies, such as diabetes, autoimmune pathologies or cancers, being on a rise. For these diseases, the proportion of biological treatments keeps growing and there is an enormous potential for therapeutic proteins and peptides in the coming decades (20). Actual treatments by parenteral injection are often source of anxiety, pain, infections, leading to poor patient compliance and poor adherence to treatment (24,156–158). Finding a way to deliver those drugs orally would help millions of patients.

Route of administration is a critical factor in any therapeutic intervention and governs both the pharmacokinetics and efficacy of the drug. For protein and peptide therapeutics, an interplay of poor permeability characteristics, harsh conditions of the GI tract and the epithelial mucosa, all together form a complex mechanical, biochemical, microbial, and immune barrier resulting in their poor absorption. Thereby, achieving sufficient bioavailability inducing clinical response makes oral delivery of therapeutic proteins extremely challenging.

Several techniques have been developed over the years to improve oral bioavailability such as chemical modifications, co-administration with enzyme inhibitors, absorption enhancers (PE) or formulation of innovative drug delivery systems like enteric-coated solid dosage forms (63,153,159) and intestinal micropatches (25,31,38,58,59,158–160). Even though those techniques are quite efficient at their scale, none of them is strong enough to develop a significant oral bioavailability compared to parenteral injection (161). However, combination of several of these approaches in a unique drug delivery system might be a synergic strategy to achieve sufficient bioavailability.

The ideal DDS should be able to protect drugs from harsh environment, to target site of action, to enhance drug absorption through prolonged contact with tissues and achieve sustained release. This should avoid, or at least reduce, adverse reactions (88). To reach this objective, the idea of this thesis was to design intestinal micropatches with mucoadhesive and sustained-release properties, containing permeability enhancers and therapeutic drugs, co-administered with protease inhibitors in enteric-coated capsules. Final objective was to assess the potential synergism of these interactions.

The rational design of this DDS formulation, made by a wise choice of excipients and process parameters, was promising concerning its ability to overcome physiological challenges.

About the mucoadhesive layer

Mucoadhesion is a critical step as it constitutes a limiting factor for absorption, bioavailability, and efficacy of the treatment. This is why the choice of polymers constituting the mucoadhesive layer was crucial. Carbopol, Eudragit and chitosan are among the most frequently studied in literature. Mucoadhesive experiments showed the significant superiority of formulation G above all others, composed of Eudragit E PO and chitosan in addition to the basis formulation of S-CMC and pectin. A significant difference with formulation A, that did not contained chitosan, proved the interest of its addition in the enhancement of mucoadhesion as expected. However, derivatives of chitosan (TMC or CM-TMC) showed no significant difference in mucoadhesion results, contrary to what was expected.

Concerning mucoadhesion experiments, even though intestinal tissues were irrigated right before tablet application, evaluation of mucoadhesive bond in aqueous medium would be a closer representation of reality in intestinal tract. In addition, those conditions would allow to realize tests in physiological conditions of pH and temperature. In fact, literature data demonstrated the importance of experimental set-up by revealing that significant differences in mucoadhesion have been observed between testing of formulations at body (37 °C) and room temperature (20 °C) on vaginal tissues (162). These conditions would also permit to evaluate capacity of pH-responsive polymers to interact with mucosa in realistic conditions. For example, mucoadhesive tests with Eudragit L100-55 would give the best results in specific pH conditions because this pH-sensitive methacrylic acid copolymer has a dissolution threshold at pH 5,5. This constitutes an important parameter to consider for site-specific delivery into the upper intestine as it is in between stomach (pH 2-3) and small intestines (pH 6,5 -7) (163). Moreover, for *ex-vivo* and *in-vivo* experiments, mucoadhesion tests should be extended to more than triplicates due to important variability in tissues (variable composition and quantity of mucus from one animal to another).

As for rheology studies of polymeric preparations in contact with mucin, results coincide with those of mucoadhesion as formulation G presented the highest values of viscosity, and reference formulations A and B presented valuable results. Once again, results of formulations containing N-TMC and CM-TMC were disappointing. Rheology and bioadhesion tests investigated the interactions between mucoadhesive polymers and homogenized mucus gel. Results proved that incorporating a mucoadhesive polymer into a mucus gel induces rheological synergism, either positive or negative, which is a reflection of inter-macromolecular interactions between polymers and mucus. In the cases of positive synergism, formulations lead to "weakly" cross-

linked gel network. In fact, due to polymers chemical structure, gel networks are thought to be caused by physical chain entanglements and non-covalent bonds, probably hydrogen (145).

As rheological experiments did not provide complete explanation of the mucoadhesion phenomenon, it should not be considered as a stand-alone method to characterize the mucus-polymer interactions. Further investigations with spectroscopic methods such as ATR-FTIR (Attenuated Total Reflection – Fourier Transformation InfraRed spectroscopies) would assess the extent of chain interpenetration at the polymer / mucin interface & hydrogen bonds (145). This should permit to study more precisely macromolecular interactions between polymers and mucus via comparison of spectrum of components alone vs mixture) or yet dielectric spectroscopy.

Results obtained in mucoadhesion, rheology and bioadhesion tests all agreed on the superiority of formulation G concerning adhesion properties. Moreover, bioadhesion tests proved that all formulations containing Carbopol 934 instead of Eudragit E PO had negative values of synergism when mixed with porcine intestinal mucin, meaning that mixture Carbopol + mucin has a lower viscosity than Carbopol alone. This supposes that the carbomer has a lack of rheological interaction when in contact with mucus.

As described in literature, sensitivity of polyanionic carbomers, which are PAA-derivatives, to pH and ionic strength of the hydration medium might be the cause of this negative synergism. Possible explanation is the presence of ions in the commercial mucin used during experiments. These ions, whose presence is probably linked to mucin extraction and purification processes, may interact with PAA-derivatives macromolecules. In fact, presence of cations to polyanionic carbomer solution causes a shielding of the polymer charges and a subsequent recoiling of the macromolecules themselves. In its coiled conformation, carbomers cannot easily diffuse to interact with another hydrogel like mucus and moreover, number of free groups capable of giving secondary chemical bonds with biological tissues significantly decreases. Furthermore, calcium ions can also cause mucin aggregation by reducing the electrostatic charge of the phosphate groups of glycoproteins and by inducing a simultaneous change in protein 3D structure. Both ionic phenomena lead to a breakdown in gel network, thereby explaining the lack of interactions highlighted during tests (143,146).

This could be proved by doing comparative rheology tests between the used mucin and ionsfree mucin, obtained by dialysis of intestinal mucin samples. Concerning comparisons of the effect of chitosan and its derivatives (N-TMC and CM-TMC), they have been used as polymer of choice to increase mucoadhesion of intestinal micropatches. Based on literature, and contrary to slightly charged chitosan, N-TMC and CM-TMC present strong positive charges supposed to interact with negative charges of the mucosal glycoproteins. The formation of hydrogen bonds between them ensures the stronger adhesion of derivatives to mucus, compared to chitosan. Normally, in conditions of acidic pH, chitosan is ionized with high charge density, molecules uncoil and swell to exhibit an elongated shape used to develop its mucoadhesive properties. In neutral or basic conditions, chitosan is no more soluble and only exists as coiled molecules. Consequently, its derivatives were synthetized to offer a wider range of solubility into neutral and basic pH, and thereby better mucoadhesion properties.

To mimic physiological conditions, experiments of mucoadhesion and rheology were run in pH 6,8 PBS. In these conditions, pH being slightly superior to the pKa of chitosan (6,5), chitosan is supposed to have limited mucoadhesion properties while its derivatives are in the good conditions for ionization, full chain elongation and mucoadhesion. However, results of previous experiments do not agree with that.

This suggests that at least another parameter interfered in the expected results. A possible explanation might be the molecular weight of the polymers we used. Chitosan being a linear molecule, it can easily interpenetrate with a mucin glycoprotein and form hydrogen bonds thanks to its numerous hydroxyl and amino groups. By contrast, derivatives of chitosan carry additional carboxymethyl and trimethyl groups compared to the structure of chitosan. This steric hindrance affects their dynamic volume (164) and reduces the mobility and flexibility of polymeric chains reacting with mucin, leading to limited mucoadhesion.

Therefore, although a critical molecular weight (and length) of the polymers is necessary to produce the interpenetrating layer, an excessive one may impair interpenetration (144). A possible compromise between chitosan used in these experiments (LMW) and its derivatives would be chitosan of medium or high molecular weight. In comparison with grafted chitosan derivatives that present voluminous and numerous ramifications (depending on the functionalization ratio), linear chitosans (MMW or HMW) present much less side ramifications able to perturbate interactions with mucus. Their dynamic volumes are reduced compared to derivatives, and their flexibility increased. This reminds that optimal gel formation not only depends on the nature and molecular weight of polymers, but mainly depends on environmental conditions (pH, electrolytes, ...) that impact degree of ionization, charge density, conformation, of mobility & flexibility polymeric molecules (97). and mucus Finally, the fact that gel formation of our micropatches is pH-dependent confirms the noncovalent nature of the bond between polymers and mucus (145).

As for the comparison of formulation G with referents A and B, the addition of chitosan resulted in its superiority in all tests. A possible explanation could be the interaction between chitosan and a polymer present in both reference solutions: pectin. Polysaccharides of opposite charges such as chitosan and pectin can have a very strong intermolecular interaction. Due to its cationic nature (amino groups -NH₃⁺), chitosan is able to form complexes with anions like pectin (ionized carboxylic groups -COO⁻) by electrostatic interactions, giving rise to polyelectrolyte complexes (PEC). Because of their multiple advantages like high biocompatibility and pHsensitivity, *in situ* formation of pectin/chitosan PEC was found to be potential carriers for sustained drug delivery and are already widely used as excipients of drug formulations (165– 168). Nature of the interaction could be proven by differential scanning calorimetry (DSC).

Potential of chitosan is great in the type of formulation developed here due to its double mechanism of action: mucoadhesive polymer and permeability enhancer (115–118). Literature combined with the results of previous experiments suggest that chitosan micropatches can be an effective asset in oral delivery systems for therapeutic drugs, hence its addition in future formulations is recommended.

To open up about actual hot topics in pharmaceutical research, many scientific studies showed that thiolated chitosan possesses clearly improved mucoadhesion and permeation properties compared to chitosan (118,124,125,169). The presence of free thiol groups (-SH) in the polymeric skeleton helps in the formation of disulfide (S-S) covalent bonds with that of the cysteine-rich subdomains present in mucin, which can substantially improve the mucoadhesive properties of the polymers (170). Advantages of thiolated chitosan over chitosan include higher hydrophilicity, more efficient uptake process for macromolecules delivered, enzyme inhibitory activity, improved PE (171). Comparison between the formulation developed in this thesis, containing chitosan, and another one with thiolated chitosan could confirm its interest in the formulation of intestinal micropatches

Concerning the matrix layer of the devices

Controlling the rate, extent and time of drug delivery can optimize their performance in many ways, like increase their therapeutic benefits, minimize side effects and enhance the patient compliance.

Employing a polymer as an entrapment matrix is a common feature among the different types of systems currently being pursued for protein delivery. Development of sustained release tablets with a direct compression process is a real challenge due to low flow properties of functional polymers. The equilibrium between matrix agent, diluent and flow agents is the key to achieve desired release profile without restriction on production process.

Dissolution test proved that the fourth formulations had a sustained release profile, without significant difference. Based on theory, formulation 2 containing high dosage of HPMC, an equal dosage of microcrystalline cellulose and DC lactose and a small quantity of flow mix represents the best potential to achieve the desired kinetics. To finish with formulation, no modification has been tested on the backing layer as tests proved certainly its efficacy as it stands, in accordance with literature that did not reveal any other interesting formulation.

Nonetheless, results of the dissolution tests should be taken with caution for several reasons. First, dissolution tests represent a very important hydrodynamic movement, with lot of water able to react with tablets. This phenomenon is much restricted with intestinal micropatches because the exchange is limited to content in water of the tissues (limited water inflow). Release would be delayed as it would happen over a longer period of time *in vivo*.

Second, those experiments were made in distilled water from calibration curve to dissolution tests, as recommended by the European Pharmacopoeia. To keep it aligned with physiological mechanisms, those tests could be realized in media such as simulated intestinal fluids. Finally, molecular size has a major influence when it comes to drug release, even more when the main mechanism is diffusion. Indigo carmine having a molecular weight of 466,36 g.mol⁻¹ and insulin 5808 g.mol⁻¹, release profile would be different. Matrix mesh size and dynamic volume of biomolecules would be important parameters to predict the release profile. For all these reasons, *in vivo* release profiles of intestinal micropatches will be different than the one obtained with those dye-loaded patches in aqueous dissolution tests but these experiments have given an important information concerning the ability of our formulations to design a sustained release profile. This truly suggests hope for a sustained release of intestinal micropatches containing therapeutic molecules such as insulin.

Perspectives

Next step for formulation experiments would be characterization of the obtained micropatches with *in vitro* drug release studies to confirm that biomolecules are able to cross the polymeric gel formed in contact with the mucosa. Franz cell diffusion system or flow-through set-up constitute the most appropriate *in vitro* methods for evaluating drug release properties and the enhancement of transport across the intestinal wall (81). Moreover, evaluation of the DDS stability in the presence of intestinal fluid simulant and its safety in both cell model and suitable

in vivo model would be necessary. Further experiments, after optimization of the drug delivery system, would be *in vivo* experiments in both diabetic and non-diabetic rats to evaluate controlled release of the insulin and efficacy on blood glucose level. Final *in vivo* evaluation would be the comparison of effects between the selected formulation of intestinal micropatches and commercially available dosage forms of insulin.

Caution will be required concerning extrapolation of *in vitro* to *in vivo* results. *In vivo* effects might be reduced compared to *in vitro* due to dilution effect (even though reduced due to the backing layer and mucoadhesive properties), and due to the resilience of living tissues to the action of permeability enhancers than excised membranes or cultured cells.

Furthermore, knowing that formulations of therapeutic drugs by the oral route rarely exceed 0,5-2% of bioavailability, reaching the double-digit range (>10%) would already be an achievement. In fact, it is important to assess whether the extent of drug absorption is acceptable, with regard to average bioavailability as well as inter-subject variability. In fact, low bioavailability has been shown to be associated with large inter-subject variability in systemic exposure. Thereby, a successful PE formulation may increase bioavailability for negligeable / very low levels to low / moderate levels and still be very efficient. Reduction of intra- and intervariability is another advantage to enhancement of bioavailability, helping to improve the control of the drug's intended and unintended actions (9).

Once an absorption-enhanced delivery technology would prove to be successful for one particular drug, that technology might be readily adapted to improve more broadly the delivery of other poorly absorbed drugs. The developed technology may afford alternatives for proteins and peptides currently only administered by injection but would also create new opportunities for chemical entities which demonstrated good pharmacologic activities but poor biopharmaceutical properties and that otherwise were not developed into drugs. Moreover, new and more potent permeability enhancers that are designed to function through specific mechanisms than those currently in clinical trials may follow (9). Those technologies could later be developed for large variety of indications, starting with the delivery of cancer treatment, antibodies for passive vaccination or treatment of the opioid crisis.

CONCLUSION

There is no doubt that the oral route is the most favored because of patient compliance and acceptability, but probably the most complex route of administration of protein and peptide drug. Worldwide, novel therapeutics now are peptides and proteins for chronic pathologies, and there is a great need in oral delivery of these biomolecules. Delivering therapeutic proteins at efficient quantity via non-injectable route is challenging considering the physiology of this route. However, better understanding of the GI tract physiology, with harsh environment and physiological barriers, permits the development of strategies to overcome the hurdles encountered in oral drug delivery.

Several approaches like chemical modifications, use of functional excipients, or development of innovative delivery platforms were developed through decades. Recently, attention was focused on permeability enhancers that are small functional molecules with a great potential to enhance oral bioavailability by disturbing cellular tight junctions, and that could be coadministered with drugs to potentialize their effect. However, none of these approaches resulted in significant results in oral bioavailability, or at least without side-effects. To ensure protection of the active molecules and efficient delivery, the idea of this work was to combine several strategies including use of permeability enhancers, enzyme inhibitors, enteric coating and mucoadhesive polymers inside a unique drug delivery system designed for sustained drug release.

These drug delivery systems, called intestinal micropatches, proved their efficacy in literature but improvement of formulations could lead to even better drug absorption. This work focused on the preparation of intestinal micropatches and their characterization through various tests.

To select the best components for the mucoadhesive layer, various polymeric mixtures were submitted to mucoadhesion, rheological and bioadhesive tests. All agreed on the superiority of formulation G, composed of pectin, S-CMC, Eudragit E PO and chitosan. Comparison of formulations containing Eudragit E PO and Carbopol 934 resulted in respectively positive and negative values of rheological synergism when in contact with mucin. Results of Carbopol are thought to be due to pH and ionic conditions that did not favor its interactions with mucus. Interest of addition of chitosan and its derivatives in the mucoadhesive layer was shown for the native molecule only. As for derivatives, steric hindrance of N-TMC and CM-TMC in intestinal conditions did not allow those molecules to achieve correct mucoadhesion properties, contrary to literature expectations. For chitosan, the molecule enjoyed favorable pH conditions and the

formation of polyelectrolyte complexes with pectin to improve the mucoadhesive properties. Moreover, the permeability enhancer activity of chitosan makes it an important asset of the mucoadhesive layer. As for the second layer of the intestinal micropatches, all tested formulations resulted in the formation of matrices capable of sustained release, without significant difference. However, formulation 2 with 66,5% of HPMC, 15% microcrystalline, 15% DC lactose and 3% flow mix is thought to be the most suitable, considering process parameters.

Those experiments proved the ability of improving existing formulations of intestinal micropatches by addition of Eudragit E PO and chitosan in order to enhance the mucoadhesion properties. Selection of HPMC as a matrix agent with both water-soluble and insoluble diluents to form the second layer resulted in sustained release kinetic profile. Optimization of those drug delivery systems is not over yet and many other experiments need to be done to confirm their efficacy *in vitro* and *in vivo*, but improvements highlighted in this work should theoretically lead to an increase of bioavailability of therapeutic drugs administered by the oral route.

Intestinal patches are promising devices, with the ability to improve oral absorption of peptide and protein therapeutics. In this work and in literature, they have shown their tremendous potential on oral drug delivery. Thereby, it seems reasonable that once the delivery technology would have proven to be successful for one particular drug (insulin for example), that technology might be readily adapted to improving the delivery of other molecules demonstrating poor absorption.

To conclude, studies and experiments proved that the best approach seems to be the combination of multiple strategies acting in a synergic way to improve oral bioavailability. Special focus was given here on permeability enhancers and innovative drug delivery platforms. Only limited publications study the overall effectiveness of multiple approaches considering intestinal physiology, delivery concept and specific formulation, and this work could be considered as an addition to the list.

Le Président de la thèse, Nom : Stéphanie BRIANCON

Vu et permis d'imprimer, Lyon, le **1 5 FEV. 2021** Vu, la Directrice de l'Institut des Sciences Pharmaceutiques et Biologiques, Faculté de Pharmacie

Signature :

A

Pour le Président de l'Université Claude Bernard Lyon 1,

in a guerra

Professeure C. VINCIGUERRA

REFERENCES

- 1. Pharmaprojects. Pharma R&D, Annual review 2019. Informa Healthcare Therapy Analysis; 2019.
- 2. Center for drug evaluation and research. 2018 New drug therapy approvals Advancing health through innovation. US Food & Drug Administration; janv 2019.
- 3. Mullard A. 2018 FDA drug approvals. Nat Rev Drug Discov. févr 2019;18(2):85-9.
- 4. Scannell JW, Blanckley A, Boldon H, Warrington B. Diagnosing the decline in pharmaceutical R&D efficiency. Nat Rev Drug Discov. mars 2012;11(3):191-200.
- 5. Evaluate Pharma (2019). World Preview 2019, Outlook to 2024. [En ligne]. [cité le 10 juin 2019]. Disponible: http://info.evaluategroup.com/rs/607-YGS-364/images/wp16.pdf
- 6. Munos B. Lessons from 60 years of pharmaceutical innovation. Nat Rev Drug Discov. déc 2009;8(12):959-68.
- 7. Protein Therapeutics Market Analysis and Trends Therapeutic Proteins, Application, Function Forecast to 2025. Research & Markets; 2017.
- 8. Vlieghe P, Lisowski V, Martinez J, Khrestchatisky M. Synthetic therapeutic peptides: science and market. Drug Discov Today. janv 2010;15(1-2):40-56.
- 9. Aungst BJ. Absorption Enhancers: Applications and Advances. AAPS J. mars 2012;14(1):10-8.
- 10. Stevenson CL. Advances in peptide pharmaceuticals. Curr Pharm Biotechnol. janv 2009;10(1):122-37.
- 11. Drucker DJ. Advances in oral peptide therapeutics. Nat Rev Drug Discov. avr 2020;19(4):277-89.
- 12. Loffet A. Peptides as Drugs: Is There a Market? J Pept Sci. janv 2002;8(1):1-7.
- 13. Lagassé HAD, Alexaki A, Simhadri VL, Katagiri NH, Jankowski W, Sauna ZE, et al. Recent advances in (therapeutic protein) drug development. F1000Research. 7 févr 2017;6:113.
- Dimitrov DS. Therapeutic Proteins. Dans: Voynov V, Caravella JA, rédacteurs. Therapeutic Proteins [En ligne]. Totowa, NJ : Humana Press; 2012 [cité le 24 oct 2020]. p. 1-26. (Methods in Molecular Biology; vol. 899). Disponible: http://link.springer.com/10.1007/978-1-61779-921-1_1
- 15. Renukuntla J, Vadlapudi AD, Patel A, Boddu SHS, Mitra AK. Approaches for enhancing oral bioavailability of peptides and proteins. Int J Pharm. 15 avr 2013;447(1-2):75-93.
- 16. Heim M, Römer L, Scheibel T. Hierarchical structures made of proteins. The complex architecture of spider webs and their constituent silk proteins. Chem Soc Rev. 2010;39(1):156-64.
- 17. Hruby VJ. Designing peptide receptor agonists and antagonists. Nat Rev Drug Discov. nov 2002;1(11):847-58.
- 18. Marx V. Watching peptide drugs grow up. Chem Eng News. 14 mars 2005;83(11):17-24.
- 19. Brayden DJ, Maher S. Oral absorption enhancement: taking the next steps in therapeutic delivery. Ther Deliv. 2010;1(1):5-9.
- 20. Muheem A, Shakeel F, Jahangir MA, Anwar M, Mallick N, Jain GK, et al. A review on the strategies for oral delivery of proteins and peptides and their clinical perspectives. Saudi Pharm J. juill 2016;24(4):413-28.

- 21. Singh R, Singh S, Lillard JW. Past, Present, and Future Technologies for Oral Delivery of Therapeutic Proteins. J Pharm Sci. juill 2008;97(7):2497-523.
- 22. Han Y, Gao Z, Chen L, Kang L, Huang W, Jin M, et al. Multifunctional oral delivery systems for enhanced bioavailability of therapeutic peptides/proteins. Acta Pharm Sin B [En ligne]. janv 2019 [cité le 17 juin 2019]; Disponible: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S2211383518307305
- 23. Stewart K, Johnston J, Matza L, Curtis S, Havel H, Sweetana S, et al. Preference for pharmaceutical formulation and treatment process attributes. Patient Prefer Adherence. juill 2016;Volume 10:1385-99.
- 24. Fallowfield L, Atkins L, Catt S, Cox A, Coxon C, Langridge C, et al. Patients' preference for administration of endocrine treatments by injection or tablets: results from a study of women with breast cancer. Ann Oncol. 1 févr 2006;17(2):205-10.
- 25. Al-Tabakha MM, Mubara SS, Azeez BS. Recent advances and future prospects of non-invasive insulin delivery systems. Int J Appl Pharm. 12 févr 2019;16-24.
- 26. Bruno BJ, Miller GD, Lim CS. Basics and recent advances in peptide and protein drug delivery. Ther Deliv. nov 2013;4(11):1443-67.
- 27. Bajracharya R, Song JG, Back SY, Han H-K. Recent Advancements in Non-Invasive Formulations for Protein Drug Delivery. Comput Struct Biotechnol J. 2019;17:1290-308.
- 28. Wikipedia [En ligne]. Ruiz M. Digestive system diagram. Disponible: https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/File:Digestive_system_diagram_edit.svg
- 29. Homayun B, Lin X, Choi H-J. Challenges and Recent Progress in Oral Drug Delivery Systems for Biopharmaceuticals. Pharmaceutics. 19 mars 2019;11(3):129.
- 30. Shaikh. Permeability Enhancement Techniques for Poorly Permeable Drugs: A Review. J Appl Pharm Sci [En ligne]. 28 juill 2012 [cité le 17 juin 2019]; Disponible: http://www.japsonline.com/abstract.php?article id=543
- 31. He S, Liu Z, Xu D. Advance in oral delivery systems for therapeutic protein. J Drug Target. 17 juill 2018;1-9.
- 32. Cornick S, Tawiah A, Chadee K. Roles and regulation of the mucus barrier in the gut. Tissue Barriers. 3 avr 2015;3(1-2):e982426.
- Brown TD, Whitehead KA, Mitragotri S. Materials for oral delivery of proteins and peptides. Nat Rev Mater. févr 2020;5(2):127-48.
- 34. Akash MSH, Rehman K, Tariq M, Chen S. Development of therapeutic proteins: advances and challenges. Turk J Biol. 2015;39:343-58.
- 35. Brayden DJ, Alonso M-J. Oral delivery of peptides: opportunities and issues for translation. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. nov 2016;106:193-5.
- 36. Modi NB. Pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of recombinant proteins and peptides. J Controlled Release. mars 1994;29(3):269-81.
- 37. Xin Hua Zhou. Overcoming enzymatic and absorption barriers to non-parenterally administered protein and peptide drugs. J Controlled Release. mars 1994;29(3):239-52.
- 38. Pisal DS, Kosloski MP, Balu-Iyer SV. Delivery of Therapeutic Proteins. J Pharm Sci. juin 2010;99(6):2557-75.

- 39. Ibrahim YH-EY, Regdon G, Hamedelniel EI, Sovány T. Review of recently used techniques and materials to improve the efficiency of orally administered proteins/peptides. DARU J Pharm Sci. juin 2020;28(1):403-16.
- 40. Jevsl evar S, Kunstelj M, Porekar VG. PEGylation of therapeutic proteins. Biotechnol J. janv 2010;5(1):113-28.
- 41. Kowalczyk R, Harris PWR, Williams GM, Yang S-H, Brimble MA. Peptide Lipidation A Synthetic Strategy to Afford Peptide Based Therapeutics. Dans: Sunna A, Care A, Bergquist PL, rédacteurs. Peptides and Peptide-based Biomaterials and their Biomedical Applications [En ligne]. Cham : Springer International Publishing; 2017 [cité le 24 oct 2020]. p. 185-227. (Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology; vol. 1030). Disponible: http://link.springer.com/10.1007/978-3-319-66095-0 9
- 42. Zhang L, Bulaj G. Converting Peptides into Drug Leads by Lipidation. Curr Med Chem. 1 mars 2012;19(11):1602-18.
- 43. Peterson LW, McKenna CE. Prodrug approaches to improving the oral absorption of antiviral nucleotide analogues. Expert Opin Drug Deliv. avr 2009;6(4):405-20.
- 44. Amin MdL. P-glycoprotein Inhibition for Optimal Drug Delivery. Drug Target Insights. janv 2013;7:DTI.S12519.
- 45. Choonara BF, Choonara YE, Kumar P, Bijukumar D, du Toit LC, Pillay V. A review of advanced oral drug delivery technologies facilitating the protection and absorption of protein and peptide molecules. Biotechnol Adv. nov 2014;32(7):1269-82.
- 46. Wagner AM, Gran MP, Peppas NA. Designing the new generation of intelligent biocompatible carriers for protein and peptide delivery. Acta Pharm Sin B. mars 2018;8(2):147-64.
- 47. McClements DJ. Encapsulation, protection, and delivery of bioactive proteins and peptides using nanoparticle and microparticle systems: A review. Adv Colloid Interface Sci. mars 2018;253:1-22.
- 48. Kang BK, Lee JS, Chon SK, Jeong SY, Yuk SH, Khang G, et al. Development of self-microemulsifying drug delivery systems (SMEDDS) for oral bioavailability enhancement of simvastatin in beagle dogs. Int J Pharm. avr 2004;274(1-2):65-73.
- 49. Senapati S, Mahanta AK, Kumar S, Maiti P. Controlled drug delivery vehicles for cancer treatment and their performance. Signal Transduct Target Ther. déc 2018;3(1):7.
- Sobot D, Mura S, Couvreur P. Nanoparticles: Blood Components Interactions. Dans: Kobayashi S, Müllen K, rédacteurs. Encyclopedia of Polymeric Nanomaterials [En ligne]. Berlin, Heidelberg : Springer Berlin Heidelberg; 2015 [cité le 16 oct 2020]. p. 1352-60. Disponible: http://link.springer.com/10.1007/978-3-642-29648-2 227
- 51. Kumar GP, Rajeshwarrao P. Nonionic surfactant vesicular systems for effective drug delivery—an overview. Acta Pharm Sin B. déc 2011;1(4):208-19.
- 52. Peppas NA, Wood KM, Blanchette JO. Hydrogels for oral delivery of therapeutic proteins. Expert Opin Biol Ther. juin 2004;4(6):881-7.
- 53. Bernkop-Schnürch A. Mucoadhesive systems in oral drug delivery. Drug Discov Today Technol. mars 2005;2(1):83-7.
- 54. Crini G, Fourmentin S, Fenyvesi É, Torri G, Fourmentin M, Morin-Crini N. Fundamentals and Applications of Cyclodextrins. Dans: Fourmentin S, Crini G, Lichtfouse E, rédacteurs. Cyclodextrin Fundamentals, Reactivity and Analysis [En ligne]. Cham : Springer International Publishing; 2018 [cité le 16 oct 2020]. p. 1-55. (Environmental Chemistry for a Sustainable World; vol. 16). Disponible:

http://link.springer.com/10.1007/978-3-319-76159-6 1

- 55. Sinha V, Singh A, Kumar RV, Singh S, Kumria R, Bhinge J. Oral colon-specific drug delivery of protein and peptide drugs. Crit Rev Ther Drug Carrier Syst. 2007;24(1):63-92.
- 56. Abramson A, Caffarel-Salvador E, Khang M, Dellal D, Silverstein D, Gao Y, et al. An ingestible selforienting system for oral delivery of macromolecules. Science. 8 févr 2019;363(6427):611-5.
- Del Curto MD, Maroni A, Palugan L, Zema L, Gazzaniga A, Sangalli ME. Oral Delivery System for Two-pulse Colonic Release of Protein Drugs and Protease Inhibitor/Absorption Enhancer Compounds. J Pharm Sci. août 2011;100(8):3251-9.
- 58. Ma Y, Tao W, Krebs SJ, Sutton WF, Haigwood NL, Gill HS. Vaccine Delivery to the Oral Cavity Using Coated Microneedles Induces Systemic and Mucosal Immunity. Pharm Res. sept 2014;31(9):2393-403.
- 59. Lee Y-AL, Zhang S, Lin J, Langer R, Traverso G. A Janus Mucoadhesive and Omniphobic Device for Gastrointestinal Retention. Adv Healthc Mater. mai 2016;5(10):1141-6.
- 60. Sant S, Tao SL, Fisher OZ, Xu Q, Peppas NA, Khademhosseini A. Microfabrication technologies for oral drug delivery. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. mai 2012;64(6):496-507.
- 61. Banerjee A, Wong J, Gogoi R, Brown T, Mitragotri S. Intestinal micropatches for oral insulin delivery. J Drug Target. 9 août 2017;25(7):608-15.
- 62. Banerjee A, Lee J, Mitragotri S. Intestinal mucoadhesive devices for oral delivery of insulin. Bioeng Transl Med. sept 2016;1(3):338-46.
- 63. Maher S, Mrsny RJ, Brayden DJ. Intestinal permeation enhancers for oral peptide delivery. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. nov 2016;106:277-319.
- 64. Maher S, Brayden D, Casettari L, Illum L. Application of Permeation Enhancers in Oral Delivery of Macromolecules: An Update. Pharmaceutics. 19 janv 2019;11(1):41.
- 65. Van Itallie CM, Anderson JM. Architecture of tight junctions and principles of molecular composition. Semin Cell Dev Biol. déc 2014;36:157-65.
- 66. Salama N, Eddington N, Fasano A. Tight junction modulation and its relationship to drug delivery. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 20 avr 2006;58(1):15-28.
- 67. Maher S, Brayden DJ, Feighery L, McClean S. Cracking the Junction: Update on the Progress of Gastrointestinal Absorption Enhancement in the Delivery of Poorly Absorbed Drugs. Crit Rev Ther Drug Carr Syst. 2008;25(2):117-68.
- 68. Maher S, Devocelle M, Ryan S, McClean S, Brayden DJ. Impact of amino acid replacements on in vitro permeation enhancement and cytotoxicity of the intestinal absorption promoter, melittin. Int J Pharm. mars 2010;387(1-2):154-60.
- 69. Matteucci E, Giampietro O, Covolan V, Giustarini D, Fanti P, Rossi R. Insulin administration: present strategies and future directions for a noninvasive (possibly more physiological) delivery. Drug Des Devel Ther. juin 2015;3109.
- 70. Arbit E, Kidron M. Oral Insulin: The Rationale for This Approach and Current Developments. J Diabetes Sci Technol. mai 2009;3(3):562-7.
- Brown J, Mullen Y, Clark WR, Molnar IG, Heininger D. Importance of Hepatic Portal Circulation for Insulin Action in Streptozotocin-Diabetic Rats Transplanted with Fetal Pancreases. J Clin Invest. 1 déc 1979;64(6):1688-94.

- 72. Rekha MR, Sharma CP. Oral delivery of therapeutic protein/peptide for diabetes Future perspectives. Int J Pharm. janv 2013;440(1):48-62.
- 73. Ragupathy S, Borchard G, inventeur. Peptidic proteine kinase C inhibitors and uses thereof. WO/2018/104502.
- 74. Diaz-meco Conde M Teresa, Moscat Guillen J, inventeur. Inhibitor of protein kinase C [En ligne]. WO 93/20101.
 https://patentimages.storage.googleapis.com/0c/e8/53/05a0f62afb8b5a/WO1993020101A1.pdf
- 75. Teutonico D, Ponchel G. Patches for improving gastrointestinal absorption: an overview. Drug Discov Today. nov 2011;16(21-22):991-7.
- 76. Baluom M, Friedman M, Assaf P, Haj-Yehia AI, Rubinstein A. Synchronized release of sulpiride and sodium decanoate from HPMC matrices: a rational approach to enhance sulpiride absorption in the rat intestine. Pharm Res. sept 2000;17(9):1071-6.
- 77. Goonoo N, Bhaw-Luximon A, Ujoodha R, Jhugroo A, Hulse GK, Jhurry D. Naltrexone: A review of existing sustained drug delivery systems and emerging nano-based systems. J Controlled Release. juin 2014;183:154-66.
- 78. Rao AA, Rao VN, Devi AS, Anil K, Naik VV, Rajesh A. Oral controlled release drug delivery system: an overview. Int J Pharma Chem Res. 2015;1(1):6-15.
- 79. Banerjee A, Mitragotri S. Intestinal patch systems for oral drug delivery. Curr Opin Pharmacol. oct 2017;36:58-65.
- 80. Gupta V, Hwang BH, Lee J, Anselmo AC, Doshi N, Mitragotri S. Mucoadhesive intestinal devices for oral delivery of salmon calcitonin. J Controlled Release. déc 2013;172(3):753-62.
- 81. Shen Z, Mitragotri S. Intestinal patches for oral drug delivery. Pharm Res. avr 2002;19(4):391-5.
- 82. Whitehead K, Shen Z, Mitragotri S. Oral delivery of macromolecules using intestinal patches: applications for insulin delivery. J Controlled Release. juill 2004;98(1):37-45.
- 83. Tao SL, Desai TA. Gastrointestinal patch systems for oral drug delivery. Drug Discov Today. juill 2005;10(13):909-15.
- 84. [En ligne]. Micromolds for tabletting. Disponible: https://www.nordmark-pharma.de/en/technologies/drug-substance-drug-product-manufacturing/manufacture-of-pharmaceutical-products/microtabletting/
- 85. [En ligne]. M3DIMAKERTM, FabRx's pharmaceutical 3D printer for personalised medicines. Disponible: https://www.fabrx.co.uk/2020/04/06/fabrxs-pharmaceutical-3d-printer-for-personalised-medicines-m3dimaker-is-now-available/
- 86. Gupta V, Hwang B-H, Doshi N, Banerjee A, Anselmo AC, Mitragotri S. Delivery of Exenatide and Insulin Using Mucoadhesive Intestinal Devices. Ann Biomed Eng. juin 2016;44(6):1993-2007.
- 87. Venkatesan N, Uchino K, Amagase K, Ito Y, Shibata N, Takada K. Gastro-intestinal patch system for the delivery of erythropoietin. J Controlled Release. mars 2006;111(1-2):19-26.
- 88. Gupta V, Hwang BH, Doshi N, Mitragotri S. A permeation enhancer for increasing transport of therapeutic macromolecules across the intestine. J Controlled Release. déc 2013;172(2):541-9.
- 89. Kalavadia S, Prasad Dash R, Misra M, Nivsarkar M. Design and in vivo evaluation of gastrointestinal mucoadhesive patch system (GMPS) loaded with chitosan nanoparticles. Int J Pharm Dev Technol.

2014;4(4):258-66.

- 90. Smart J. The basics and underlying mechanisms of mucoadhesion. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 3 nov 2005;57(11):1556-68.
- 91. Boddupalli B, Mohammed ZulkarNK, Nath R, Banji D. Mucoadhesive drug delivery system: An overview. J Adv Pharm Technol Res. 2010;1(4):381.
- 92. Tangri P, Khurana S, Madhav NVS. Mucoadhesive drug delivery: mechanism and methods of evaluation. Int J Pharma Bio Sci. mars 2011;2(1):458-67.
- 93. Pandey P, Saini M, N. Mucoadhesive drug delivery system: an overview. Pharm Biol Eval. 1 août 2017;4(4):183.
- 94. Donnelly R, Shaikh R, Raj Singh T, Garland M, Woolfson Ad. Mucoadhesive drug delivery systems. J Pharm Bioallied Sci. 2011;3(1):89.
- 95. Carvalho FC, Bruschi ML, Evangelista RC, Gremião MPD. Mucoadhesive drug delivery systems. Braz J Pharm Sci. mars 2010;46(1):1-17.
- 96. Smart JD. Theories of Mucoadhesion. Dans: Khutoryanskiy VV, rédacteur. Mucoadhesive Materials and Drug Delivery Systems [En ligne]. Chichester, United Kingdom : John Wiley & Sons, Ltd; 2014 [cité le 31 mai 2020]. p. 159-74. Disponible: http://doi.wiley.com/10.1002/9781118794203.ch07
- 97. Khutoryanskiy VV. Advances in Mucoadhesion and Mucoadhesive Polymers. Macromol Biosci. 14 juin 2011;11(6):748-64.
- 98. Lee JW, Park JH, Robinson JR. Bioadhesive-Based Dosage Forms: The Next Generation. J Pharm Sci. juill 2000;89(7):850-66.
- 99. Tekade M, Maheshwari N, Youngren-Ortiz SR, Pandey V, Chourasiya Y, Soni V, et al. Thiolated-Chitosan: A Novel Mucoadhesive Polymer for Better-Targeted Drug Delivery. Dans: Biomaterials and Bionanotechnology [En ligne]. Elsevier; 2019 [cité le 2 juin 2020]. p. 459-93. Disponible: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/B9780128144275000135
- 100. Lehr C-M, Poelma FGJ, Junginger HE, Tukker JJ. An estimate of turnover time of intestinal mucus gel layer in the rat in situ loop. Int J Pharm. avr 1991;70(3):235-40.
- 101. Asane GS, Nirmal SA, Rasal KB, Naik AA, Mahadik MS, Rao YM. Polymers for Mucoadhesive Drug Delivery System: A Current Status. Drug Dev Ind Pharm. janv 2008;34(11):1246-66.
- 102. Park K, Robinson JR. Bioadhesive polymers as platforms for oral-controlled drug delivery: method to study bioadhesion. Int J Pharm. avr 1984;19(2):107-27.
- 103. Rowe RC, Sheskey PJ, Owen SC, American Pharmacists Association, rédacteurs. Handbook of pharmaceutical excipients - fifth edition. 5th ed. London; Greyslake, IL: Washington, DC : Pharmaceutical Press; American Pharmacists Association; 2006. 918 p.
- 104. Thirawong N, Nunthanid J, Puttipipatkhachorn S, Sriamornsak P. Mucoadhesive properties of various pectins on gastrointestinal mucosa: An in vitro evaluation using texture analyzer. Eur J Pharm Biopharm. août 2007;67(1):132-40.
- 105. Sriamornsak P, Wattanakorn N, Takeuchi H. Study on the mucoadhesion mechanism of pectin by atomic force microscopy and mucin-particle method. Carbohydr Polym. janv 2010;79(1):54-9.
- 106. Maiti S. Functional Polysaccharides for Biomedical Applications. 2019.

- 107. Mittal KL, rédacteur. Bioadhesives in drug delivery. First edition. Hoboken, NJ : Wiley-Scrivener; 2020. (Adhesion and adhesives : fundamental and applied aspects).
- 108. [En ligne]. Structural formula of sodium-carboxymethylcellulose. Disponible: https://polymerdatabase.com/Polymer%20Brands/CMC.html
- 109. Singla AK, Chawla M, Singh A. Potential Applications of Carbomer in Oral Mucoadhesive Controlled Drug Delivery System: A Review. Drug Dev Ind Pharm. janv 2000;26(9):913-24.
- 110. Bonacucina G, Martelli S, Palmieri GF. Rheological, mucoadhesive and release properties of Carbopol gels in hydrophilic cosolvents. Int J Pharm. sept 2004;282(1-2):115-30.
- 111. Porfiryeva NN, Nasibullin SF, Abdullina SG, Tukhbatullina IK, Moustafine RI, Khutoryanskiy VV. Acrylated Eudragit® E PO as a novel polymeric excipient with enhanced mucoadhesive properties for application in nasal drug delivery. Int J Pharm. mai 2019;562:241-8.
- 112. Mustafin RI, Kabanova TV, Semina II, Bukhovets AV, Garipova VR, Shilovskaya EV, et al. Biopharmaceutical assessment of a polycomplex matrix system based on carbomer 940 and Eudragit® EPO for colon-specific drug delivery. Pharm Chem J. nov 2011;45(8):491-4.
- 113. Serra L, Doménech J, Peppas NA. Engineering design and molecular dynamics of mucoadhesive drug delivery systems as targeting agents. Eur J Pharm Biopharm. mars 2009;71(3):519-28.
- 114. Mittal KL, Etzler FM, rédacteurs. Adhesion in Pharmaceutical, Biomedical and Dental Fields [En ligne]. Hoboken, NJ, USA : John Wiley & Sons, Inc.; 2017 [cité le 11 juin 2020]. Disponible: http://doi.wiley.com/10.1002/9781119323716
- 115. Gulbake A, Jain SK. Chitosan: a potential polymer for colon-specific drug delivery system. Expert Opin Drug Deliv. juin 2012;9(6):713-29.
- 116. Thanou M, Verhoef JC, Junginger HE. Oral drug absorption enhancement by chitosan and its derivatives. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. nov 2001;52(2):117-26.
- 117. Wong T. Chitosan and Its Use in Design of Insulin Delivery System. Recent Pat Drug Deliv Formul. 1 janv 2009;3(1):8-25.
- 118. Sadeghi A, Dorkoosh F, Avadi M, Weinhold M, Bayat A, Delie F, et al. Permeation enhancer effect of chitosan and chitosan derivatives: Comparison of formulations as soluble polymers and nanoparticulate systems on insulin absorption in Caco-2 cells. Eur J Pharm Biopharm. sept 2008;70(1):270-8.
- 119. Chopra S, Mahdi S, Kaur J, Iqbal Z, Talegaonkar S, Ahmad FJ. Advances and potential applications of chitosan derivatives as mucoadhesive biomaterials in modern drug delivery. J Pharm Pharmacol. août 2006;58(8):1021-32.
- 120. Lehr C-M, Bouwstra JA, Schacht EH, Junginger HE. In vitro evaluation of mucoadhesive properties of chitosan and some other natural polymers. Int J Pharm. janv 1992;78(1-3):43-8.
- 121. M. Ways T, Lau W, Khutoryanskiy V. Chitosan and Its Derivatives for Application in Mucoadhesive Drug Delivery Systems. Polymers. 5 mars 2018;10(3):267.
- 122. Kim S-K, rédacteur. Chitin and chitosan derivatives: advances in drug discovery and developments. Boca Raton : CRC Press Taylor & Francis; 2014. 511 p.
- 123. Chatterjee B, Amalina N, Sengupta P, Mandal UK. Mucoadhesive Polymers and Their Mode of Action: A Recent Update. J Appl Pharm Sci [En ligne]. 2017 [cité le 11 juin 2020]; Disponible: http://www.japsonline.com/abstract.php?article_id=2283

- 124. Kotzé AF, Thanou MM, Lueben HL, De Boer AG, Verhoef JC, Junginger HE. Enhancement of paracellular drug transport with highly quaternized N-trimethyl chitosan chloride in neutral environments: In vitro evaluation in intestinal epithelial cells (Caco-2). J Pharm Sci. févr 1999;88(2):253-7.
- 125. Hamman JH, Schultz CM, Kotzé AF. N-Trimethyl Chitosan Chloride: Optimum Degree of Quaternization for Drug Absorption Enhancement Across Epithelial Cells. Drug Dev Ind Pharm. janv 2003;29(2):161-72.
- 126. Kotzé AF, Luessen HL, de Leeuw BJ, de Boer BG, Verhoef JC, Junginger HE. N-trimethyl chitosan chloride as a potential absorption enhancer across mucosal surfaces: in vitro evaluation in intestinal epithelial cells (Caco-2). Pharm Res. sept 1997;14(9):1197-202.
- 127. Mourya VK, Inamdar NN. Trimethyl chitosan and its applications in drug delivery. J Mater Sci Mater Med. mai 2009;20(5):1057-79.
- 128. Xu T, Xin M, Li M, Huang H, Zhou S. Synthesis, characteristic and antibacterial activity of N,N,N-trimethyl chitosan and its carboxymethyl derivatives. Carbohydr Polym. juill 2010;81(4):931-6.
- 129. Snyman D, Hamman JH, Kotze AF. Evaluation of the Mucoadhesive Properties of N-Trimethyl Chitosan Chloride. Drug Dev Ind Pharm. janv 2003;29(1):61-9.
- 130. Malik A, Gupta M, Gupta V, Gogoi H, Bhatnagar R. Novel application of trimethyl chitosan as an adjuvant in vaccine delivery. Int J Nanomedicine. nov 2018;Volume 13:7959-70.
- 131. Li S-Q, Zhou P-J, Yao P-J, Wei Y-A, Zhang Y-H, Yue W. Preparation of O-carboxymethyl-N-trimethyl chitosan chloride and flocculation of the wastewater in sugar refinery. J Appl Polym Sci. 2010;2742-8.
- 132. Tobyn M, Johnson J R, Gibson S. Use of TA.XT2 texture analyser in mucoadhesive research. Int Labmate. 1994;17(6).
- 133. Tobyn M, Johnson J R, Dettmar. Factors affecting in vitro gastric mucoadhesion I. Test conditions and instrumental parameters. Eur J Pharm Biopharm. 1995;41(4):235-41.
- 134. Tobyn M, Johnson J R, Dettmar PW. Factors affecting in vitro gastric mucoadhesion II. Physical properties of polymers. Eur J Pharm Biopharm. 42(1):56-61.
- 135. Donnelly RF, McCarron PA, Zawislak AA, David Woolfson A. Design and physicochemical characterisation of a bioadhesive patch for dose-controlled topical delivery of imiquimod. Int J Pharm. janv 2006;307(2):318-25.
- 136. [En ligne]. Stable Micro Systems: How to Measure Cohesiveness. Disponible: https://www.stablemicrosystems.com/MeasureCohesiveness.html
- 137. [En ligne]. Stable Micro Systems: How to Measure Stickiness/Adhesiveness. Disponible: https://www.stablemicrosystems.com/MeasureStickiness.html
- 138. [En ligne]. Stable Micro Systems: Adhesion Tests. Disponible: https://www.stablemicrosystems.com/adhesion-testing.html
- 139. Tips and tricks for mucoadhesion testing. Stable Micro Systems; 2015.
- 140. Bassi da Silva J, Ferreira S, Reis A, Cook M, Bruschi M. Assessing Mucoadhesion in Polymer Gels: The Effect of Method Type and Instrument Variables. Polymers. 1 mars 2018;10(3):254.
- 141. Stippler E, Kopp S, Dressman JB. Comparison of US Pharmacopeia Simulated Intestinal Fluid TS (without pancreatin) and Phosphate Standard Buffer pH 6.8, TS of the International Pharmacopoeia with

Respect to Their Use in In Vitro Dissolution Testing. Dissolution Technol. 2004;11(2):6-10.

- 142. Ahmad M, Ritzoulis C, Chen J. Shear and extensional rheological characterisation of mucin solutions. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces. nov 2018;171:614-21.
- 143. Hassan EE, Gallo JM. A simple rheological method for the in vitro assessment of mucin-polymer bioadhesive bond strength. Pharm Res. mai 1990;7(5):491-5.
- 144. Rossi S, Bonferoni MC, Ferrari F, Bertoni M, Caramella C. Characterization of mucin interaction with three viscosity grades of sodium carboxymethylcellulose. Comparison between rheological and tensile testing. Eur J Pharm Sci. mai 1996;4(3):189-96.
- 145. Madsen F, Eberth K, Smart JD. A rheological assessment of the nature of interactions between mucoadhesive polymers and a homogenised mucus gel. Biomaterials. juin 1998;19(11-12):1083-92.
- 146. Rossi S, Bonferoni MC, Lippoli G, Bertoni M, Ferrari F, Caramella C, et al. Influence of mucin type on polymer-mucin rheological interactions. Biomaterials. sept 1995;16(14):1073-9.
- 147. de Araújo Pereira RR, Bruschi ML. Vaginal mucoadhesive drug delivery systems. Drug Dev Ind Pharm. juin 2012;38(6):643-52.
- 148. Modi K, Modi M, Mishra D, Mittal P, Sorathiya U, Shelat P. Oral controlled release drug delivery system: an overview. Int Res J Pharm. 29 mars 2013;4(3):70-6.
- 149. Heller J. Biodegradable polymers in controlled drug delivery. Crit Rev Ther Drug Carrier Syst. 1984;1(1):39-90.
- 150. Main mechanisms to control the drug release. Dans: Strategies to Modify the Drug Release from Pharmaceutical Systems [En ligne]. Elsevier; 2015 [cité le 3 oct 2020]. p. 37-62. Disponible: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/B9780081000922000047
- 151. Ali T, Shoaib MH, Yousuf RI, Jabeen S, Muhammad IN, Tariq A. Use of hydrophilic and hydrophobic polymers for the development of controlled release tizanidine matrix tablets. Braz J Pharm Sci. déc 2014;50(4):799-818.
- 152. Lopes CM, Manuel Sousa Lobo J, Costa P, Pinto JF. Directly Compressed Mini Matrix Tablets Containing Ibuprofen: Preparation and Evaluation of Sustained Release. Drug Dev Ind Pharm. janv 2006;32(1):95-106.
- 153. Wong CY, Martinez J, Carnagarin R, Dass CR. In-vitro evaluation of enteric coated insulin tablets containing absorption enhancer and enzyme inhibitor. J Pharm Pharmacol. mars 2017;69(3):285-94.
- 154. P NR, K P, T RR, Reddy BCS, V S, M LN. Effect of Tablet Surface Area and Surface Area/Volume on Drug Release from Lamivudine Extended Release Matrix Tablets. Int J Pharm Sci Nanotechnol. 31 mai 2010;3(1):872-6.
- 155. Roberts EL, Burguieres S, Warner IM. Spectroscopic Studies of Indigo Carmine Dye in Organized Media. Appl Spectrosc. oct 1998;52(10):1305-13.
- 156. Morris AD, Boyle DI, McMahon AD, Greene SA, MacDonald TM, Newton RW. Adherence to insulin treatment, glycaemic control, and ketoacidosis in insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. The Lancet. nov 1997;350(9090):1505-10.
- 157. Riaz M, Basit A, Fawwad A, Yakoob Ahmedani M, Ali Rizvi Z. Factors associated with non-adherence to insulin in patients with type 1 diabetes. Pak J Med Sci. mars 2014;30(2):233-9.
- 158. Pagès-Puigdemont N, Mangues MA, Masip M, Gabriele G, Fernández-Maldonado L, Blancafort S, et

al. Patients' Perspective of Medication Adherence in Chronic Conditions: A Qualitative Study. Adv Ther. oct 2016;33(10):1740-54.

- 159. Aguirre TAS, Teijeiro-Osorio D, Rosa M, Coulter IS, Alonso MJ, Brayden DJ. Current status of selected oral peptide technologies in advanced preclinical development and in clinical trials. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. nov 2016;106:223-41.
- 160. Caffarel-Salvador E, Abramson A, Langer R, Traverso G. Oral delivery of biologics using drug-device combinations. Curr Opin Pharmacol. oct 2017;36:8-13.
- 161. Whitehead K, Karr N, Mitragotri S. Safe and Effective Permeation Enhancers for Oral Drug Delivery. Pharm Res. août 2008;25(8):1782-8.
- 162. das Neves J, Amaral MH, Bahia MF. Performance of an in vitro mucoadhesion testing method for vaginal semisolids: Influence of different testing conditions and instrumental parameters. Eur J Pharm Biopharm. juin 2008;69(2):622-32.
- 163. Grabovac V, Foger F, Bernkopschnurch A. Design and in vivo evaluation of a patch delivery system for insulin based on thiolated polymers. Int J Pharm. 4 févr 2008;348(1-2):169-74.
- 164. de Britto D, Celi Goy R, Campana Filho SP, Assis OBG. Quaternary Salts of Chitosan: History, Antimicrobial Features, and Prospects. Int J Carbohydr Chem. 2011;2011:1-12.
- 165. Lankalapalli S, Kolapalli VRM. Polyelectrolyte complexes: A review of their applicability in drug delivery technology. Indian J Pharm Sci. 2009;71(5):481.
- 166. Chitosan-based polyelectrolyte complexes as pharmaceutical excipients. Dans: Controlled Drug Delivery [En ligne]. Elsevier; 2015 [cité le 4 oct 2020]. p. 127-61. Disponible: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/B9781907568459000044
- 167. Lal N, Dubey J, Gaur P, Verma N, Verma A. Chitosan based in situ forming polyelectrolyte complexes: A potential sustained drug delivery polymeric carrier for high dose drugs. Mater Sci Eng C. oct 2017;79:491-8.
- 168. Pandey S, Mishra A, Raval P, Patel H, Gupta A, Shah D. Chitosan-pectin polyelectrolyte complex as a carrier for colon targeted drug delivery. J Young Pharm. déc 2013;5(4):160-6.
- 169. Millotti G, Hoyer H, Engbersen JFJ, Bernkop-Schnürch A. 6-mercaptonicotinamide-functionalized chitosan: a potential excipient for mucoadhesive drug delivery systems. J Drug Deliv Sci Technol. 2010;20(3):181-6.
- 170. Leitner VM, Walker GF, Bernkop-Schnürch A. Thiolated polymers: evidence for the formation of disulphide bonds with mucus glycoproteins. Eur J Pharm Biopharm. sept 2003;56(2):207-14.
- 171. Anitha A, Deepa N, Chennazhi KP, Nair SV, Tamura H, Jayakumar R. Development of mucoadhesive thiolated chitosan nanoparticles for biomedical applications. Carbohydr Polym. janv 2011;83(1):66-73.



Serment des Pharmaciens Serment de Galien

Au moment d'être reçu Docteur en Pharmacie,



En présence des Maitres de la Faculté, je fais le serment :

- D'honorer ceux qui m'ont instruit(e) dans les préceptes de mon art et de leur témoigner ma reconnaissance en restant fidèle aux principes qui m'ont été enseignés et d'actualiser mes connaissances

- D'exercer, dans l'intérêt de la santé publique, ma profession avec conscience et de respecter non seulement la législation en vigueur, mais aussi les règles de Déontologie, de l'honneur, de la probité et du désintéressement

- De ne jamais oublier ma responsabilité et mes devoirs envers la personne humaine et sa dignité

- En aucun cas, je ne consentirai à utiliser mes connaissances et mon état pour corrompre les mœurs et favoriser des actes criminels.

- De ne dévoiler à personne les secrets qui m'auraient été confiés ou dont j'aurais eu connaissance dans l'exercice de ma profession

- De faire preuve de loyauté et de solidarité envers mes collègues pharmaciens

- De coopérer avec les autres professionnels de santé

Que les Hommes m'accordent leur estime si je suis fidèle à mes promesses. Que je sois couvert(e) d'opprobre et méprisé(e) de mes confrères si j'y manque.
L'ISPB - Faculté de Pharmacie de Lyon et l'Université Claude Bernard Lyon 1 n'entendent donner aucune approbation ni improbation aux opinions émises dans les thèses ; ces opinions sont considérées comme propres à leurs auteurs.

L'ISPB - Faculté de Pharmacie de Lyon est engagé dans une démarche de lutte contre le plagiat. De ce fait, une sensibilisation des étudiants et encadrants des thèses a été réalisée avec notamment l'incitation à l'utilisation d'une méthode de recherche de similitudes.

PRADAL Pauline

PERORAL DELIVERY OF THERAPEUTIC PROTEINS: FORMULATION IN THE FORM OF INTESTINAL MICROPATCHES

Th. D. Pharm., Lyon 1, 2021, 107 p.

SUMMARY

Innovation in pharmaceutical industry illustrates itself nowadays with a growing pool of biologic therapies launched on the market. They are mainly administered by parenteral route, which is a problem for patient compliance, efficacy, and side effects.

Formulation of therapeutic proteins for the oral route constitutes one of the biggest challenges in pharmaceutical sciences ever, as it is restricted by a harsh environment and biological barriers, resulting in very low bioavailability and absence of efficacy. Because co-administration of biodrugs with permeability enhancers inside a specific drug delivery system could overcome those physiological issues, the present study reports about formulation and efficacy of three-layered intestinal micropatches designed to provide prolonged residence time on the site of action and to favor a diffusion pathway to the intestinal mucosa.

Based on literature, experiments were conducted to optimize formulations of existing micropatches. Mucoadhesion tests were carried out, combined with rheology and bioadhesion tests, and all formulations containing Eudragit E PO presented better characteristics than those containing Carbopol 934, while the addition of chitosan and its derivatives (N-TMC and CM-TMC) gave surprising results with domination of simple chitosan. The best polymeric combination possible for the first layer, with overall superiority over other formulations, was found to be formulation G containing both Eudragit E PO and chitosan. For the second layer, dissolution tests assessed the release profiles of various matrix formulations, and even though all formulations lead to sustained release, formulation with HMPC + two types of diluents + flow mix is thought to be the most suitable. The third backing layer, already being efficient, was kept unchanged.

Experiments consequently proved that formulation of intestinal micropatches could be improved in regard to mucoadhesion and confirmed that combination of various strategy can be synergic for oral drug delivery. Further experiments are needed to confirm those results and to assess impact of this formulation on drug oral bioavailability. If successful, development of such drug delivery system could have the greatest impact on drug therapy.

RESUME

L'innovation dans l'industrie pharmaceutique s'illustre de nos jours par un nombre grandissant de biothérapies sur le marché. Elles sont principalement administrées par voie orale ce qui soulève un problème pour la compliance des patients et pour l'efficacité et les effets indésirables de ces traitements.

La formulation de protéines thérapeutiques pour la voie orale constitue un des enjeux majeurs de la recherche pharmaceutique, du fait qu'elle soit limitée par un environnement difficile et par des barrières biologiques, le tout engendrant une faible biodisponibilité et une absence d'efficacité. Parce que la co-administration de biomolécules avec des promoteurs d'absorption au sein d'un dispositif de délivrance de médicament spécifique pourrait permettre de franchir ces obstacles physiologiques, cette thèse s'intéresse à la formulation et à l'efficacité de micropatches intestinaux tri-couches, conçus pour prolonger le temps de résidence au site d'action et pour favoriser un sens de diffusion uniquement en direction de la muqueuse intestinale.

Des expériences basées sur la littérature ont été menées pour optimiser les formulations existantes de micropatchs. Des études de mucoadhésion, combinées à des tests de rhéologie et de bioadhésion, ont été conduites et toutes les formulations contenant de l'Eudragit E PO ont présenté de meilleurs résultats que celles contenant du Carbopol 934, alors que l'ajout de chitosan et ses dérivés (N-TMC and CM-TMC) ont donné des résultats surprenants en faveur du chitosan simple. La meilleure combinaison polymérique pour la première couche, avec une supériorité sur toutes les autres formulations, s'est révélée être la formulation G contenant à la fois l'Eudragit E PO et le chitosan. Pour la seconde couche, des tests de dissolution ont permis d'évaluer les profils de libération de différentes formulations de matrices et, bien que toutes les formulations présentent une libération prolongée, celle contenant de l'HPMC + 2 types de diluants + un mélange lubrifiant semble la plus adaptée. La troisième couche, déjà efficiente, a été conservée intacte.

Ces expériences ont prouvé que la formulation de micropatchs intestinaux peut être améliorée en regard de la mucoadhésion et ont confirmé que la combinaison de différentes stratégies peut être synergique quant à l'administration de biomolécules par voie orale. D'autres expériences seraient nécessaires pour confirmer ces résultats et évaluer l'impact de cette formulation sur la biodisponibilité des protéines thérapeutiques. Le succès du développement de telles plateformes de délivrance de biomolécules pourrait alors avoir un impact majeur sur les traitements pharmaceutiques.

MOTS CLES Oral drug delivery, intestinal micropatches, permeability enhancer, mucoadhesion, intestinal absorption

JURY	Mme BRIANCON Stéphanie, Professeur Mr BORCHARD Gerrit, Professeur ordinaire Mme BOURGEOIS Sandrine, Maître de Conférence des Universités Mme LOLLO Giovanna, Maître de Conférence des Universités
DATE DE SOUTENAI	NCE Vendredi 26 Février 2021
CONTACT	770 route de macully – 74330 POISY